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1        (Whereupon, the hearing began at 9:30 a.m.)

2               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  By the authority

3 vested in the Illinois Commerce Commission I now

4 call docket number 12 dash 0560.  This docket was

5 initiated by a petition filed by Rock Island Clean

6 Line, LLC requesting a Certificate of Public

7 Convenience and Necessity pursuant to Section 8

8 dash 406 of the Illinois Public Utilities Act.

9               May I have the appearances for the

10 record first on behalf of the petitioners?

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you Judge.

12               On behalf of Rock Island Clean Line,

13 LLC this is, appearing today are Owen MacBride,

14 Diana Bowman and Laura Chipkin, our address has

15 previously been given in the record on previous

16 hearing dates.

17               MR. BERNET:  On behalf of

18 Commonwealth Edison Richard Bernet and my address

19 was previously in the record as well.

20               MR. RIPPIE:  And also appearing on

21 behalf of the intervenor Commonwealth Edison

22 Company Glenn Rippie and Kenyatta Beverly, our

23 addresses were previously logged.

24               MR. PHILLIPS:  Your Honor for the

25 Illinois Landowners Alliance Jonathan Phillips and
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1 William Shay and our address and contact

2 information is the same as is in the record.

3               MR. DAVIS:  Chuck Davis and Laura

4 Harmon for the Illinois Farm Bureau, our contact

5 information is the same.

6               MR. OLIVERO:  Appearing on behalf of

7 the staff witnesses of the Illinois Commerce

8 Commission Christine Ericson, Jessica Cardoni,

9 Matthew Harvey and James Olivero and our addresses

10 and phone numbers have been provided previously.

11               Thank you.

12               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Are there any

13 others wishing to enter an appearance?

14               Let the record show no response.

15               As a preliminary matter for purposes

16 of full disclosure parties should know that prior

17 to becoming an Administrative Law Judge here at the

18 Commission I was a member of the Office of General

19 Counsel.  In that capacity I was assigned as staff

20 counsel on a predecessor case to this case which

21 was docket number 10 dash 0579 involving Rock

22 Island Clean Line's request for a certificate.  In

23 addition as a member of OGC I was a colleague of

24 Mr. Olivero here in the Springfield office for many

25 years and we worked closely together in that
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1 context and are personal friends.  If any party

2 believes that those situations would cause me to be

3 unable to conduct this hearing in a fair and

4 impartial manner you may make a request to have me

5 disqualified under section 200.510 of the Rules of

6 Practice.

7               All right.  With that are we ready to

8 proceed with the first witness today?

9               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes, Judge.

10               According to our schedule the first

11 witness today is Mr. Wayne Galli on behalf of Rock

12 Island Clean Line.

13               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  Mr.

14 Galli.

15         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

16               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Proceed.

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you.

18                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

19 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

20        Q.     Sir, would you please state your name

21 and business address for the record?

22        A.     My name is Anthony Wayne Galli,

23 G-A-L-L-I, my address is 1001 McKinney, Suite 700,

24 Houston, Texas 77002.

25        Q.     Who is your employer and what is your
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1 present position?

2        A.     Clean Line Energy Partners, LLC and

3 I'm the executive vice-president for transmission

4 and technical services.

5        Q.     Have you prepared certain testimony

6 and exhibits you wish to offer in this proceeding?

7        A.     I have.

8        Q.     And is it your understanding that

9 your exhibits have previously been filed on the

10 Commission's e-docket system?

11        A.     Yes.

12        Q.     You have before you a document that

13 is titled Direct Testimony of Dr. Wayne Galli on

14 behalf of Rock Island Clean Line, LLC that's been

15 identified as Rock Island Exhibit 2.0?

16        A.     I do.

17        Q.     Does that document consist of a cover

18 page followed by a table of contents and 33 pages

19 of written questions and answers?

20        A.     It does.

21        Q.     Is Rock Island 2.0 the prepared

22 testimony you wish to offer in this proceeding?

23        A.     It is.

24        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

25 changes to make to Rock Island Exhibit 2.0?
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1        A.     I do not.

2        Q.     If I were to ask you the questions

3 contained in Rock Island 2.0 would you give the

4 same answers?

5        A.     I would.

6        Q.     You also have before you documents

7 that have been marked for identification as Rock

8 Island Exhibits 2.1 through 2.8, 2.9 revised and

9 2.10.

10        A.     I do.

11        Q.     Are these the exhibits to your direct

12 testimony?

13        A.     Yes, they are.

14        Q.     Were Rock Island Exhibits 2.1 through

15 2.8, 2.9 revised and 2.10 prepared under your

16 supervision and direction?

17        A.     They were.

18        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

19 changes to make to any of these exhibits?

20        A.     I do not.

21        Q.     Is the contents of these exhibits

22 true and accurate to the best of your knowledge and

23 belief?

24        A.     They are.

25        Q.     You also have before you a document
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1 that is titled Rebuttal Testimony of Dr. Wayne

2 Galli on behalf of Rock Island Clean Line, LLC

3 that's been identified as Rock Island Exhibit 2.11

4 revised.

5        A.     I do.

6        Q.     Rock Island Exhibit 2.11 revised

7 consists of a cover page and table of contents

8 followed by 48 pages of written questions and

9 answers, is that correct?

10        A.     That is correct.

11        Q.     Is Rock Island Exhibit 2.11 revised

12 the prepared rebuttal testimony you wish to offer

13 in this proceeding?

14        A.     It is.

15        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

16 changes to make to that exhibit?

17        A.     I do have one change.  Pardon me

18 while I find the reference.

19               On page 35, the question beginning on

20 line 753, the answer beginning on line 764, I would

21 change that response now to state that Rock Island

22 Clean Line has made a decision to turn functional

23 control over to PJM.  And that was discussed in

24 data response.

25        Q.     So you're just indicating that this
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1 answer should be updated by the information you

2 just provided orally?

3        A.     That's correct.

4        Q.     Thank you.  With that supplementation

5 if I were to ask you at this hearing the questions

6 set forth in Rock Island Exhibit 2.11 revised would

7 your answers be the same?

8        A.     Yes, they would.

9        Q.     You also have before you documents

10 that have been marked for identification as Rock

11 Island Exhibits 2.12, 2.13 and 2.14.

12        A.     Yes, I do.

13        Q.     Are these the exhibits to your

14 rebuttal testimony?

15        A.     Yes.

16        Q.     Were these exhibits prepared under

17 your supervision and direction?

18        A.     Yes.

19        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

20 changes to make to these exhibits?

21        A.     I do not.

22        Q.     Is the content of these exhibits true

23 and accurate to the best of your knowledge and

24 belief?

25        A.     They are.
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1        Q.     And you also have before you a

2 document that is titled Surrebuttal Testimony of

3 Dr. Wayne Galli on behalf of Rock Island Clean

4 Line, LLC that is marked for identification as Rock

5 Island Exhibit 2.15.

6        A.     I do.

7        Q.     Does that document consist of a cover

8 page and a table of contents followed by 49 pages

9 of written questions and answers?

10        A.     It does.

11        Q.     Is Rock Island Exhibit 2.15 the

12 surrebuttal testimony you wish to offer in this

13 proceeding?

14        A.     It is.

15        Q.     Do you have any changes or

16 corrections to make to that exhibit?

17        A.     I do not.

18        Q.     If I were to ask you at this hearing

19 the questions set forth in Rock Island Exhibit 2.15

20 would your answers be the same?

21        A.     They would.

22        Q.     And finally you have before you

23 documents that have been marked for identification

24 as Rock Island Exhibits 2.16 through 2.20.

25        A.     I do.
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1        Q.     Are these the exhibits to your

2 surrebuttal testimony?

3        A.     They are.

4        Q.     Were these exhibits prepared under

5 your supervision and direction?

6        A.     They were.

7        Q.     Do you have any changes or

8 corrections you would like to make to these

9 exhibits?

10        A.     I do not.

11        Q.     Is the contents of these exhibits

12 true and accurate to the best of your knowledge and

13 belief?

14        A.     They are.

15               MR. MACBRIDE:  We offer the exhibits

16 identified by Dr. Galli into evidence and offer Dr.

17 Galli for cross examination.

18               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Thank you Mr.

19 MacBride.

20               Could you clarify for me what was

21 intended regarding the change to Rock Island

22 Exhibit 2.11, the rebuttal testimony?

23               MR. MACBRIDE:  I believe Mr. Galli,

24 or Dr. Galli is just intending to indicate orally

25 that there's been a further development related to
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1 that, subject matter of that answer which he was

2 advising the parties of as opposed to a specific

3 correction to the text of the document.

4               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  For the

5 record will that DR response be entered into

6 evidence then?

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  We had not planned to

8 do that.  I believe the DR response simply stated

9 what Mr., Dr. Galli stated orally in his direct

10 examination.

11               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I'm a little

12 concerned about the testimony saying one thing, the

13 written testimony, I understand the transcript will

14 say something else but I'm concerned that people

15 looking at the record may not read the transcript

16 to understand that this position has changed.

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  If you would like we

18 can submit a revised version of that piece of

19 testimony with that answer revised with the new

20 information that Dr. Galli brought forth this

21 morning.

22               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I think that would

23 probably be helpful.  Thank you.

24               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor, if I may.

25               The problem with that from our
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1 perspective is that Dr. Galli's rebuttal testimony

2 was accurate when submitted and it's relevant to us

3 that that decision had not been made at that time

4 so simply correcting the rebuttal testimony conveys

5 an incorrect impression of the facts.

6               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  How

7 about the suggestion that we have him file as

8 evidence the changed DR response?

9               MR. RIPPIE:  That would be more than

10 fine with us.

11               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Okay.  That's

12 simpler anyway if you want to file that.

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  So we'll submit that

14 as Mr. Galli's next exhibit in order which is Rock

15 Island Exhibit 2.21.

16               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Very well.

17               All right.  Are there parties who

18 wish to cross examine Mr. Galli?

19               MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes Your Honor, this a

20 Jonathan Phillips with Illinois Landowners

21 Alliance.

22                  CROSS EXAMINATION

23 QUESTIONS BY MR. PHILLIPS:

24        Q.     Good morning Dr. Galli.

25        A.     Good morning.
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1        Q.     If I ask a question, you don't

2 understand it or you need it rephrased just let me

3 know, I don't have many questions so hopefully

4 we'll go pretty quickly.

5               In your rebuttal testimony on your

6 Exhibit 2.11 on page 49 you begin discussing

7 decommissioning and dismantlement.  We'll give you

8 a second to get there.

9        A.     State the page again please.

10        Q.     Yes.  It would be page 48 and I won't

11 be talking about any lines specifically, just

12 that's the general area of your testimony regarding

13 decommissioning and dismantlement.

14               Would you agree Dr. Galli the

15 commodity prices for scrap metal are volatile?

16        A.     Yes.  In general depending on your

17 definition of volatile, but.

18        Q.     They vary over time.

19        A.     Yes.

20        Q.     Can Rock Island provide any assurance

21 that scrap and salvage proceeds will be sufficient

22 to pay for dismantlement and restoration of

23 landowner's property in the event the project is

24 decommissioned for any reason?

25        A.     Are you asking about assurances of
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1 the value of those scrap metals?

2        Q.     Well, for instance the value of the

3 scrap metal plummets for some reason then the study

4 that was, that you discuss would show or would

5 indicate that there may not be enough money to

6 actually restore the land so is there any assurance

7 that there will actually be money to restore land

8 and decommission or dismantle the project?

9        A.     There's no assurance that the values

10 of scrap, et cetera, that were done in that

11 analysis would result in a net positive per mile

12 salvage value.

13        Q.     Okay.  And is there any other

14 assurance other than that study that would suggest

15 that there will be enough money for dismantlement

16 and land restoration?

17        A.     In terms of large infrastructure like

18 this I think that it's somewhat of a moot point

19 that you would ever have a need for dismantlement

20 but there's no financial assurances at this point

21 for that.

22        Q.     Okay.  Can Rock Island provide

23 assurance that in the event again that the project

24 is dismantled and the metal sold off for scrap, can

25 Rock Island provide assurance that no other
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1 creditors of Rock Island, for example possibly

2 employees and secured lenders, would be senior to

3 or have preferred status as to the proceeds of that

4 salvage money as opposed to say using the money to

5 reclaim the land?

6        A.     Well --

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  Excuse me, I object to

8 the question as outside the scope of Dr. Galli's

9 testimony.  The only topic, the only testimony he's

10 offered on this topic is the results of the

11 specific analysis described on page 48.  I would

12 note that Rock Island witness Mr. Berry who's

13 scheduled to testify tomorrow has addressed this

14 topic on a broader basis and is also the company's

15 financial witness and would be more appropriately

16 positioned to answer these questions.

17               MR. PHILLIPS:  Your Honor, Mr. Galli

18 had, discusses this very question in the

19 decommissioning dismantlement portion of his

20 testimony and it can only be said to be meant to

21 assuage landowners and this Commission that there

22 will be in fact money to take down this project and

23 restore the land to where it needed to be so I

24 think it's within the scope of his testimony and

25 relevant today.
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1               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  If Dr. Galli knows

2 the answer to that question he may answer it.

3        A.     Could you repeat the question please?

4               MR. PHILLIPS:  Can I just have that

5 read back so we don't draw another objection?

6   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

7        A.     I'm not intimate with our easement

8 documents and guarantees on those documents, I'm

9 not a bankruptcy attorney so I think I would defer

10 to Mr. Berry to answer that question.

11        Q.     (BY MR. PHILLIPS)  Thank you.

12               Moving on Dr. Galli.  You mention in

13 your rebuttal testimony again, again the general

14 area being page 42, that POWER engineers performed

15 EMF calculations that are applicable to this

16 project, is that correct?  It would be line 920.

17        A.     That is correct.

18        Q.     With regards to the effects of static

19 and slowly varying fields you submit the studies of

20 five different organizations starting at about line

21 940 of that testimony, is that correct?

22        A.     Yes, they are referred to in my

23 testimony.

24        Q.     And isn't it true that only, two of

25 the reports of those organizations touched on the
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1 fields, those fields' effects on plant life?

2        A.     So the reports or the organizations

3 that are listed there produce cumulative studies

4 which analyze the whole body of evidence and I

5 believe that is correct subject to check, that two

6 of those did incorporate effects on plant life.

7        Q.     So subject to check you believe

8 that's correct.

9        A.     Yes.

10        Q.     Okay.  Moving on from that isn't it

11 true that Rock Island and Kiewit Power Constructors

12 at this time do not have a binding EPC contract?

13        A.     That is correct.

14        Q.     And then Dr. Galli all your degrees

15 are in the field of electrical engineering,

16 correct?

17        A.     That is correct.

18        Q.     And involve no course work on plant

19 physiology.

20        A.     That is correct.

21        Q.     No further questions.  Thank you very

22 much for your time.

23        A.     Thank you.

24               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Mr. Davis?

25
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1                  CROSS EXAMINATION

2 QUESTIONS BY MR. DAVIS:

3        Q.     Just a few questions Dr. Galli.  My

4 name is Chuck Davis, I'm an attorney for the

5 Illinois Farm Bureau.

6               Isn't it correct that the line

7 proposed in this proceeding is the first DC line to

8 be, transmission line to be proposed in Illinois?

9        A.     In the history of the electric

10 utility industry I don't know if it's the first one

11 proposed.

12        Q.     In the state of Illinois.

13        A.     In the state of Illinois.  I think

14 there are currently some others that are being

15 proposed.

16        Q.     Are there currently any other DC

17 transmission lines in service right know in the

18 state of Illinois to your knowledge?

19        A.     No.

20        Q.     And in your testimony you're not

21 testifying that the electric system in Illinois is

22 not reliable, correct?

23        A.     That is correct.

24        Q.     You're not testifying that the

25 proposed addition of the Rock Island Clean Line is
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1 required to make the Illinois system more reliable,

2 correct?

3        A.     That is correct.

4        Q.     And it remains to be correct that

5 Rock Island has not provided independent studies

6 from PJM or MISO demonstrating need for this

7 project in this proceeding, is that correct?

8        A.     That is correct.

9        Q.     And in your testimony you stated that

10 you're responsible for the, from the engineering

11 perspective the ongoing projects of Clean Line

12 Energy Partners, is that correct?

13        A.     Yes.

14        Q.     So does that encompass the other

15 entities underneath Clean Line Energy Partners

16 other than Rock Island Clean Line?

17        A.     It does.

18        Q.     And what are those specific projects?

19        A.     Plains and Eastern Clean Line which

20 is from Diamond, Oklahoma to Memphis, Tennessee,

21 the Grain Belt Express Clean Line which is roughly

22 from Dodge City, Kansas into southwestern Indiana

23 and Centennial West which is northeastern New

24 Mexico into LA Basin and our newly acquired Western

25 Spirit project which is a New Mexico project.
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1        Q.     And for the Grain Belt line that

2 you're discussing how many miles in Illinois will

3 the Grain Belt line be?

4        A.     I would have to check.  I believe

5 it's 180-ish or something of that nature.  But I'd

6 have to check that.

7        Q.     Are you aware of the status of the

8 regulatory approvals of the other projects in other

9 states?

10        A.     Yes, for the most part.

11        Q.     And for all of these projects are you

12 going to have the same or similar responsibilities

13 that you have right now for this Rock Island Clean

14 Line project?

15        A.     As the projects advance, yes.  A

16 couple will grow but in general I expect to have

17 the same oversight responsibilities.

18        Q.     Do you expect that any of these

19 projects will be proceeding in construction at the

20 same pace, meaning that there could be multiple

21 projects under the same status of construction at

22 the same time?

23        A.     Assuming we stay on schedule it's a

24 possibility.

25        Q.     I have no further questions right
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1 now.  Thank you.

2                  CROSS EXAMINATION

3 QUESTIONS BY MR. RIPPIE:

4        Q.     Good morning Dr. Galli.  My name is

5 Glenn Rippie, I represent Commonwealth Edison

6 Company and I have roughly a half an hour of

7 questions for you this morning.

8               As was previously made clear if I ask

9 you anything that contains an abbreviation or a

10 term that you're unclear on please let me know or

11 if you're otherwise confused by my questions please

12 let me know.  Will you do that?

13        A.     Yes, I will.

14        Q.     Are you familiar with the petition

15 filed by Rock Island Clean Line in this docket?

16        A.     I am.

17        Q.     And am I correct as a preliminary

18 matter that Rock Island requests that it be

19 assigned no geographic service territory within the

20 state of Illinois as a utility?

21        A.     I believe that is in the docket, yes.

22        Q.     So customers would be customers by

23 virtue of having contracted with Rock Island, not

24 by virtue of living in any particular location.

25        A.     Correct.  That's my understanding.
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1        Q.     And true or false, at the present

2 time you have exactly zero customers?

3        A.     That would be true.

4        Q.     And the way the line has been

5 proposed to the RTOs involved, and particularly

6 PJM, is that it be analyzed based on generators

7 roughly 350 miles into Iowa signing up to transmit

8 power into the eastern terminal of the line just

9 west of the Chicago area, is that a fair high level

10 summary?

11        A.     Can I repeat back to you so I make

12 sure I understood what you said?

13        Q.     Sure.

14        A.     My understanding of what you said?

15        Q.     Please.

16        A.     I think what you said was, you're

17 asking PJM to analyze this project as a long

18 project that would have generation connected in

19 Iowa and injecting into PJM.

20        Q.     Roughly 500 miles.

21        A.     Roughly 500 miles.

22        Q.     We're good?

23        A.     Yeah.

24        Q.     Okay.  And in order for that to

25 proceed you're going to need customers, right?
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1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     And the customers that you have tried

3 to solicit to date have been those generators out

4 in Iowa?

5        A.     This is better probably directed

6 toward Mr. Berry but we have not yet started

7 soliciting customers to my knowledge.

8        Q.     Okay.  As the engineer is it fair to

9 say that in merchant projects of this nature the

10 developers initially contact generation customers

11 likely to use the DC line to transmit their product

12 to a likely load center.  If you know the answer,

13 if not I'll ask Mr. Berry tomorrow.

14        A.     I actually think that this is

15 somewhat unique and so there's two methods of

16 development and one would be to try to get

17 customers first and then hope you get the permits

18 later and the other would be to create, create a

19 valuable project that customers would be assured

20 would occur, have come along and come to fruition

21 and then you would have actually something to sell

22 them.

23        Q.     And in the latter case of course

24 there would have to be a basis on which the

25 financing would be achieved other than the presence
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1 of preexisting customers.

2        A.     Yes.

3        Q.     Okay.  Now, you've indicated that you

4 have made the decision to turn the operation of the

5 line over to PJM, right?

6        A.     That is correct.

7        Q.     And PJM for those that don't know is

8 the RTO that controls a wide range of facilities in

9 the midwest and eastern and northeastern United

10 States extending from the Illinois Iowa border all

11 the way to the Atlantic ocean.

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     And customers if they were generators

14 under this model would arrange for service on your

15 line with you and then arrange through PJM for any

16 other transmission service that they might require

17 in order to deliver their output to customers.  Is

18 that correct?

19        A.     I would actually defer to Mr. Berry

20 to talk about how those contractual relationships

21 would work in general but that could be one

22 possibility.

23        Q.     Okay.  Well you're the witness though

24 that has experience working with RTO tariffs,

25 right?
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1        A.     Right.

2        Q.     So under the proposal that you've

3 made for example for FERC you're entitled to

4 arrange for transmission service on your facility,

5 right?

6        A.     Correct.

7        Q.     You're not allowed to arrange for

8 transmission service anywhere else.

9        A.     That is correct.

10        Q.     So generators if they're going to

11 deliver their product to somewhere beyond the

12 eastern terminal of your line will have to deal

13 with PJM or wherever else they want to go in order

14 to get the transmission service they need, right?

15        A.     Yes.  Whether it would be generators

16 or load.

17        Q.     Or the customers.

18        A.     Or the customers.  They would be

19 participating in the PJM market, yes.

20        Q.     And would have to get the

21 transmission service they require.

22        A.     If transmission service were

23 required.

24        Q.     Were required, fair enough.

25               Is it your desire -- let me try that
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1 again.

2               Does Rock Island ask the Commission

3 to evaluate this project as one that will carry 100

4 percent wind energy?

5        A.     I don't believe we've made that asked

6 in a petition or in our testimony, but.

7        Q.     That wasn't my question.  Do you wish

8 the Commission to evaluate this line as one that

9 carries 100 percent wind energy?

10        A.     We wish that the Commission would

11 evaluate this line based on the economic benefits

12 that it brings to the state and has been testified

13 by Mr. Berry and Mr. McDermott.

14        Q.     Is it your understanding that the

15 benefits that Mr. Berry and Mr. McDermott testified

16 to are premised on the line carrying 100 percent

17 wind energy?

18        A.     I would say subject to check that

19 it's premised, Mr. McDermott and Mr. Berry said

20 that it's kind of, it's agnostic to the actual

21 source of generation but it was based on a wind

22 generation profile and I would have to review their

23 testimonies again.

24        Q.     But your best understanding is that

25 the studies that were done are based on a profile
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1 that is a characteristic of the output of the

2 energy that was equivalent to 100 percent wind.

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     However, isn't it true that the

5 project is not permitted to prefer wind energy?

6        A.     That is true.  We asked for

7 preference wind in our negotiated rate abilities

8 filed with FERC and FERC denied that.

9        Q.     And didn't FERC not only deny it but

10 say that you must treat all comers regardless of

11 the type of generation equivalently?

12        A.     That is correct.

13        Q.     So wind, combined cycle gas, coal,

14 nuclear, or for that matter if somebody wants to

15 build another DC line to points west power flowing

16 out of the output of that, that it doesn't matter,

17 you have to treat it all the same.

18        A.     Yes, we have -- well, I think we

19 refer to analogies, you have to be unduly

20 discriminate.  Or indiscriminate.

21        Q.     Well, in this case you would have to

22 apply the same rates, terms and conditions and that

23 power is wind power.

24        A.     That is correct.

25        Q.     Okay.  So when you planned and
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1 modeled a wind profile is that because you're

2 building the western terminal of that line in an

3 area where you believe wind to be an attractive

4 type of generation?

5        A.     Yes.

6        Q.     That's what you call the resource

7 area.

8        A.     Correct.

9        Q.     So it's, is this sort of a field of

10 dreams approach, if you build it they will come, or

11 is it your testimony that they'll build the wind

12 energy even if you don't build the line?

13        A.     The wind energy to this magnitude

14 can't be built without a facility such as ours

15 because the transmission system is not robust

16 enough to handle it.

17        Q.     And am I also correct that none,

18 since you have no customers you have no wind

19 generators that have agreed to build if your line

20 gets constructed?

21        A.     We have no such agreements in place.

22        Q.     Now, in your surrebuttal on page 26

23 and pages thereafter there's a rather sizable

24 discussion about something that's technical and let

25 me flag this at the beginning, I'll try to keep it
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1 simple so stop me if I confuse this in any way.

2 But it's a discussion of operator protocols with

3 respect to redispatch, right?

4        A.     In general, yes.

5        Q.     Okay.  Would it be fair to say for a

6 lay person what you discuss there is a concept by

7 which you believe the system could react to an

8 event in a short period of time that otherwise if a

9 reaction were not possible could have catastrophic

10 consequences?

11        A.     Could you rephrase that?  I'm not

12 quite sure I understood.

13        Q.     Sure.  You testify there that you

14 believe a series of operating steps can be taken in

15 roughly 21 minutes.  Right?

16        A.     Are you referring to the chart I

17 provided as an exhibit?

18        Q.     Yes.

19        A.     That basically states Mr. Naumann's

20 proposed approach?

21        Q.     Yes.  But I want to be clear.  Let me

22 rephrase the question because I don't want you to

23 hang in the 21 minutes.

24               You identify a scheme that you

25 believe can work to respond to a contingency in
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1 less than a 30 minute time frame.

2        A.     In my testimony what I did was

3 respond to Mr. Naumann's doubt that redispatch

4 could occur and Mr. Naumann laid out a series of

5 steps which when you read it sounded like it was

6 sort of an arduous process and based on my

7 experience operating in the southwest power pool I

8 just indicated clearly that this was not an arduous

9 process and the redispatch could be done within the

10 time frame set forth by PJM and appropriate

11 standards, et cetera.

12        Q.     And that's the 30 minutes, right?

13        A.     Yes.

14        Q.     And the consequences of failing to do

15 that is that the system is operating in a condition

16 where it's a single contingency away from an

17 instability event?

18        A.     Potentially, yes.

19        Q.     And the potential consequences of an

20 instability event are catastrophic, are they not?

21        A.     What is your definition of

22 catastrophic?

23        Q.     A cascading outage in multiple

24 states.

25        A.     That's not always the case, but.
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1        Q.     I didn't say it was always.  It's a

2 potential and a realistically potential outcome.

3        A.     Given that you have to define the

4 parameters a little bit better for me, but in a

5 general sense perhaps you could say that.

6        Q.     Well.

7        A.     Not having operated systems for six

8 plus years and in planning them just because you've

9 reached a limit doesn't necessarily mean it's going

10 to be a cascading event.

11        Q.     Of course not, and I didn't ask you

12 that.  What I asked is it's a realistic probability

13 if you have an instability and an instability of

14 the nature that this redispatch is intended to

15 correct that you can have cascading outages.

16        A.     That is a possibility.

17        Q.     Now, you referred both to PJM

18 standards and to NERC standards.  It's the mission

19 of those organizations in large part to protect the

20 reliability and security of the grid against events

21 including the types of outages that we talked

22 about.

23        A.     Yes.

24        Q.     And would you ever counsel the

25 Commission to roll the dice with respect to a NERC
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1 reliability rule violation?

2        A.     No.

3        Q.     Now, your testimony is that based on

4 your experience you believe the redispatch can be

5 conducted within the 30 minute window, is that

6 correct?

7        A.     If such redispatch is necessary, yes.

8        Q.     Okay.  And you did not do or rely on

9 any actual test or experience with redispatch of

10 the PJM system, did you?

11        A.     Actually there's a letter from

12 Michael Kormos to, I believe it's to Mr. Naumann

13 and we submitted that as an exhibit in which he

14 states that such a redispatch within PJM, and I'm

15 paraphrasing, is totally possible.

16        Q.     I'd like you to listen to my

17 question, I'll ask it again.

18               You did not rely on any test or

19 actual events of redispatch within PJM, did you?

20        A.     Any test or actual events.  I am

21 familiar in my experience with large events that

22 have occurred in all the RTOs in which large

23 redispatches have happened.

24        Q.     Okay.

25        A.     So in that sense, yes.



764

1        Q.     So is it your testimony that you are

2 unaware of any occasions where similar attempts at

3 redispatch took substantially longer than 30

4 minutes in PJM?

5        A.     I am currently unaware of any such

6 events.

7        Q.     Fair enough.

8               Now, your experience recently is at

9 Clean Line and its affiliates, right?

10        A.     Correct.

11        Q.     Okay.  So from roughly January 2010

12 until the present you have been involved in

13 directing and developing strategy around technical

14 and engineering aspects of the approximately $10

15 billion in projects that Clean Line is proposing,

16 right?

17        A.     Yes.

18        Q.     And prior to that from July of '07 to

19 January of '10 you were employed at Next Era Energy

20 as a director of transmission development where you

21 were primarily responsible for leading significant

22 business growth in transmission investment

23 opportunities.  Right?

24        A.     Correct.

25        Q.     And Next Era in your duties primarily
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1 involved the renewable zone in Texas, right?

2        A.     The competitive renewable energy

3 zones, yes.

4        Q.     So your southwest power pool

5 operational experience extends from June of '01

6 through July of '07, right?

7        A.     Correct.

8        Q.     And during that period of time you

9 were both an engineering, a senior engineer and a

10 first line supervisor, right?

11        A.     That is correct.

12        Q.     You have never worked as an operator

13 or a planner in any transmission owner or operator

14 in the PJM system, have you?

15        A.     In the PJM system, no.

16        Q.     Do you think if the Commission were

17 going to make a decision on such a momentous topic

18 it might want to rely on the opinion of someone who

19 had been actually involved as an operator in the

20 region in which the redispatch is going to occur?

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  I object to the

22 question, I don't know what such a momentous topic

23 is referring to.

24        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Do you think if the

25 Commission -- I'll rephrase.
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1               Do you think if the Commission was

2 going to make a decision on a subject that

3 potentially involves the stability of the system

4 they might want to hear the opinion of someone who

5 had been an operator in the actual region where the

6 redispatch would occur?

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  I object to the

8 question again.  The Commission doesn't have to

9 make any decision on the stability of the system,

10 that's going to be decided by PJM.

11               MR. RIPPIE:  You know what, I'll

12 withdraw the question.

13        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  When you were at SPP

14 did SPP even have a fully functional day two

15 market?

16        A.     No, we implemented the day one market

17 process.

18        Q.     Let's look at your rebuttal

19 testimony, page 3, line 57 through  -- I may have a

20 line number wrong, I apologize Dr. Galli.  It is

21 pages 3 to 4, the bottom of page 3 to the top of

22 page 4.

23        A.     You say rebuttal testimony?

24        Q.     Your rebuttal testimony, yes.

25        A.     Okay.
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1        Q.     I'm going to give you the correct

2 page numbers, line numbers in a minute.  Yeah, from

3 page 3, line 57, through page 4, line 69.  And that

4 is a discussion of what was referred to by a

5 witness yesterday -- by the way, you were in the

6 hearing room yesterday, were you not?

7        A.     I was.

8        Q.     That's the discussion that was

9 referred to by a witness yesterday as the

10 discussion of the alternatives in your testimony,

11 right?

12        A.     I recall a discussion, you quizzing

13 Mr. Rashid about alternatives, I don't ever

14 remember my analysis coming up explicitly though.

15        Q.     Okay.  But this is the spot where you

16 analyze the alternative ways of getting from, or

17 where you discuss the alternative ways of getting

18 from Western Iowa to the injection point in ComEd's

19 territory, right?

20        A.     That is correct.  That was in

21 response to Mr. Rashid's direct testimony, I

22 believe, where he was, he said there was no

23 alternatives discussed and we said well he's, you

24 know, I mentioned he's probably speaking of some

25 hypothetical so we provided a hypothetical exercise
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1 here to discuss, you know, potential alternatives

2 to solving the same problem.

3        Q.     I think you managed to answer my next

4 three questions.  These are hypothetical

5 alternatives, right?

6        A.     In response to what we viewed as Mr.

7 Rashid's hypothetical.

8        Q.     Got it.  You haven't investigated the

9 electrical properties of any of these alternatives,

10 right?  That is you haven't investigated whether

11 any of them caused stability issues?

12        A.     No, we did not run stability studies

13 on these.

14        Q.     Now, you particularly mention one

15 option which is the fourth one down which is the

16 construction of a single 765 kV circuit running

17 from Western Iowa to the injection point.  Under

18 that alternative all of the load of the line would

19 be carried, all of the load from the generators

20 would be carried by that one 765 kV circuit, is

21 that correct?

22               MR. MACBRIDE:  Counsel are you

23 referring to the table on page 4?

24               MR. RIPPIE:  I am referring to the

25 table on page 4, the fourth -- I'm sorry Mr.
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1 MacBride, I believe you got me.  It's the fifth one

2 down from the bottom, from the top rather.

3        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  One single circuit

4 765 kV transmission line.

5        A.     It would be very long.

6        Q.     And you expressed some doubt on page

7 3, line 64/65 about the ability of that line to

8 meet reliability criteria, is that correct?

9        A.     Primarily n minus one reliability,

10 typical planning.

11        Q.     And what you mean by n minus one for

12 those of us that don't live this is it would be a

13 single contingency away from a situation that would

14 violate some other rule and that single contingency

15 I presume would be the failure of that 765 line.

16        A.     Yes.

17        Q.     Or to put it colloquially all the

18 eggs are in that one 765,000 volt basket.

19        A.     Yes.

20        Q.     And is it your opinion that putting

21 all the eggs in that one 765 kV volt basket is an

22 unwise choice?

23        A.     From my system planning experience I

24 would say it would be a very unwise choice.

25        Q.     Okay.  Are you familiar with the
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1 design and, I don't want to say construction, the

2 design of the facilities that the petition asks the

3 Commission to certify?

4        A.     Yes.

5        Q.     Do you have the petition in front of

6 you?

7        A.     I do not have a copy of the petition.

8               MR. RIPPIE:  Mr. MacBride is it

9 possible to provide him with a copy just for a

10 second?

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  Only if I'm given a

12 few minutes to find mine.

13               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor may I --

14               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may approach.

15        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Could you flip to

16 paragraph 58 of the petition please?

17        A.     Apparently all I have here are

18 attachments.

19               MR. MACBRIDE:  Can I hand the witness

20 my copy?

21               MR. RIPPIE:  Yeah, that's fine.

22 Thank you.

23        A.     Do I need attachments?

24        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  No.

25        A.     You said paragraph?
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1        Q.     58.

2        A.     58.

3        Q.     And I just want to confirm that the

4 portion of the paragraph 58 of the petition that

5 begins the project will proceed eastwardly

6 approximately 121 miles through Illinois and

7 continues down about five lines to the end of that

8 section where it talks about the converter station

9 from, a line running from the converter station to

10 the Collins substation is an accurate description

11 of the Illinois facilities that Rock Island seeks

12 to certify.

13        A.     Yes, that's what we put in the

14 petition.

15        Q.     Okay.  If you would return to your

16 rebuttal testimony please on pages 32 and 33.  And

17 if I may while you're doing that there's been no

18 amendment to that petition, has there been?

19        A.     No, not that I'm aware of.

20        Q.     Okay.

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  Excuse me, what's the

22 reference?

23               MR. RIPPIE:  Pages 32 and 33 in

24 rebuttal.

25               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you.
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1        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  In here you discuss

2 three options to interconnect the output if you

3 will of the converter station at the east end of

4 the DC line with the existing Commonwealth Edison

5 owned transmission system.  Is that a fair summary?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     Now option A as you identify it is to

8 connect to Collins through new 345,000 kV to

9 765,000 kV auto transformers located directly

10 adjacent to the Collins substation on land owned by

11 Rock Island.  Right?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     Okay.  That is not what's described

14 in paragraph 58 of the petition, is it?

15        A.     Can I have the petition again please?

16        Q.     What's in the petition, I'll try to

17 make it easier for you --

18        A.     Well --

19        Q.     Go ahead.

20        A.     In essence it is.  The petition

21 states the project may also include additional

22 transformation facilities on land owned by Rock

23 Island adjacent to the Collins substation.

24        Q.     Okay.

25               So A is the alternative that's
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1 described in the petition and E is what is

2 primarily described in the petition, right?

3        A.     Yeah, I think you could characterize

4 it that way.

5        Q.     Fair enough.  Now C involves tapping

6 the transmission lines, existing ComEd transmission

7 lines as opposed to building auto transformers

8 either inside or adjacent to the Collins

9 substation.  Am I correct?

10        A.     Yeah, more specifically it refers to

11 tapping the transmission, the ComEd transmission

12 lines that are adjacent to our existing converter

13 station and this option is deemed material,

14 material impact by PJM that additionally means we

15 will not be pursuing this.

16        Q.     Okay.  Once again I think you

17 answered my next three questions but let me ask

18 them anyway to make sure.

19               Alternative C is not described in the

20 petition, right?

21        A.     It is not.

22        Q.     And PJM has determined that that

23 would be a material modification of your proposal

24 and you would lose your queue position.

25        A.     Correct.
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1        Q.     And I believe you said that knocks it

2 out of consideration as far as you're concerned.

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     Am I correct that nothing in the

5 petition requests authority for Rock Island to

6 construct a 765 kV line?

7        A.     That's my understanding of the

8 petition.

9        Q.     And to your recollection, and I

10 apologize to Mr. MacBride if it requires him to

11 show you more documents, but none of the

12 attachments to the petition contain any designs,

13 right-of-way cross sections or one line diagrams

14 showing the construction or use of a 765 kV line by

15 Rock Island.

16        A.     They do not.

17        Q.     And am I also correct that you have

18 given no notice to any party, landowner or

19 otherwise, about the possible construction of a 765

20 kV line?

21        A.     Not to my knowledge, no.

22        Q.     Is the first time in any Rock Island

23 testimony where the possibility of making the

24 project work through the construction of a 765 kV

25 line, is the first time that's mentioned your
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1 surrebuttal?

2        A.     Could you point me to the part in the

3 surrebuttal you're discussing?

4        Q.     Yes, I can.  But it might take me

5 just a second.

6               I apologize, I thought I had it noted

7 down here in my notes and I don't.

8               Sorry it took me so long.  Page 41,

9 line 896 through 905.

10        A.     Okay.  And your question again?

11        Q.     Is that the first time the prospect

12 of Rock Island building a 765 kV line for the

13 purpose of interconnecting the converter station

14 with the existing transmission system is discussed

15 in the testimony of Rock Island?

16        A.     Yes, I believe it is.

17        Q.     And that would be a single circuit

18 765 kV line, would it not?

19        A.     I don't specify but I think that was

20 the intent when this was written.

21        Q.     You're unsure, or?  If you want to

22 take a look at the response to DR 703, that might

23 help you be sure.

24        A.     Yeah.  703?

25        Q.     Yes, I believe it's 703.
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1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     Single circuit line.

3        A.     What was stated was that a single

4 circuit could be built within the right-of-way

5 requested in the petition.

6        Q.     And a double circuit could not in

7 fact be built within that right-of-way.

8        A.     A double circuit 765.

9        Q.     Correct.

10        A.     I don't have personal experience with

11 double circuit 765s, I think it would be tight.

12        Q.     Give me just a second.

13               If you flip to the ninth set of data

14 request responses please.  I'll find the exact one.

15               Just a couple more questions Dr.

16 Galli.

17               Is the idea of security constraint

18 economic dispatch as a means to cause changes in

19 the output of generation that a generator will see

20 a change in the prices for power at their location

21 and respond by changing their output?

22        A.     Yes.

23        Q.     And as long as the generators change

24 their output promptly in response to those price

25 signals one would expect under this hypothesis that
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1 you can guide the location of the injection of

2 energy from generators through the price system.

3 Fair?

4        A.     Fair enough.

5        Q.     Okay.  Now, are those the principles

6 that you are referring to when you say that you

7 expect under a large, that you expect the security

8 constrained dispatch system to be able to reduce

9 generator output during light load conditions to

10 meet reliability requirements without throttling

11 down the output of the line?

12               MR. MACBRIDE:  Counsel are you

13 referring to a particular part of the testimony?

14               MR. RIPPIE:  No, he discusses it in

15 four or five locations, I'm trying to get a general

16 understanding of what he means.

17        A.     We discussed it quite extensively in

18 my surrebuttal.

19        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  I know.

20        A.     And there's quite a few different

21 topics that are discussed there.

22        Q.     Okay.  Believe it or not this is

23 actually, it truly is a general question.  Is the

24 point that you are trying to make in that

25 discussion that in addition to command and control
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1 activities you want to rely on the price signal

2 process to induce generators to voluntarily

3 throttle output?

4               MR. MACBRIDE:  I object to the

5 question, the reference to that discussion is

6 vague.

7               MR. RIPPIE:  Fair enough.

8        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Can you take a look

9 at data request 9.02 please?  And does that refresh

10 your recollection, we're back on the single 765

11 circuit question.

12        A.     9.02?

13        Q.     Correct.  The alternative that --

14 well, why don't you read 9.02?

15        A.     The response?

16        Q.     To yourself, right.

17        A.     (Reviewing document).

18        Q.     Does that refresh your recollection

19 that when we refer to data request 7.03 that the

20 765 kV circuit you were referring to indicates one

21 line, not two?

22        A.     Yes.  I'm a little confused as we

23 switch from that to a single line.

24        Q.     I'm sorry, I did say we were going

25 back to the 765 line since we found the data



779

1 request.  So to be clear we're talking one 765 kV

2 circuit in that discussion in your surrebuttal

3 testimony?

4        A.     Yes, the discussion in my surrebuttal

5 testimony in response to Mr. Naumann's purported

6 uncertainties.

7        Q.     Thanks.  That's all the questions I

8 have.

9               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I believe that

10 concludes the cross of Dr. Galli.

11               Mr. MacBride do you have any

12 redirect?

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  Can we take a five

14 minute recess please?

15               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Yes.  We'll

16 reconvene at 20 to 11.

17              (RECESS TAKEN BY PARTIES)

18               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Back on the record.

19               Mr. MacBride do you have redirect?

20               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes we do, Judge.  May

21 I proceed?

22               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

23

24

25                REDIRECT EXAMINATION



780

1 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

2        Q.     Dr. Galli you were asked some

3 questions by Mr. Davis I believe about whether you

4 would have similar responsibilities for, as you

5 currently have for all of the Clean Line projects

6 and I believe in responding to him you said as the

7 projects advance the company will grow and in the

8 context of that question and answer can you explain

9 what you were, what you meant by as the projects

10 advance the company will grow?

11        A.     Yes.  As the projects obtain, you

12 know, or move toward construction or

13 constructibility that time frame, project finance

14 and things like that the organization will

15 obviously grow in terms of number of employees and

16 folks with appropriate expertise to execute these

17 projects.  Similar in Mr. Skelly's testimony where

18 he provided the org chart specific to supporting

19 Rock Island's construction and operation in the

20 future you could envision that as the other

21 projects advanced we would add folks with

22 appropriate expertise to support those projects

23 directly.

24        Q.     You were asked by Mr. Rippie about

25 some scenarios regarding the timing of the
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1 solicitation or obtaining of customers for the

2 transmission line and I believe under one of those

3 scenarios he asked and you indicated that the basis

4 for financing would be something other than

5 preexisting customers.  Do you recall those

6 questions?

7        A.     I recall them.

8        Q.     All right.  Now first of all you're

9 not specifically involved in the company's

10 financing plans for this project, correct?

11        A.     Correct.

12        Q.     All right.  But is it your

13 understanding that the company's, the company being

14 Rock Island, financing plan involves securing

15 sufficient customer contracts prior to the time of

16 construction financing to support the construction

17 financing?

18        A.     It is.

19        Q.     You were asked some questions by Mr.

20 Rippie about the portion of your testimony that

21 discusses the ability to redispatch within 30

22 minutes.  Do you recall those questions?

23        A.     Yes.

24        Q.     Before the project is allowed to

25 operate will any redispatch arrangements need to be
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1 approved by PJM?

2        A.     Yes, they would have to be approved

3 by PJM and MISO and the interconnected utilities

4 too.

5        Q.     And that approval or those approvals

6 will have to be obtained before you're allowed to

7 physically interconnect and inject power into the

8 PJM grid, is that correct?

9        A.     Definitely.

10        Q.     You were asked some questions about

11 customers arranging additional transmission service

12 from the Collins substation to the PJM.  Do you

13 recall those questions?

14        A.     I do.

15        Q.     And is it necessary for a customer to

16 arrange additional transmission service in the PJM

17 in order to sell energy into the PJM market?

18        A.     It is not.

19        Q.     Is it necessary for a customer to

20 arrange for additional transmission service in PJM

21 in order to sell RECs into the PJM market?

22        A.     It is not, no.

23        Q.     Is it necessary for a customer to

24 arrange additional transmission service from

25 Collins into PJM in order to sell capacity in the
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1 PJM market?

2        A.     That is dependent upon the firm

3 injection rights of the project.

4        Q.     So your answer is it may or may not

5 be.

6        A.     Well, it's only dependent upon that,

7 the firm injection rights, it's not depending upon

8 transmission service.

9        Q.     Thank you.  And one other question.

10               All right.  Finally if I could hand

11 you back a copy of the Company's petition which

12 we've been passing around and you were asked

13 questions about paragraph 58 which described the

14 route of the project including the route of the

15 project from the eastern converter station to the

16 Collins substation and possible means of

17 accomplishing that part of the route and

18 interconnecting into the Collins substation.  Do

19 you have that paragraph of the petition before you?

20        A.     I do.

21        Q.     And I believe in the cross that was

22 characterized as describing two options for the AC

23 section of the interconnection to Collins, do you

24 recall that?

25        A.     Yes, I believe Mr. Rippie was just



784

1 referring to my rebuttal testimony.

2        Q.     Correct.  Are the scenarios or the

3 options set forth and requested in the petition, do

4 you consider those to be equivalent options or is

5 one preferred to the other, how would you

6 characterize that?

7        A.     Electrically they're equivalent

8 options.

9        Q.     In terms of the company proposal?

10        A.     Yes.

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  That's all the

12 questions we have.

13               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  Is

14 there any recross?

15               MR. RIPPIE:  Yes there is Your Honor.

16                 RECROSS EXAMINATION

17 QUESTIONS BY MR. RIPPIE:

18        Q.     Dr. Galli I understand that on

19 redirect you testified that PJM would have to

20 approve any operating protocol with respect to

21 redispatch.  Is that a fair summary of the answer?

22        A.     That would be my understanding, yes.

23        Q.     If MISO units were also involved then

24 MISO would also have to approve it?

25        A.     Yes.  And probably pursuant to a



785

1 joint agreement with MISO, yeah.

2        Q.     What would be the consequence if PJM

3 and MISO upon study concluded that redispatch was

4 not possible within 30 minutes and therefore

5 declined to approve such an operating step?  What

6 would the consequence be for the project?

7        A.     PJM would have to identify other

8 appropriate mitigation.

9        Q.     And that other appropriate mitigation

10 would be based on what operating parameters of the

11 line?

12        A.     I'm not sure I'm clear on what you

13 mean by operating parameters of the line.

14        Q.     What restrictions would be imposed on

15 the line if redispatch were not approved under such

16 an operating agreement because it couldn't be

17 completed within 30 minutes reliably?

18        A.     If you look at the existing system

19 impact study report it would require addition of a

20 765 kV line to be constructed within PJM as

21 mitigation for that.

22        Q.     And that would add hundreds of

23 millions of dollars to the cost of the project,

24 would it not?

25        A.     Potentially, yes.
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1        Q.     Not potentially, the estimates are

2 hundreds of millions of dollars, right?

3        A.     Right.

4        Q.     And none of those hundreds of

5 millions of dollars are included in your studies,

6 are they?

7        A.     No.  Mr. Berry has analyzed some

8 large ranges of contingencies so I would defer to

9 him to discuss the impact of that, but.

10        Q.     You're not the right witness to

11 discuss whether or not the project is viable if you

12 have to build 765 lines in Indiana.

13        A.     That's correct.  Illinois to Indiana.

14        Q.     Illinois and Indiana.

15               Am I correct that you are unaware of

16 whether there had been actual attempts at

17 redispatch and PJM in the last year where they

18 have --

19               MR. MACBRIDE:  Sorry.  Beginning

20 please.  Are you done?

21               MR. RIPPIE:  No I'm not but I will

22 be.

23        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Are you aware

24 whether there have been actual events within PJM

25 where that redispatch has been attempted within 30
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1 minutes and failed?

2               MR. MACBRIDE:  Object to the question

3 as outside the scope of any redirect.

4               MR. RIPPIE:  No, his redirect asked

5 whether or not PJM was going to have to review and

6 approve it and I'm asking him whether he's aware of

7 any actual events where PJM was able or not able to

8 carry that off within 30 minutes.  I think it's

9 fair and my first question is foundational, I asked

10 him if he's aware.

11               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Objection

12 overruled, I'll allow you to answer the question.

13        A.     I am not aware.

14        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Now, you testified,

15 I believe, that customers did not need to secure

16 transmission service from PJM in order to deliver

17 energy into the PJM market?

18        A.     That is correct.  It's an energy

19 based market.

20        Q.     So what you're, what you then are

21 saying is in your view a customer does not need to

22 secure transmission service from anybody in the

23 line if they're not, if they're simply -- let me

24 rephrase that.

25               Is it your testimony that a generator
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1 does not need to secure any transmission service

2 from PJM if it is being a price taker and simply

3 selling into the market at the price at the eastern

4 end of the line, is that what you're saying?

5        A.     Like any merchant generator or

6 generator within PJM, yes.  They do not have to

7 secure transmission service within the PJM to

8 deliver energy into the market.

9        Q.     Is it your testimony that that

10 remains true if their -- strike that please.

11        Q.     So if hypothetically PJM were to have

12 stated that even though RICL would be granted 700

13 megawatts of firm capacity any user that subscribes

14 to service on the line would need to apply for and

15 receive transmission service from PJM, you would

16 assert that that statement was erroneous.

17        A.     I'm sorry, was a what?

18        Q.     That that statement was erroneous.

19        A.     You stated as hypothetical but I

20 believe you're referring to, and I can't recall the

21 exhibit but there were some e-mails concerning

22 transmission service at one point in time from PJM

23 in which at one point they thought that that was

24 how we would be operating.  My understanding is at

25 this point, and I understand that the project
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1 participates within the energy market and

2 transmission service is not required within the

3 PJM.

4        Q.     For energy delivery at whatever the

5 price is at the eastern end of the line.

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     Transmission service would be

8 required if it was going to depart from PJM into

9 another RTO or if it were to sink at another

10 location, right?

11        A.     Based on my understanding, yes, I

12 think that's correct.

13        Q.     And it would also be required if they

14 were making a capacity sale or wanted to be a

15 resource that would qualify as, under PJM's rules

16 for capacity resources.

17        A.     I don't know that the capacity value

18 of the line would allow them to participate in a

19 capacity market.  The rules around whether or not

20 you have transmission service is required or not I

21 can't guarantee that they would have to have it.

22        Q.     Would they have to pass the

23 deliverability test?

24        A.     Yes.

25        Q.     Okay.
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1               Thank you.  That's all I have.

2               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Mr. MacBride, any

3 re-redirect or is there other cross?

4               MR. MACBRIDE:  No, ma'am.

5               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Are there any

6 objections to Dr. Galli's testimonies and exhibits?

7               MR. RIPPIE:  No Judge.

8               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Rock Island Exhibit

9 No. 2.0, 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, 2.6, 2.7, 2.8 all

10 filed on October 10th of 2012 are admitted into

11 evidence as is Rock Island Exhibit No. 2.9 revised

12 which was filed on May the 31st, 2013 and Rock

13 Island Exhibits No. 2.10 filed on October 10, 2012,

14 2.11 filed on December 3rd, 2013, 2.12 through 2.14

15 filed on August 20, 2013, 2.15 through 2.20 filed

16 on November 12, 2013 and 2.21 which is to be

17 submitted electronically later.

18               MR. MACBRIDE:  Correct.

19               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Are all admitted

20 into evidence.

21               Thank you Dr. Galli.

22               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge the next witness

23 we would like to call is Mr. Neil Wallack.

24

25                    NEIL WALLACK
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1         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

2                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

3 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

4        Q.     Sir, would you please state your name

5 and business address for the record?

6        A.     My name is Neil Wallack, my business

7 address is 350 Park Avenue, New York, New York,

8 10022.

9        Q.     Who is your employer and what is your

10 present position with that company?

11        A.     I am the president of ZBI Ventures

12 and am the principal of ZAM Ventures, LP which is

13 the investment vehicle that ZBI Ventures is

14 affiliated with.

15        Q.     You also have a position with Clean

16 Line Energy Partners, LLC?

17        A.     I'm a member of the board of

18 directors of Clean Line Energy Partners.

19        Q.     Have you prepared certain direct

20 testimony that you have offered in this proceeding?

21        A.     I have.

22        Q.     You have before you a document that

23 has been marked for identification as Rock Island

24 Exhibit 11.0 and which is titled Direct Testimony

25 of Neil Wallack on behalf of Rock Island Clean



792

1 Line, LLC?

2        A.     I do.

3        Q.     Does that document consist of a cover

4 page, table of contents and eight pages of

5 questions and answers?

6        A.     It does.

7        Q.     Is Rock Island Exhibit 11.0 the

8 direct testimony you wish to offer in this

9 proceeding?

10        A.     Yes, it is.

11        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

12 changes to make to that exhibit?

13        A.     I do not.

14        Q.     If I were to ask you a series of

15 questions at this hearing, questions outlined in

16 Exhibit 11.0, would your answers be the same?

17        A.     Yes, they would.

18               MR. MACBRIDE:  We offer Mr. Wallack's

19 exhibit Rock Island 11.0 into the record and offer

20 Mr. Wallack for cross examination.

21               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Very well.

22               Who wishes to begin?

23               MR. BERNET:  Yes, Your Honor.

24

25                  CROSS EXAMINATION



793

1 QUESTIONS BY MR. BERNET:

2        Q.     Good morning Mr. Wallack.  My name is

3 Richard Bernet and I am representing Commonwealth

4 Edison in this matter.

5        A.     Good morning.

6        Q.     I just have a few questions for you.

7 If I ask you any question that's unclear to you or

8 I use acronyms that you don't understand please ask

9 me to rephrase.

10               Can we have that agreement?

11        A.     Yes.

12        Q.     And when I refer to the project or

13 the line will you understand that to mean the

14 project that Rock Island Clean Line is seeking to

15 get approval for in this proceeding?

16        A.     Sure.

17        Q.     Now Mr. Wallack the purpose of your

18 testimony is to convince the Commission that Rock

19 Island is capable of financing the 1.8 billion it

20 will take to construct this project, isn't it?

21        A.     Is it the purpose of my testimony?

22        Q.     Yes.

23        A.     That's one aspect of my testimony.

24        Q.     And is it your understanding that

25 Rock Island must prove in this case that it's
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1 capable of financing the project in order to get

2 approval from the Commission?

3        A.     Restate that question for me one more

4 time.

5               MR. BERNET:  Can you read it back

6 please?

7   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

8        A.     No, I wouldn't say that.  If you're

9 saying do we have to prove that we could finance

10 the construction all the way through the

11 construction of that project I would not say that's

12 the case.

13        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Direct your

14 attention to line 10 of your testimony.  And there

15 it says I am testifying in support of the request

16 by Rock Island Clean Line for a Certificate of

17 Public Convenience and Necessity to construct and

18 operate the Rock Island Clean, Rock Island Clean

19 Line transmission project and to operate as a

20 public utility in Illinois.

21               Did I read that right?

22        A.     Yes.

23        Q.     And is it your understanding that one

24 of the elements that Rock Island must approve under

25 the Public Utilities Act is that it's capable of
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1 financing the construction and operation of the

2 project?

3        A.     I don't know for certain whether

4 that's a requirement of the Public Utilities

5 Commission.

6        Q.     Do you know how your testimony

7 relates to the Public Utilities Act in this case?

8        A.     Can you ask more specifically?

9        Q.     Well, Rock Island's seeking approval

10 from the Commission under the Public Utilities Act,

11 right?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     And my question is do you know how

14 your testimony relates to the requirements under

15 the Public Utilities Act?

16        A.     Can you be more specific?

17        Q.     You don't understand that question?

18        A.     I'm not sure what question you're

19 asking, no.

20        Q.     Do you know what Rock Island has to

21 prove to get a certificate from the Commission in

22 this case?

23        A.     So what I would say to that is

24 showing the convenience and necessity, showing that

25 it will be useful I think is a broad definition of
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1 necessity in terms of this and my testimony

2 certainly is meant to imply, in my opinion, that I

3 think that this would be for the benefit of

4 Illinois to have this project built.  I do believe

5 as well that through the approval of that, this

6 process could have through the regulatory approval

7 of getting this certification, that that goes a

8 long way in creating additional certainty towards

9 being able to finance the project, so in that way I

10 do see the association of my testimony and the

11 ultimate approval, sure.

12        Q.     That's your understanding.

13        A.     That's my understanding.

14        Q.     Now you have seven years of

15 experience in the energy sector, is that right?

16        A.     That's correct.

17        Q.     Prior to 2007 would it be fair to say

18 that your experience was primarily in the media and

19 entertainment industry?

20        A.     Yes, it would.

21        Q.     Have you ever testified before a

22 state regulatory body anywhere in the United

23 States?

24        A.     I have not.

25        Q.     Aside from Clean Line how many other
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1 transmission line projects have you invested in?

2        A.     Clean Line is the only transmission

3 line project that I've invested in.

4        Q.     Aside from Clean Line how many other

5 transmission line projects has ZAM Ventures

6 invested in?

7        A.     ZAM Ventures' only investment in the

8 transmission industry is the Clean Line.

9        Q.     I'm sorry, I didn't hear that answer.

10               MR. BERNET:  Could you read that back

11 please?

12   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

13        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  And Mr. Wallack you

14 characterize ZAM Ventures as a major equity

15 investor.

16        A.     Yes.

17        Q.     In Clean Line, right?

18        A.     Yes.

19        Q.     And your testimony does not advise

20 the Commission of how much money ZAM Ventures has

21 invested in Clean Line, does it?

22        A.     No, it does not.

23        Q.     You're aware that the construction

24 cost is currently, or that the cost of the project

25 is currently estimated to be $1.8 billion?
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1        A.     Yes, I am.

2        Q.     And your testimony doesn't mention

3 that fact and that Rock Island needs 1.8 billion to

4 fund the project, does it?

5        A.     Just to clarify that is to fund the

6 construction which is part of the overall project,

7 to fund everything through construction.  We're not

8 currently in the construction phase.  The

9 predominance of the 1.8 billion is associated with

10 the construction.  It's a far smaller number that's

11 associated with the development process that we're

12 currently funding.

13        Q.     I didn't ask you that.  I asked you

14 whether your testimony mentions the fact that Rock

15 Island needs $1.8 billion to fund the project.

16        A.     My testimony does not mention that.

17        Q.     You don't discuss Clean Line or Rock

18 Island's balance sheet in your testimony either, do

19 you?

20        A.     I do not.

21        Q.     You don't discuss Clean Line or Rock

22 Island's income statements, do you?

23        A.     I do not.

24        Q.     Your testimony doesn't mention

25 existing or future funds that Clean Line has or
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1 might obtain or that Rock Island has or might

2 obtain to finance the project.

3        A.     That's correct.

4        Q.     Your testimony doesn't mention any

5 specific dollars at all, does it?

6        A.     No, it does not.

7        Q.     You're on the Clean Line Energy

8 Partners, LLC board of directors, right?

9        A.     Yes, I am.

10        Q.     And so how many directors are there?

11        A.     Five.

12        Q.     Mr. Begley is a director?

13        A.     Yes, he is.

14        Q.     And is he an employee of ZAM

15 Ventures?

16        A.     He is a principal of ZAM Ventures.

17        Q.     And Mr. Wynter is a director?

18        A.     Yes, he is.

19        Q.     And he's an employee of National

20 Grid?

21        A.     He's an employee of National, one of

22 the National Grid entities, yes.

23        Q.     And Mr. Skelly's a director too,

24 right?

25        A.     Yes, he is.
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1        Q.     Who's the other director?

2        A.     I believe the other director is Brian

3 McCabe.

4        Q.     Brian McCabe?

5        A.     Yes.

6        Q.     And where is he employed?

7        A.     He's an employee of National Grid or

8 one of its affiliates.  To my understanding.

9        Q.     As a member of the board you, and I

10 quote, provide advice to the company and approve

11 certain major activities and expenditures affecting

12 the company.  Right?

13        A.     Yes.

14        Q.     And investing in other transmission

15 line projects is a major activity of Clean Line,

16 right?

17        A.     Just repeat that one more time

18 please.

19        Q.     Sure.  Investing in other

20 transmission line projects is a major activity of

21 Clean Line.

22        A.     Yes.

23        Q.     I'd like to direct your attention to

24 lines 114 to 120 of your direct testimony.

25        A.     Okay.
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1        Q.     And there you identify other Clean

2 Line transmission projects, right?

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     And one of those projects is the Rock

5 Island project, another one is the Plains and

6 Eastern Clean Line, right?

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     Do you know how much that project's

9 going to cost to build or put in service?

10        A.     I think it would probably be along

11 the same order of magnitude.

12        Q.     Around 1.8, 2 billion, in that range?

13        A.     I think it's in the same order of

14 magnitude, yes.

15        Q.     What about the Grain Belt Express

16 Line?

17        A.     I anticipate that would also be on

18 the similar order of magnitude.

19        Q.     And what about the Centennial West

20 Line?

21        A.     I don't recall for sure and I would

22 say it would be either the order of magnitude of

23 this or somewhat less.

24        Q.     But there's a fifth project now that

25 Clean Line is pursuing, isn't that right?
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1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     And that fifth project is the Western

3 Spirit Line?

4        A.     Yes.

5        Q.     And do you know how much that line's

6 going to cost to place in service?

7        A.     I don't recall.

8        Q.     Any, do you know whether it's a

9 billion or 100 million or any order of magnitude?

10        A.     It's materially less than these

11 projects, I don't recall a number.

12        Q.     You don't mention that project in

13 your testimony, do you?

14        A.     My testimony was offered on October

15 2012, prior to the establishment of that, so no, I

16 do not.

17        Q.     Right.  But Mr. MacBride asked you if

18 you had any changes to your testimony and you

19 didn't identify that as a change today as you sit

20 here, did you?

21        A.     I did not.

22        Q.     Would it be fair to say that the

23 estimated cost to build all five of those lines is

24 on the order of about $10 billion?

25        A.     Maybe not quite $10 billion but
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1 certainly on the order of magnitude of 8 billion

2 potentially.

3        Q.     So your recollection between 8 and 10

4 billion.

5        A.     That's a close enough estimate.

6               MR. BERNET:  May I approach?

7               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

8               MR. BERNET:  I'm going to mark for

9 identification this as ComEd Cross Exhibit 4.  And

10 I'm going to refer to the attachment to this

11 document which is marked confidential but I'm not

12 going to mention the confidential information that

13 appears on that document.

14        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  So I've handed you

15 Mr. Wallack what I'll identify for the record as

16 Rock Island Clean Line's response to ComEd Data

17 Request 6.04.  Have you had a chance to look at

18 that?

19        A.     Can you just give me another moment

20 please?

21        Q.     Sure.

22        A.     Thank you.

23               Okay.  Thanks.

24        Q.     Okay.  So in response to the question

25 in a particular subpart A it says please see ComEd
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1 6.04, attachment 1 confidential which summerizes

2 the investment to date and future commitments to

3 Clean Line's, of Clean Line's investors in Clean

4 Line Energy Partner's, LP.  Do you see that?

5        A.     Yes.

6        Q.     And so referring to the attachment

7 that attachment lists four investors, does it not?

8        A.     Yes, it does.

9        Q.     And there's a dollar figure

10 associated with the amount invested as of October

11 4th, 2013 by ZAM Ventures, LP.  Do you see that?

12        A.     Yes, I do.

13        Q.     And is that the dollar amount that

14 ZAM Ventures has invested to date?

15        A.     Yes, it is.

16        Q.     Is it fair to say that the total

17 equity investment in cash or binding commitments in

18 Clean Line Energy Partners as of October 4, 2013 is

19 the dollar amounts, the cumulative dollar amounts

20 that appear on that attachment?

21        A.     And when you say cumulative are you

22 referring to both columns?

23        Q.     Yes.

24        A.     Yes.

25        Q.     Thank you.  And as you sit here today
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1 Clean Line has no access to cash beyond what is set

2 forth in that attachment, isn't that right?

3        A.     No.  They have cash on their balance

4 sheet as well.

5        Q.     Cash in addition to what's set forth

6 here?

7        A.     Cash, they have cash on their balance

8 sheet and, which comes from the left hand column in

9 addition to that they have made further

10 commitments, I just want to be clear on that.

11        Q.     Yeah, let me rephrase the question.

12               Clean Line has no binding commitments

13 by anybody else to make any investments beyond

14 what's set forth in attachment 1 that we've been

15 discussing.

16        A.     That is correct.

17        Q.     It has no line of credit or debt

18 financing that it has the right to draw upon.

19        A.     Not at this time.

20        Q.     Has Clean Line decided what portion

21 of that money will be spent on Rock Island?

22        A.     When you say decided, are you saying

23 has the board definitely decided what portion of

24 that be made a commitment?

25        Q.     No.  What I'm saying is has, out of
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1 the money that's set forth in attachment 1 has

2 Clean Line decided how much of that money is going

3 to be committed exclusively to the Rock Island

4 project?

5        A.     It has not committed.  There's a lot

6 of money already has been expended into Rock Island

7 and the other projects and in terms of the

8 remainder of that hasn't been expended on other

9 projects there's a rough understanding of the level

10 that might go to each of the projects.

11        Q.     So the answer to that question is no.

12        A.     Okay.

13        Q.     Do you know whether the money that

14 we've been discussing that's identified in

15 attachment 1 will be split eventually between the

16 five projects that Clean Line is currently invested

17 in?

18        A.     I don't think it will be split

19 evenly.  I believe that Rock Island and a couple of

20 the other projects will get the preponderance or

21 larger amount than some of the others.

22        Q.     But that hasn't been decided by the

23 board yet, right?

24        A.     It has not.  I'm just trying to give

25 you some context.



807

1               MR. BERNET:  May I approach Your

2 Honor?

3               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

4        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  I'm going to show

5 you a response to ComEd Exhibit, or ComEd Data

6 Request No. 7.18 which I think has been previously

7 marked as ComEd Cross Exhibit 2.

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  You want to just use

9 that?

10               MR. BERNET:  Do you have that?

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  I have it.

12        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  So that's a data

13 request response that Rock Island provided to ComEd

14 in this case.  And it's confidential, again I'm not

15 going to ask you to identify any numbers.

16        A.     Thank you.

17        Q.     But the question says how much

18 capital has Clean Line committed to invest in the

19 Rock Island project.

20               Do you see that?

21        A.     Yes, I do.

22        Q.     And there's a dollar amount that

23 appears in the second sentence of that answer.  Do

24 you see that?

25        A.     I do.
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1        Q.     Is it your understanding that that

2 dollar figure is correct as of December 1st?

3        A.     It seems to be in the right range.

4        Q.     In fact having looked at that exhibit

5 would you agree with me that as of October 1st,

6 2013 that the amount of money that Clean Line

7 has --

8        A.     Should we be aware of this?

9               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Yes, we should

10 probably be aware.

11               Let's go off the record, it appears

12 we're having a fire alarm.

13              (RECESS TAKEN BY PARTIES)

14               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Back on the record.

15 We had a brief fear of a fire alarm and happy that

16 was not the case.

17               Mr. Bernet?

18               MR. BERNET:  Thank you Your Honor.

19        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Mr. Wallack you're

20 aware that National Grid through Grid America has

21 contributed $25 million to Clean Line Energy

22 Partners, LLC to date?

23        A.     Yes, I am.

24        Q.     And it is also committed to another

25 $15 million that will be coming at some point in
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1 the future.

2        A.     Yes.

3               MR. BERNET:  May I approach?

4               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Yes.

5               MR. BERNET:  I'll mark this as ComEd

6 Cross Exhibit 5.

7        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  So that's a joint

8 press release from National Grid and Clean Line

9 announcing that $40 million investment, is that

10 right?

11        A.     Yes, it is.

12        Q.     And that press release doesn't

13 mention any investment by ZAM Ventures, does it?

14        A.     No, it does not.

15        Q.     And it says the Clean Line will use

16 the proceeds to advance the development of four

17 high voltage transmission --

18        A.     Can I pause for one second to clarify

19 my last answer which is it doesn't clarify an

20 amount of an investment I believe is how I would

21 say it.

22        Q.     It doesn't clarify an amount of

23 investment by ZAM Ventures.

24        A.     I just want to make clear that it

25 does reference a ZBI Ventures which is an affiliate
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1 of ZAM Ventures.

2        Q.     But it's not ZAM Ventures, they're

3 separate companies?

4        A.     They're affiliated companies.

5        Q.     And it mentions four high voltage DC

6 transmission projects that Clean Line will use that

7 $40 million for, right?

8        A.     Yes.

9               MR. BERNET:  May I approach?

10               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Yes.

11               MR. BERNET:  I'll mark this for

12 identification as ComEd Cross Exhibit 5.

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  The last one was 5.

14               MR. BERNET:  I'm sorry?  Oh, was it?

15 This is 6, sorry.  Thank you.

16        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  I should have

17 stapled these but I didn't so it's a little more

18 arduous here.  That's a press release from National

19 Grid, right?

20        A.     I'm just finishing reading this,

21 okay?

22        Q.     Sure.

23        A.     Okay.

24               It's four pages long, I could read

25 the whole thing now, do you have a --
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1        Q.     That's okay.  I'm just going to

2 direct your attention to page 2.  And in that press

3 release it identifies four transmission line

4 projects and those are the four transmission line

5 projects, or four of the five transmission line

6 projects that we've been discussing, right?

7        A.     Yes.

8               Let me just take some time to read

9 the remainder of it just to give myself the

10 context.

11        Q.     Yeah, no problem.

12        A.     Thanks, I appreciate the time.

13        Q.     Sure.  The press release doesn't

14 mention the Western Spirit project, does it?

15               MR. MACBRIDE:  I object to examining

16 Mr. Wallack on this press release, it's prepared by

17 National Grid, there's been no foundation laid that

18 Mr. Wallack had any involvement in its preparation.

19 I'd also note that we had a witness from National

20 Grid here last week who easily could have been

21 asked about National Grid's press release.

22               MR. BERNET:  May I ask some

23 foundational questions?

24               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

25        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Mr. Wallack are you
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1 familiar with -- before you got here today were you

2 familiar with the fact that National Grid had

3 issued a press release relating to its investment

4 in Clean Line?

5        A.     I have a recollection of them

6 preparing a press release.

7        Q.     Were you involved in any way in

8 preparing of that press release?

9        A.     I was not involved.

10        Q.     You didn't see a draft of it ahead of

11 time?

12        A.     I don't recall if I or members of

13 legal counsel at ZBI were involved in it.  I know

14 we would have approved or not approved the

15 references to the ZBI entities, beyond that I don't

16 have a recollection.

17        Q.     Would you have approved National

18 Grid's reference to Clean Line, to specific

19 projects that Clean Line was investing in?

20        A.     I don't know.

21        Q.     That wasn't part of your

22 responsibility?

23        A.     No.

24        Q.     As a director.

25        A.     Sorry?
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1        Q.     As a director you didn't, part of

2 your role as a director wasn't approving press

3 releases relating to investments Clean Line is

4 making.

5        A.     I don't recall whether or not I was

6 involved in approval of the release, my apologies.

7               MR. BERNET:  I'm not going to offer

8 this and I have no more questions about that press

9 release.

10        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Is it your

11 understanding as a director that part of the $40

12 million that National Grid through Grid America has

13 invested in Clean Line would be used for the

14 Western Spirit project?

15        A.     At the time of the investment we were

16 not, National Grid's commitment and I think the

17 date is on there, I think it's November 2012, we

18 were not involved in the Western Spirit project so

19 at that time it was probably not contemplated and

20 when it became part of the overall scope of the

21 company work later then Western Spirit would become

22 a small part relatively speaking of the overall

23 investment in the overall projects over time with,

24 especially far less being invested in the time

25 frame of their $40 million commitment and
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1 additional commitment beyond that that you've

2 referenced.

3        Q.     As you sit here today has Clean Line

4 identified any other high voltage transmission

5 projects that it has committed to invest in besides

6 the ones we've talked about today?

7        A.     Not that I'm aware of.

8               MR. BERNET:  May I approach Your

9 Honor?

10               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

11        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  I'm going to hand

12 you what's been previously marked as Rock Island

13 Exhibit 1.1.  And what that is it's a document

14 entitled Clean Line Energy Partners, LLC

15 Organizational Chart.

16               Can you tell me, sir, where the

17 Western Spirit transmission line project fits in

18 that org chart?

19        A.     It's not on this org chart.  It would

20 fit the third level.

21        Q.     I'm sorry?

22        A.     It's not on this chart.

23        Q.     Right.

24        A.     And it would fit on the third level

25 of this chart.
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1        Q.     So on the third level, just so we're

2 clear, on the third level is a level right below

3 where it says Clean Line Energy Partners, LLC and

4 there are four subsidiaries identified under that

5 entity, right?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     And so is it your understanding then

8 that there is a new company called Western Spirit

9 Clean Line, LLC that would fit --

10        A.     I don't know legal entity names.

11        Q.     You don't know the name of the

12 entity?

13        A.     I don't know legal entity names.

14        Q.     But it would be equivalent to the

15 other four, it would be a company that's equivalent

16 to the other four that are listed there?

17        A.     That would be my understanding.

18        Q.     Now, with respect to the $40 million

19 that National Grid through Grid America has

20 invested in Clean Line none of that is specifically

21 committed to any of the projects of Clean Line

22 subsidiaries and none of that investment is

23 specifically traceable to any particular project or

24 projects, right?

25        A.     No, we don't commit our investments
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1 to particular projects, we decide as a board where

2 to allocate projects and that's why such a large

3 proportional amount has been invested in Rock

4 Island to date.

5               MR. BERNET:  Your Honor, I'll move to

6 strike that answer, I asked him whether the money

7 was specifically traceable and it calls for a yes

8 or no answer.

9               MR. MACBRIDE:  The answer was

10 responsive Judge.

11               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I'll overrule the

12 objection.  The answer will stand.

13               MR. BERNET:  May I approach?

14               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

15               MR. BERNET:  I'm going to mark this

16 as ComEd Cross Exhibit 7.

17               For the record I'll identify this as

18 a data request response by Rock Island Clean Line

19 to ComEd No. 6.03.

20        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  And in particular

21 I'm just going to refer you to subpart (d) of that

22 answer.

23        A.     Do you mind if I just take some time?

24        Q.     Sure.

25        A.     (Reviewing document).
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1               Thanks.

2        Q.     Sure.  Subpart (d) of the answer that

3 Rock Island provided on October 7th, 2014 says, and

4 I quote, none of National Grid U.S.A's $40 million

5 investment is specifically committed to any of the

6 projects of Clean Line subsidiary and none of the

7 investment is specifically traceable to any

8 particular project or projects.

9               That's a true statement, isn't it?

10        A.     I would say that first part is

11 definitely true, $40 million investment, it says

12 none of National Grid U.S.A's $40 million

13 investment is specifically committed to any of the

14 projects so that I would say certainly is true and

15 then it goes on to say, to repeat what you said,

16 and none of the investment is specifically

17 traceable to any particular project or projects.

18               I don't know how traceable or not

19 within the accounting system those monies are.  I

20 know that the funds are commingled --

21        Q.     There's no question pending.

22               Direct your attention to your

23 testimony at lines 134 and 135.  And there you

24 testify -- are you there yet?

25        A.     Yes, I am.
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1        Q.     There you testify that as the venture

2 evolves and progresses, and by venture you're

3 talking about this project in this case, right?

4        A.     Bear with me one second, I'm just

5 going to go back to the prior contents.

6        Q.     Take your time.

7        A.     You can interpret it that way.

8 There's earlier references to projects and then it

9 uses the singular project as the venture, it refers

10 to ventures and projects, it refers to one venture

11 so by extension I think you could interpret it as

12 such.

13        Q.     So in that sentence it says as the

14 venture evolves and progresses ZAM Ventures

15 independently or along with other financial

16 sponsors will raise the additional capital needed

17 to further this development progress.

18               Did I read that right?

19        A.     Yes.

20        Q.     And then looking at line 136 to 140

21 it says a key objective is to advance the

22 development, permitting and licensing activities to

23 a point at which potential customers of the

24 transmission facility will be willing to enter into

25 contracts for capacity on the transmission line
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1 which can then be used as a basis for raising

2 capital from outside sources to finance

3 construction.

4               Did I read that right?

5        A.     Yes, you did.

6        Q.     Clean Line is not at that point yet,

7 is it?

8        A.     Clean Line is not at the point where

9 it will be seeking funds to finance construction

10 but it is at a point where I believe that it could

11 continue to seek outside capital for development.

12        Q.     But it hasn't obtained any outside

13 capital, has it?

14        A.     It has.

15        Q.     Aside from what we've discussed?

16        A.     Well when we started we invested a

17 certain amount, we continue to invest beyond what

18 we were committed to, we went out and tried to

19 raise capital, we were successful with raising it

20 with Grid.  We have Grid's remaining commitment,

21 there isn't a need to raise capital at this time

22 because we have the existing cash on the balance

23 sheet and the remainder of the National Grid's

24 commitment.

25        Q.     As we sit here today there are no
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1 customers of the transmission facility, are there?

2        A.     No.

3        Q.     No one has signed up for capacity on

4 the transmission line, have they?

5        A.     No.

6        Q.     Even if Rock Island were to contract

7 60 percent of the capacity of the line it is

8 unlikely that the project would be built, is that

9 right?

10        A.     I don't know that I can, I can't

11 answer that question specifically.

12        Q.     Rock Island doesn't expect to execute

13 transmission service agreements with anchor tenants

14 for more than a year after the ICC issues a

15 decision in this case, is that right?

16        A.     Which is sensible given the fact that

17 a development process for a transmission line is

18 longer than the development of some of the customer

19 projects.

20               MR. BERNET:  I'll move to strike Your

21 Honor, I didn't ask him what was sensible, I asked

22 him if that statement was true.

23               MR. MACBRIDE:  He answered responsive

24 Judge.

25               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I'll strike that
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1 portion of the answer.

2               Please just answer the question.

3        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  I'll ask it again.

4               In fact Rock Island doesn't expect to

5 execute transmission service agreements with anchor

6 tenants for more than a year after the ICC issues a

7 decision in this case.

8        A.     Correct.

9        Q.     And Rock Island plans to secure

10 financing for construction two years from now,

11 right?

12        A.     That sounds about right.

13        Q.     I'm sorry?

14        A.     That sounds about right.

15               MR. BERNET:  Your Honor I have no

16 further questions.

17        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Thank you very much

18 for your time.

19        A.     Thank you.

20               MR. BERNET:  And at this time I'd

21 like to move for admission of these exhibits and

22 I'd just like a minute to make sure I have them all

23 straight.

24               So I'd like to move for admission of

25 ComEd Cross Exhibit 4, ComEd Cross Exhibit 5, not
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1 ComEd Cross Exhibit 6, and ComEd Cross Exhibit 7.

2               MR. MACBRIDE:  One minute Judge.

3               MR. BERNET:  And I believe counsel

4 does have a correction --

5               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes.

6               Judge with respect to ComEd Cross

7 Exhibit 4 we're not going to object to its

8 admission but in reviewing this after it was

9 distributed by Mr. Bernet we noted that there is an

10 error in attachment 1 in a portion of the document

11 that was unrelated to Mr. Bernet's questions but

12 we'd like to request to provide Mr. Bernet with a

13 corrected version of attachment 1 which he would

14 then use to submit this exhibit on e-docket.

15               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.

16               MR. MACBRIDE:  I can be more specific

17 if you need --

18               MR. BERNET:  Just for the record

19 could you clarify what the correction is?

20               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes.  The name of the

21 fourth investor, this stated on attachment 1 was

22 incorrectly stated, that's also carried over to

23 footnote 2 so we want to correct the investor name

24 for the correct company name.

25               MR. BERNET:  And what is that name
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1 again?

2               MR. MACBRIDE:  The correct name is

3 Clean Line Investment, LLC which is shown on Rock

4 Island Exhibit 1.1 that Mr. Bernet distributed.

5               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  Let me

6 ask.  Right now has Judge Jones been asking that

7 the exhibits be filed electronically?

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  Cross exhibits, yes.

9               MR. BERNET:  Yes.

10               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Okay.

11               MR. BERNET:  So what we'll do is Owen

12 will send me the corrected version of the data

13 request, I'll mark it and then we'll file it.  And

14 we'll file a public version and the confidential

15 version subject to the protective order.

16               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right then.

17 With that ComEd Cross Exhibit 4 will be admitted

18 into evidence to be filed later by ComEd in

19 confidential and proprietary versions.

20               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge we don't object

21 to ComEd Cross Exhibit 5.  I do object to the

22 admission at this time of ComEd Cross Exhibit 7

23 because as shown on page 2 it was not prepared by

24 this witness, it was prepared by witness David

25 Berry who's testifying tomorrow and we've
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1 identified as we do on all our data responses that

2 Mr. Berry is the applicable witness to ask

3 questions about this particular data response.

4 There was no foundation laid to show that Mr.

5 Wallack had any involvement in preparation of this

6 response.  I didn't object to Mr. Bernet's use of

7 the response to subpart (d), simply I believe as an

8 effort to confirm a prior answer that Mr. Wallack

9 had given during the cross but I don't think the

10 entire exhibit should be admitted into the record

11 at this time based solely on that question and

12 without any foundation laid that Mr. Wallack was

13 involved in its preparation.  If counsel were to

14 examine Mr. Berry about this exhibit tomorrow we

15 wouldn't, and offer it I'm sure we wouldn't have

16 any objection at that time.

17               MR. BERNET:  Your Honor we'll

18 withdraw our motion to admit that into the record,

19 we'll get it in through Mr. Berry.

20               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  Then

21 ComEd Cross Exhibit 5 is admitted into evidence to

22 be filed later.

23               Is there any other cross of Mr.

24 Wallack?

25               MR. SHAY:  Yes, Your Honor.
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1 Permission to proceed?

2               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Please proceed.

3                  CROSS EXAMINATION

4 QUESTIONS BY MR. SHAY:

5        Q.     Good morning Mr.  Wallack, my name is

6 Bill Shay and I'm one of the attorneys for an

7 intervenor in this case, Illinois Landowners

8 Alliance.  I have a question or two to follow on

9 Mr. Bernet's questions about budget and capital.

10               Are you, do you happen to have in

11 front of you a document that was admitted into the

12 record previously as ILA Group Cross Exhibit 1?

13        A.     I do not.

14               MR. SHAY:  Mr. MacBride do you have a

15 copy that you could provide to the witness?

16               MR. MACBRIDE:  I may.

17        Q.     (BY MR. SHAY)  If you'll just take a

18 moment to familiarize yourself with it.

19        A.     Thanks Mr. Shay.

20               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Will you tell me

21 again what was the exhibit number?

22               MR. SHAY:  ILA Group Cross Exhibit 1.

23               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Thank you.

24               MR. SHAY:  There are two versions,

25 one public and one confidential, each four pages
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1 long.

2               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Okay.  And was this

3 already entered into evidence?

4               MR. SHAY:  Yes.

5               Your Honor do you not have a copy in

6 front of you?

7               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  That's true, I do

8 not.

9        A.     Ready when you are.

10        Q.     (BY MR. SHAY)  Okay.  Does that

11 document represent certain amounts spent in prior

12 years and projected or budgeted amounts to be spent

13 on development activities for all of the Clean Line

14 projects and corporate level expenditures?

15        A.     It does represent actual amounts

16 expended on, in the various areas and then a

17 forecast for the expectation as it looks like May

18 2013 for project level development.

19        Q.     Okay.  As far as you know are those

20 amounts accurate?

21        A.     It certainly is what we in May of

22 2013, clearly these things are subject to change as

23 projects move forward.

24        Q.     Okay.  Looking forward past this year

25 how many years of budgeted development expenditures
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1 are shown?

2        A.     Two.  2014 and 2015.

3        Q.     And you see the total amount for each

4 of those two years at the bottom of the second

5 page?

6        A.     Yes, I do.

7        Q.     Now, are those the type of

8 expenditures that Mr. Bernet was talking to you

9 about in terms of, or asking you questions about in

10 terms of the development funds that would have to

11 continue to be raised by Clean Line?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     Okay.  Will there be additional

14 capital, development capital needed to be raised

15 beyond 2015, the last year shown on this document?

16        A.     I think that would probably depend on

17 how the process goes.  It's individual to

18 particular projects and how processes like what

19 we're doing today proceed so there's certainly a

20 chance that development would go on, development

21 expenditures would go on in line beyond 2015.

22        Q.     I mean to the extent any of these

23 projects continue beyond 2015 is it a virtual

24 certainty that additional development funds for

25 those continuing projects would need to be raised?
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1        A.     At a certain point in time each of

2 those projects hopefully will reach a point where

3 they're ready for construction and project level

4 finance as opposed to development finance.

5        Q.     Right.  That likely project

6 development finance for the construction, is that

7 going to occur for all these projects before the

8 end of 2015?

9        A.     I don't know.

10        Q.     You don't know.

11        A.     I don't.  I don't know.  I would find

12 it unlikely that there would be project finance in

13 place for all of these projects, that would take a

14 lot of things to fall in place at the same time.

15        Q.     Right.  So for those projects that

16 don't raise construction capital by the end of 2015

17 then those projects would continue to need

18 development capital until they reach the project

19 financing stage, is that fair?

20        A.     It depends.  There may be one of the

21 projects that we decide not to proceed on,

22 obviously in that case there's no need for

23 development capital.  Perhaps at the end of 2015

24 we've expended on development what we feel is

25 necessary, we just haven't gotten to the point
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1 where we have gone off and raised that project

2 financing.

3        Q.     Okay.  Mr. Wallack do you expect all

4 five projects currently in the portfolio to proceed

5 to finance and construction and operation?

6        A.     I don't know.

7        Q.     I'm sorry?

8        A.     I don't know if they would all

9 proceed.

10        Q.     You don't know?  Okay.

11               Mr. Wallack are you familiar with the

12 limited liability company agreement or the

13 operating, the LLC operating agreement as it might

14 be called of Clean Line?

15        A.     When you say am I familiar with, can

16 you clarify?

17        Q.     Yes.

18        A.     Am I familiar with its existence?

19 Yes.

20        Q.     Yes.  Are you generally familiar with

21 its contents?

22        A.     It's a pretty long and complicated

23 agreement so I'm familiar with it, I don't know if

24 I could attest to what level of familiarity with

25 all of its provisions.
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1        Q.     Aren't you a signatory to it?

2        A.     Yes.

3        Q.     Would you sign something without

4 knowing what's in it?

5        A.     No.  And at the time of those

6 investments I probably recalled much more than I do

7 today.

8        Q.     I'll grant you that it's probably not

9 something you keep on the front of your mind every

10 day, all the detail.  In fact didn't you sign the

11 version of the limited liability company agreement

12 for Clean Line dated as of January 25th, 2013 as

13 the president of an entity called Clean Line

14 Investor Corp?

15        A.     I don't have the document in front of

16 me so I can't reference the particular date without

17 having taken a look at it.

18               MR. SHAY:  May I approach?

19               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

20        Q.     (BY MR. SHAY)  (Indicating).

21        A.     That is my signature.

22        Q.     And that's the entity?

23        A.     Clean Line Investment Corp, yes.

24        Q.     Okay.  Is that an affiliate of ZBI

25 and ZAM?
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1        A.     Yes.  It is an investment vehicle

2 that we set up as affiliated with ZBI and ZAM.

3        Q.     Okay.  Does this agreement govern at

4 least in part certain rights of the signatories to

5 it to invest additional capital and to exercise

6 other rights with respect to possible purchases of

7 projects or of interest of other members?

8        A.     Yes.

9        Q.     Okay.  Is National Grid a party

10 through their investment subsidiary, are they a

11 party to this document?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     You state in your testimony Mr.

14 Wallack, specifically at lines 30, or approximately

15 line 34 who the executives are of ZBI and ZAM

16 Ventures, is that correct?  Or at least mention

17 that you are one of them?

18        A.     Yes, I do.

19        Q.     And is it true that there are two

20 other executives of ZBI besides yourself?

21        A.     There are two others that are

22 referred to as senior executives here.

23        Q.     Yeah.  Do you know who they are?

24        A.     Yes, I do.  Bryan Begley and Robert

25 Hougie.
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1        Q.     Is Mr. Begley a Clean Line board

2 member?

3        A.     Yes, he is.

4        Q.     And who's the other one?

5        A.     Robert Hougie.

6        Q.     And who's he?

7        A.     Who's he?

8        Q.     Yeah.

9        A.     We ask him that sometimes.  He's

10 another investment professional I'm affiliated

11 with.

12        Q.     Okay.  And who are the other two

13 limited partners of ZAM Ventures?

14        A.     The same.

15        Q.     The same?

16               You said earlier I believe that your

17 testimony was prepared and dated prior to, well I'm

18 not sure if you did say that.  So is it true that

19 you prepared this testimony and dated it prior to

20 the commitment by National Grid to become involved

21 with Clean Line as an investor?

22        A.     Yes.  We were in discussions with

23 them at that time but there was no commitment.

24        Q.     Okay.  Thank you.

25               In light of that is it, is your
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1 testimony on lines 14 and 32 where you state that

2 ZAM Ventures is the majority owner of Clean Line,

3 is that still correct given National Grid's

4 investment?

5        A.     Yes, it is.

6        Q.     Okay.

7               I don't have any other questions.

8 Thank you.

9        A.     Thank you.

10               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Is there any other

11 cross for Mr. Wallack?

12               MR. DAVIS:  Yes, Your Honor.

13                  CROSS EXAMINATION

14 QUESTIONS BY MR. DAVIS:

15        Q.     Looks like good afternoon Mr.

16 Wallack.  My name is Chuck Davis, I'm one of the

17 attorneys for the Illinois Farm Bureau and I do

18 have some questions for you this afternoon.

19        A.     All right.

20        Q.     When was Clean Line Energy Partners

21 formed?  What year?

22        A.     It was formed some time I believe in

23 2009 when we invested.  Late in 2009.  I don't know

24 if the actual formation of the legal entity was

25 2009 or prior.
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1        Q.     And prior to this time you testified

2 earlier that you have an investment background

3 primarily and it was primarily in the entertainment

4 industry, is that correct?

5        A.     Media, entertainment and

6 communications.

7        Q.     And would you characterize most of

8 your responsibility and knowledge with investment

9 type knowledge or management type knowledge or how

10 would you characterize it?

11        A.     Investment type.

12        Q.     And now in your role with ZAM or ZBI

13 you may have to explain which is which with your

14 responsibilities but you invest in other ventures

15 on behalf of those companies, is that correct?

16        A.     Yes.  Other from --

17        Q.     Other from, Clean Line other from

18 ZAM, ZBI, you invest in other companies around the

19 country, around the world, is that how that works?

20        A.     Through ZAM Ventures we invest in a

21 number of companies including Clean Line.

22        Q.     And when making a determination to

23 invest do you do a certain amount of due diligence?

24        A.     Yes.

25        Q.     And is a part of that due diligence
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1 to ensure that competent, experienced management

2 that knows how to run the business is there in

3 place?

4        A.     Yes.

5        Q.     By looking into that, basically that

6 there's competent management in place --

7        A.     I'm actually going to, I think that

8 it's necessary for me to expand the answer to say

9 that there's management in place for that stage of

10 the company and management in place that we believe

11 will be able to recruit and bring in managers that

12 become necessary as the project proceeds.  I think

13 that's a better and clearer answer to your

14 question.

15        Q.     And when obtaining this information

16 does this help give you better confidence in the

17 potential success of the business venture, is that

18 why you get this information?

19        A.     Yes.  We absolutely look at

20 management and management's ability to find

21 additional management and the history of doing so

22 as an important aspect of our due diligence

23 process.

24        Q.     And to make it pretty basic here I

25 guess there are a couple layers of management,
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1 there would be people on the board of directors and

2 there'd be the day-to-day management type people,

3 is that fair to say?

4        A.     I wouldn't consider the board of

5 directors to be the management of this company.  I

6 think that they oversee the management so then I

7 think the management on a day-to-day basis

8 primarily happens below the level of the board

9 other than Michael Skelly who is both a member of

10 management and a member of the board.

11        Q.     So it's your testimony that the

12 day-to-day management is done by the president,

13 vice-president, these sorts of titles, but the

14 overall direction of the company, major decisions

15 are made by the board, is that correct?

16        A.     Major decisions of the company are

17 made by the board in conjunction with consultation

18 with management.

19        Q.     So it's also correct that things such

20 as business planning and budgeting and related

21 matters are usually decided by the board?

22        A.     As done in consultation with the

23 management team.

24        Q.     Is it correct then that the original

25 board of directors for the company prior to



837

1 National Grid becoming involved in 2012 would have

2 been you, Mr. Begley and Mr. Skelly?

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     And prior to becoming a member of the

5 board you did not have any experience in the energy

6 or transmission industry, is that correct?

7        A.     I had experience in the energy

8 industry through the activities of ZAM Ventures and

9 its affiliates beginning in 2007.

10        Q.     So prior to this time though you had

11 never --

12        A.     Prior to which time?

13        Q.     Prior to the time that you joined the

14 board which would have been in 2009 or 2010 I

15 believe you said, you would have never been part of

16 a transmission company or involved with building a

17 transmission line, is that correct?

18        A.     That's correct.

19        Q.     To the best of your knowledge is that

20 the same for Mr. Begley?

21        A.     Mr. Begley has far more extensive

22 experience in the energy industry through his prior

23 work at McKinsey in the energy practice as well as

24 an oil and gas company and the energy sector at

25 large and I can't speak to, I can't recall what
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1 level he had in particular on the transmission

2 side.

3        Q.     You were shown an organizational

4 chart before, Clean Line Energy Partners, all the

5 entities underneath it.  None of these companies

6 have ever built a transmission line before,

7 correct?

8        A.     None of the companies?

9        Q.     Yes.

10        A.     None of the companies, members of the

11 management team as well as -- members of the

12 management team have been affiliated with energy

13 projects.

14               MR. DAVIS:  I'd move to strike any

15 portion of his answer outside of what was directly

16 answering whether the companies had built a

17 transmission project.  I didn't ask about the

18 members of management --

19        A.     I was just answering in that certain

20 members of the management team are involved.

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  The question was

22 responsive because as we all know companies act

23 through their management, they don't act in

24 abstraction so it's quite responsive for Mr.

25 Wallack to refer to the management of the companies
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1 he was asked about.

2               MR. DAVIS:  May I responds?

3               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  You may.

4               MR. DAVIS:  We can read back my

5 question if we'd like, I was just asking if any of

6 the companies had ever built a transmission line

7 before.  It's pretty straight forward.

8               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  I'm going to

9 overrule your request for the answer to be

10 stricken, I think the answer is responsive and

11 although we could allow Mr. MacBride to ask on

12 redirect, things are running a little long as is so

13 I'm going to allow the response.

14        Q.     (BY MR. DAVIS)  Prior to joining the

15 board in 2009 or 2010 did you have any knowledge if

16 Mr. Skelly had ever built a transmission line

17 before?

18        A.     I only had knowledge of his work

19 within the wind generation business which I thought

20 was relevant to his knowledge of the transmission

21 business given the fact that his generation

22 projects would need to know what kind of

23 transmission needs were within the United States.

24 So I found that to be relevant.

25        Q.     So the answer to the question, it
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1 sounds as though you're saying at the time it was

2 your knowledge that he never built a transmission

3 line before or been responsible in any company

4 where one was built, is that correct?

5        A.     I thought his knowledge was relevant

6 to transmission.

7        Q.     I understand if you think it's

8 relevant, my question is at the time whether you

9 had knowledge if he had ever run a company or

10 personally or ever built a transmission line

11 before.

12        A.     No.

13        Q.     Prior to National Grid investing in

14 the company and coming on the board at the end of

15 last year that was the time period when these

16 projects like the Rock Island Clean Line and the

17 other three in different parts of the country,

18 that's when these plans were developed, correct?

19        A.     Prior to that time they were

20 developed?

21        Q.     Prior to the time that National Grid

22 invested and joined the board that the projects

23 were developed by Clean Line Energy Partners.

24        A.     I'll define prior.  At the time of

25 our original investment back in 2009 there was
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1 already discussion of and work being done with

2 regard to the four projects that are listed on the

3 exhibit you just referenced.

4        Q.     So at the time that these four

5 projects were developed was prior to the time that

6 National Grid joined the board and invested in the

7 company, is that correct?

8        A.     Yes.

9        Q.     And this was at the time when the

10 only three members of the board were you, Mr.

11 Begley and Mr. Skelly.

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     And to be clear to the best of your

14 knowledge the three of you had never built a

15 transmission line anywhere ever.

16        A.     That's correct.

17        Q.     And I believe you testified before

18 that ZAM or ZBI, whoever the project entity is,

19 does not have any rights in the day-to-day

20 management of Clean Line Energy Partners or any of

21 its subsidiaries, is that correct?

22        A.     Do we have any rights in the

23 day-to-day management?  That would depend on how

24 you define day-to-day management but I think it's

25 fair to say we are not involved in the day-to-day
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1 management.

2        Q.     To the best of your knowledge is that

3 also the same for National Grid, the two

4 representatives or the company?

5        A.     I think National Grid is not involved

6 in the day-to-day operations but they are closer to

7 and consult more with the company because they have

8 more expertise in the transmission business which

9 is one of the reasons we found them and hoped to

10 make them investors and members of the board.

11        Q.     That's all I have Mr. Wallack.  Thank

12 you for your time.

13        A.     Thank you.

14               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Is there any other

15 cross examination for Mr. Wallack?

16               Mr. MacBride?

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  We have no redirect.

18               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Very well then.

19               Are there any objections to Rock

20 Island Exhibit No. 11, the direct testimony of Neil

21 Wallack?

22               MR. BERNET:  No objection.

23               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Then Rock Island

24 Exhibit No. 11 is admitted into evidence.

25               I see that the next witness on the
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1 schedule is Mr. Adam?

2               MR. MACBRIDE:  Correct.

3               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Would the parties

4 prefer to go forward and call Mr. Adam now or take

5 a lunch break?

6               MR. BERNET:  No preference from

7 ComEd.

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  The schedule would

9 appear we're not going to be able to complete Mr.

10 Adam before we would probably want to take a lunch

11 break.

12               MR. BERNET:  We can take a break.

13               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  All right.  And I

14 see ComEd has down about 10 minutes for Mr. Adam.

15 Is that the same 10 minutes we had for Mr. Wallack?

16               MR. MACBRIDE:  They've already used

17 up that 10 minutes so they have no cross for Mr.

18 Adam.

19               MR. BERNET:  I suspect it's much

20 shorter than Mr.  Wallack's cross.

21               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  But probably much

22 longer than 10 minutes?

23               MR. BERNET:  No.

24               JUDGE vonQUALEN:  Okay.  With that

25 we'll take a lunch break and return at, would 1:15
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1 work for the parties or do you need a full hour?

2 We could do 1:30.

3               We'll return at 1:30.

4               MR. BERNET:  Thank you.

5         (WHEREUPON, LUNCH RECESS WAS TAKEN)

6               JUDGE JONES: Back on the record.  I

7 believe we are ready for the next witness on the

8 schedule which appears to be Rock Island witness

9 Adam.

10               Is there anything, any matters to

11 attend to before we commence with that?

12               MR. MACBRIDE:  No, sir.

13               JUDGE JONES:  All right.

14               MR. MACBRIDE:  So we call Mr. Pierre

15 Adam to testify.

16                     PIERRE ADAM

17         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

18                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

19 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

20        Q.     Sir, would you please state your name

21 and business address?

22        A.     My name is Pierre M. Adam, A-D-A-M.

23 My business address is 9401 Renner Boulevard,

24 Lenexa, Kansas 66219.

25        Q.     Who is your employer and what is your
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1 present position?

2        A.     Kiewit Power Constructors and I'm

3 vice-president of transmission.

4        Q.     Mr. Adam, have you prepared certain

5 testimony and exhibits that you wish to offer in

6 this proceeding?

7        A.     I have.

8        Q.     You have before you a document that

9 is titled Direct Testimony of Morris Stover on

10 behalf of Rock Island Clean Line, LLC that is

11 identified as Rock Island Exhibit 9.0?

12        A.     I do.

13        Q.     Does Rock Island Exhibit 9.0 consist

14 of a cover page followed by a table of contents and

15 10 pages of questions and answers?

16        A.     It does.

17        Q.     And are you intending to adopt the

18 direct testimony of Mr. Stover as your own

19 testimony today?

20        A.     I am.

21        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

22 changes to make to Rock Island Exhibit 9.0?

23        A.     I do not.

24        Q.     Now lines 1 through 35 as we

25 discussed yesterday is identifying information
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1 pertaining to Mr. Stover so starting at line 36 of

2 Exhibit 9.0 and going through line 219 at the end

3 of the testimony if I were to ask you the questions

4 shown on Rock Island Exhibit 9.0 at this hearing

5 would you give me answers that were shown in this

6 exhibit?

7        A.     I would.

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge pursuant to some

9 discussion among the parties there was an Exhibit

10 9.1 to the direct testimony which was Mr. Stover's

11 resume, we will not be offering that since Mr.

12 Stover himself is not the witness.

13        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  With that noted

14 Mr. Adam do you also have before you what is titled

15 rebuttal testimony of Pierre Adam on behalf of Rock

16 Island Clean Line, LLC which is identified as Rock

17 Island 9.2?

18        A.     I do.

19        Q.     Does Rock Island Exhibit 9.2 consist

20 of a cover page and table of contents followed by

21 eight pages of written questions and answers?

22        A.     It does.

23        Q.     Is Rock Island Exhibit 9.2 the

24 rebuttal testimony you wish to offer in this

25 proceeding?
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1        A.     It is.

2        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

3 changes to make to Rock Island Exhibit 9.2?

4        A.     I do not.

5        Q.     If I were to ask you at this hearing

6 the questions in Rock Island Exhibit 9.2 would you

7 give the same answers?

8        A.     I would.

9        Q.     And do you also have before you a

10 document that's been marked for identification as

11 Rock Island Exhibit 9.3?

12        A.     I do.

13        Q.     Is this an exhibit to your rebuttal

14 testimony?

15        A.     It is.

16        Q.     Was it prepared under your

17 supervision and direction?

18        A.     It was.

19        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

20 changes to make to that exhibit?

21        A.     I do not.

22        Q.     Is the information on that exhibit

23 true and correct to the best of your knowledge and

24 belief?

25        A.     It is.
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1        Q.     Next do you have before you a

2 document that is titled surrebuttal testimony of

3 Pierre Adam on behalf of Rock Island Clean Line,

4 LLC that has been identified as Rock Island Exhibit

5 9.4 revised?

6        A.     Correct.

7        Q.     And does that exhibit consist of a

8 cover page and table of contents followed by 14

9 pages of written questions and answers?

10        A.     It does.

11        Q.     Is Rock Island Exhibit 9.4 revised

12 the surrebuttal testimony you wish to offer in this

13 proceeding?

14        A.     I do.

15        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

16 changes to make to Rock Island Exhibit 9.4 revised?

17        A.     I do not.

18        Q.     If I were to ask you at this hearing

19 the questions shown on Rock Island Exhibit 9.4

20 revised would you give the same answers?

21        A.     I would.

22        Q.     And finally do you also have before

23 you a document that's been marked for

24 identification as Rock Island Exhibit 9.5?

25        A.     I do.
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1        Q.     Is this an exhibit to your

2 surrebuttal testimony?

3        A.     It is.

4        Q.     Was it prepared under your

5 supervision and direction?

6        A.     It was.

7        Q.     Do you have any corrections or

8 changes to make to this exhibit?

9        A.     I do not.

10        Q.     Are the contents of this exhibit true

11 and accurate to the best of your knowledge and

12 belief?

13        A.     It is.

14               MR. MACBRIDE:  We offer the exhibits

15 identified by Mr. Adam into the record noting that

16 a revised version of Exhibit 9.0 will be filed on

17 e-docket as Judge Jones and parties discussed

18 yesterday afternoon and we then offer Mr. Adam for

19 cross examination.

20               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

21               Ultimately under your motion would

22 both 9.0 which is the original Stover filing and

23 the revised version of that both be in the record?

24               MR. MACBRIDE:  No, only 9.0 revised.

25 Which would be as we discussed yesterday which
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1 would be marked to show the deletion of Mr.

2 Stover's identifying information.

3               JUDGE JONES:  Are you offering 9.0

4 today?  I guess that's what I'm trying to clarify.

5               MR. MACBRIDE:  I'm offering 9.0 as it

6 would be revised pursuant to our discussion

7 yesterday.

8               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

9               Any responses or clarifications with

10 regard to that motion?

11               MR. BERNET:  So Owen you're going to

12 file the testimony that's going to begin at where

13 line 36 is in the direct?

14               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes.  Maybe you didn't

15 hear this yesterday.

16               MR. BERNET:  I didn't, I'm sorry.

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  We're going to

18 physically mark out the first page and the second

19 line through line 35 showing that it's deleted, the

20 reason for that being that then the rest of the

21 line numbers and pagination are not affected.

22               MR. BERNET:  Got it.  Thank you.

23               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

24               Any other responses or clarifications

25 to the motion?
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1               All right.  There are not.  Let the

2 record show that the exhibits as sponsored by Mr.

3 Adam are hereby admitted into the evidentiary

4 record.  You identified all the file dates that

5 have occurred so far, correct?

6               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well I didn't identify

7 any file dates.

8               JUDGE JONES:  That's okay, I'll do

9 it.

10               That would include 9.1 filed on --

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  Excuse me, we didn't

12 offer 9.1.

13               JUDGE JONES:  You're right.  That

14 would include 9.2 filed on e-docket on August 20,

15 2013, 9.3 filed on e-docket on August 20, 2013, 9.4

16 revised filed on e-docket on December 3, 2013 and

17 9.5 filed on e-docket on November 12th, 2013, those

18 items are all admitted into the evidentiary record

19 as they appear on e-docket with those file dates.

20 As noted by Mr. MacBride 9.1 is not being offered

21 into the record.  9.0 revised will be filed

22 pursuant to leave given at this time, is to be

23 filed within 14 days of today's date and 9.0

24 revised will be deemed admitted into the

25 evidentiary record upon being filed.  It would
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1 differ from 9, the original 9.0 in only those

2 respects as noted by Mr. MacBride.

3               Are there any other points of

4 clarification with regard to any of those items?

5               There are not.

6               It appears there may be three parties

7 with cross examination questions for Mr. Adam.  Who

8 would like to lead off?

9               MR. BERNET:  Your Honor ComEd would

10 like to lead off.

11               JUDGE JONES:  Please do so.

12                  CROSS EXAMINATION

13 QUESTIONS BY MR. BERNET:

14        Q.     Good afternoon Mr. Adam, my name is

15 Richard Bernet and I represent Commonwealth Edison

16 in this case.

17        A.     Good afternoon.

18        Q.     If I use the term the project will

19 you understand that to mean I'm talking about the

20 transmission line that Rock Island is seeking

21 approval of in this proceeding?

22        A.     I would.

23        Q.     I'd like to direct your attention to

24 lines 37 through 42 of what you've now adopted as

25 your direct testimony.
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1        A.     Okay.

2        Q.     So in that location in your testimony

3 you state that you're testifying in support of the

4 request of Rock Island to be issued a Certificate

5 of Public Convenience and Necessity under two

6 sections of the Public Utilities Act, right?

7        A.     That is correct.

8        Q.     And do you know how your testimony

9 specifically supports what Rock Island must prove

10 in this case under those two provisions?

11        A.     Well, I'm not an attorney but based

12 on the advice of counsel that we sought we believe

13 that we met the criteria in the statutory rules.

14        Q.     Do you know what those criteria are?

15        A.     I do not know the criteria.

16        Q.     And in line 41 and 42 you discuss

17 Kiewit's qualifications to provide engineering

18 procurement and construction services for the Rock

19 Island Clean Line, right?

20        A.     That is correct.

21        Q.     And there is no binding contract

22 between Kiewit and Rock Island Clean Line to

23 construct the Rock Island project, is there?

24        A.     We have a development agreement in

25 place currently that sets the framework to move
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1 forward on a lump sum EPC project.

2        Q.     I understand that but it's not a

3 contract to construct the project, is it?  It's a

4 development agreement where we're providing

5 construction services to assist them in the

6 developing of this project.

7        Q.     Well you understand the difference

8 between a construction contract and a developmental

9 contract?

10        A.     I do.

11        Q.     And this is a developmental contract,

12 right?

13        A.     At this point in time, yes.

14        Q.     It's not a construction contract.

15        A.     No, it is not.

16        Q.     If National Grid or a third party

17 took control over the project they would have no

18 obligation to use Kiewee [sic] to construct the

19 project, would they?

20        A.     If you're referring to Kiewit, not

21 Kiewee, I would say yes.

22        Q.     Kiewit, I'm sorry if I misspoke.

23        A.     That's all right.

24        Q.     Your company, right?

25        A.     Right.
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1        Q.     I'd like to direct your attention to

2 your direct testimony at lines 210 through 217.

3        A.     Okay.

4        Q.     And so in those lines you list

5 various dollar amounts for routes A through H of

6 the transmission line project in this case, right?

7        A.     Excuse me, you were talking about my

8 rebuttal testimony?

9        Q.     No, I'm talking about direct.  Lines

10 210 to 217.

11        A.     All right.

12        Q.     Take your time.

13        A.     Correct.  I'm here.

14        Q.     And those costs are the costs to

15 construct this transmission line that we're talking

16 about today, right?

17        A.     That is correct.

18        Q.     The estimated costs.

19        A.     Correct.

20        Q.     And would you accept subject to check

21 that those costs total about $1.5 billion?

22               MR. MACBRIDE:  Objection, just for

23 clarification what are those costs?

24               MR. BERNET:  I'm talking about the

25 costs that are listed in lines 210 to 217.
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1               MR. MACBRIDE:  You're asking him to

2 total the costs in 210 and 217?

3               MR. BERNET:  No, I'm asking him if he

4 would accept subject to check that those costs

5 total about $1.58 billion.

6               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well that's what I

7 just asked you to clarify, it seems you disagreed

8 with what I said.  I'm not understanding your

9 response.  Are you asking him to sum the numbers in

10 lines 210 through 217?

11               MR. BERNET:  Yes.

12               MR. MACBRIDE:  Okay.

13        A.     A quick check add up to those but

14 these routes are not cumulative so I don't

15 understand why it's material that we added up those

16 column numbers.

17               MR. BERNET: Can I have that answer

18 read back please?

19        A.     Do you want me to repeat it?

20        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Would you please and

21 speak louder?

22        A.     I don't know how relevant it is to

23 add up all these routes, these are alternate routes

24 so route A is 117 miles, route B is 119 miles,

25 these are routes that we priced up alternate routes
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1 so the cumulative addition of all these routes is,

2 doesn't make any sense, the 1.8 million, yes, the

3 answer to your question would be yes, sir, if I

4 added these numbers up they may add up to $1.8

5 million but that's not relevant, what relevance

6 does that have?

7        Q.     I'm not asking you what's relevant.

8        A.     You asked me to add those columns up

9 and I did but what's the purpose of this?

10        Q.     Let me ask you this way:  Is it your

11 understanding that the cumulative total of those

12 dollar amounts is the estimated cost to construct

13 this line?

14        A.     That is not correct.

15        Q.     What do these amounts represent?

16        A.     Like I said before they're estimates

17 of alternate routes.

18        Q.     And those estimates are preliminary,

19 right?

20        A.     That is correct.  You wouldn't build

21 32 routes, you would build one route.

22        Q.     Rock Island does not expect to sign a

23 contract for construction until the fall of 2015,

24 is that right?

25        A.     Approximately.
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1               MR. BERNET:  I have nothing further.

2               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

3        Q.     (BY MR. BERNET)  Thank you Mr. Adam.

4               JUDGE JONES:  Who's next?

5               MR. PHILLIPS:  ILA Your Honor.

6               JUDGE JONES:  All right Mr. Phillips.

7                  CROSS EXAMINATION

8 QUESTIONS BY MR. PHILLIPS:

9        Q.     Good afternoon Mr. Adam.  My name is

10 Jonathan Phillips, I'm an attorney for the Illinois

11 Landowners Alliance.  Just like Mr. Bernet said if

12 I say the word the line or the project you'll

13 understand I mean Rock Island Clean Line?

14        A.     Correct.

15        Q.     It's true that you replaced Mr.

16 Morris Stover as the lead on this project, correct?

17        A.     I did.

18        Q.     Mr. Stover was assigned to other

19 projects, is that correct?

20        A.     Morris Stover had a personal, had

21 health issues that would preclude him from

22 traveling so in fairness to him I took over his

23 duties.

24        Q.     But was Mr. Stover assigned to

25 another project?
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1        A.     He is assigned to a different project

2 in a different capacity, correct.

3        Q.     Okay.  Is it fair to say that Mr.

4 Stover has more extensive experience in

5 transmission line projects than you?

6        A.     Relative experience.  He's got

7 different experience than I do.

8        Q.     His experience in transmission line

9 projects, is it more extensive than yours?  Not

10 linear infrastructure, transmission line projects?

11        A.     From an engineering standpoint I

12 would concur with that statement.  From a

13 construction standpoint I would say not so much.

14        Q.     Okay.  Thank you.

15               I want to just talk about your

16 experience briefly if that's okay with you.

17               Would you agree that it's a fair

18 characterization of your experience to say a large

19 portion of your experience involves transportation

20 infrastructure projects in urban areas?

21        A.     Could you repeat the question please?

22        Q.     Would you agree that it is a fair

23 characterization of your experience to say that a

24 large portion of that experience involves

25 transportation infrastructure components in urban
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1 areas?

2        A.     Some of my background and experience

3 has been involved with transportation projects in

4 urban areas, yes.

5        Q.     Would you say it's a large portion of

6 your experience?

7        A.     Relative to what?

8        Q.     Well a large portion I imagine would

9 be some percentage that is big, maybe a majority.

10 A majority of your experience would be involved in

11 transportation infrastructure projects in urban

12 areas.

13        A.     That's a fair statement.

14        Q.     Would you say more than 75 percent?

15        A.     I would say no.

16        Q.     Okay.  Does your resume which is

17 attached to your rebuttal testimony as Exhibit 9.3

18 list 12 infrastructure projects in urban or

19 suburban areas?

20        A.     Okay.

21        Q.     Does it list that?

22        A.     Well -- what was your question again?

23        Q.     Can you tell me -- I'll withdraw that

24 question and can you tell me how many of the

25 projects on your Exhibit 9.3, your Curriculum Vitae
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1 consists of transportation infrastructure projects

2 in urban or suburban areas?

3        A.     Well there's a total of 12 projects

4 listed on this particular resume of which nine to

5 10 would be classified as urban areas.

6        Q.     Thank you.

7               In your rebuttal testimony I direct

8 you to lines 11 through 14.  When asked about your

9 experience in electric transmission construction

10 and other linear infrastructure projects do you

11 list only two transmission lines?

12        A.     That is correct.

13        Q.     And one of those is a 43 mile

14 transmission line replacement in New Jersey,

15 correct?

16        A.     That is correct.

17        Q.     Another is 135 mile line in Utah and

18 Idaho, correct?

19        A.     That is correct.

20        Q.     And today as we sit here you're in

21 charge of Kiewit's or KPC's end of this Rock Island

22 project, correct?

23        A.     Correct.

24        Q.     Okay.  I want to focus on the

25 transmission project in Utah and Idaho and if you
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1 need more specific testimony that will be found

2 around 94 to 96 in your rebuttal testimony.

3               That line was a 345 kilovolt line,

4 correct?

5        A.     It was double circuit 345, correct.

6        Q.     Okay.  Thank you for the correction.

7 And it's only 135 miles long, correct?

8        A.     If you want to qualify 135 miles as

9 only, then yes.

10        Q.     Well, would it be fair to qualify it

11 as only when that's only a little over 25 percent

12 of the length of this, the current project, the

13 Rock Island project?

14        A.     I don't believe so.

15        Q.     Is 135 divided by 500 only slightly

16 more than 25?

17        A.     Well, I don't agree with the

18 characterization of saying it's only 25 percent of

19 the line.  Transmission lines are linear in nature,

20 there's same amount of transmission poles per mile

21 on most projects.  In fact it's, we had seven poles

22 per mile in Utah whereas this project is being

23 offered up as 100, 1,200 to 1,400 foot span.  So

24 you've actually got more components per mile on the

25 345 line than you do on this particular line and
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1 the components of building line C or construction,

2 specifically transmission line is you've got access

3 roads and you've got foundations and you've got

4 towers and you string wire.  All those components

5 exist whether you're building one mile or you're

6 building 30 miles.  There's certainly some

7 components of this that are more difficult, make it

8 more challenging when you have a longer job such as

9 procurement aspect and so forth.  Building work is

10 building work, it's a function of having a few more

11 headings and managing more people.

12        Q.     Thank you for all of that.  I'm sure

13 on redirect that would have come out but my

14 question is this:  Is 135 miles only slightly more

15 than a quarter of the distance to being 500 miles?

16        A.     I guess, yes.

17        Q.     Okay.  Thank you.  And that was not a

18 high voltage DC line, correct?

19        A.     In reference to what?

20        Q.     The Utah Idaho line, the populous to

21 terminal project I believe you call it?

22        A.     It was an AC line.

23        Q.     Thank you.  And you mention in your

24 testimony, I believe your revised surrebuttal

25 testimony that it did cross agricultural areas and
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1 that would be in lines 89 to 90, is that correct?

2        A.     That is correct.

3        Q.     Was the majority of that agricultural

4 land that was crossed, did it consist of growing

5 hay, cereal grain, grazing and fruit orchards?

6        A.     And corn.  Correct.

7        Q.     I'm asking if the ones I did list

8 constituted a majority of the agricultural areas

9 crossed.

10        A.     Can you repeat the question please?

11        Q.     The agricultural areas crossed by the

12 populous to terminal line, that 135 miles, the

13 portions of that that are agricultural, was a

14 majority of that agricultural land devoted to the

15 growth of hay, cereal grain, grazing and fruit

16 orchards?

17        A.     That would be a fair

18 characterization.

19        Q.     Thank you.

20               The next one I want to talk about

21 specifically would be a project in Canada that I

22 believe you called the detour project?

23        A.     Correct.

24        Q.     It was a 230 kilovolt transmission

25 line, was that single or double circuit?
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1        A.     Single circuit.

2        Q.     Single.  It also was AC, correct?

3        A.     That is correct.

4        Q.     And this one was, and I will not

5 qualify with only this time but is 111 miles long,

6 correct?

7        A.     That is correct.

8        Q.     Okay.  And again that's less than 25

9 percent of the length of the current project, the

10 current project being the Rock Island project.

11        A.     It is but that 111 miles was built in

12 six months which relative to the construction

13 schedule of the Rock Island project we were

14 building more T-line per month on that Rock Island

15 project than will be required for the Rock Island

16 project.

17        Q.     Again Mr. Adam I know there are

18 explanations for these and I'm sure they would come

19 out in redirect but I'm just asking is 111 miles

20 less than 25 percent of 500?

21        A.     Yes, it is.

22        Q.     Thank you.

23               The next project is Susquehanna to

24 Roseland project in New Jersey that you mention in

25 your testimony, your surrebuttal testimony as
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1 revised in lines 45 to 54.  That project is only 43

2 miles long, correct?

3        A.     Correct.

4        Q.     It's also an AC line, correct?

5        A.     It is.

6        Q.     And it's true that this is a

7 replacement of an already existing line, correct?

8        A.     Correct.

9        Q.     And to be fair while it crosses a

10 good chunk of urban and wooded areas agricultural

11 land is also impacted, is that correct?

12        A.     That is correct.

13        Q.     That land, however, is not any corn

14 or corn soybean rotation is it?

15        A.     It is not.

16        Q.     This New Jersey project involves work

17 in an already existing easement, correct?

18        A.     Yes.

19        Q.     So whenever that was originally built

20 someone came through and either bought the rights

21 to use it for this purpose or had the property

22 condemned to get that easement, correct?  Or I

23 guess someone could have just given it to them but

24 I find that unlikely.

25        A.     Speculating, I mean yes.  The project
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1 has been expanded, it was a 230 line, it's been

2 expanded to a double circuit 500 and 230 so they've

3 expanded the easement and there has been some

4 clearing on that project.  In conjunction the

5 original project was built 80 years ago so people

6 have backyards, they have fruit gardens, they have

7 all sorts of facilities, people keep horses back

8 there and so forth, all things that need to be

9 addressed relative to restoration and mitigating

10 impacts to the community.

11        Q.     Okay.  You mention in your testimony,

12 your surrebuttal testimony, again revised, about

13 lines 42 to 45 that you're in New Jersey managing

14 this project nearly every week.  Is that still the

15 case?

16        A.     It is.  I was there Tuesday of this

17 week.

18        Q.     The projects we discussed are the

19 extent of your transmission project construction

20 experience, correct?

21        A.     That is correct.

22        Q.     You mentioned another project in your

23 testimony in Lake Zurich, Illinois.  It's not your

24 contention here today that Lake Zurich is rural, is

25 it?
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1        A.     Lake Zurich itself is not rural.  The

2 application, or the inferences of what we did was

3 on rural property, it was on somebody's corn fields

4 and at the time they had a rotation of soybeans.

5        Q.     I'm sorry, the inference of what I

6 did, I don't understand.

7        A.     The project.

8        Q.     Okay.  That project involved

9 construction on State Route 22?

10        A.     Correct.

11        Q.     And it's your contention that this

12 work was at least partially rural because of an

13 access road on to soybean fields to dispose of

14 dirt, correct?  If you need to check it's line 109

15 to 112 of your revised surrebuttal testimony.

16        A.     No, I don't need to check.  The

17 reference was made in response to rebuttal

18 testimony relative to experience working with drain

19 tiles and that particular instance we found a

20 landowner that wanted us to dispose of 100,000

21 cubic yards of dirt on his 45, 60 acres of property

22 and through the course of developing that site we

23 had to cross his land and we had to be mindful of

24 drain tile and compaction issues and so forth.  So

25 relative to the rebuttal testimony it was relevant.
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1        Q.     Well, I'll ask that question again.

2 Is it your contention that that work was at least

3 partially rural because of an access road on a

4 soybean field to dispose of dirt?

5        A.     Yes.

6        Q.     Okay.  And you just mentioned just

7 now that that farmer actually wanted you to come on

8 to his land, is that correct?

9        A.     The landowner -- yes.  Requested us.

10        Q.     Okay.  I assume, did you pay that

11 landowner for the right to build the access road?

12        A.     We did not compensate the landowner

13 for placing the stone, placing the dirt on his

14 property.

15        Q.     Okay.  You also mentioned in that

16 testimony that the location of this rural field was

17 2.5 miles north of the work area on Route 22.  And

18 that's in lines 104 to 106 of your revised

19 surrebuttal.  Route 22 is an east west road

20 primarily, correct?

21        A.     It's 2.5 miles north of the

22 intersection of Route 12 and Route 22.

23        Q.     Okay.  I must have misread your

24 testimony then because it read to me, I guess it

25 doesn't really matter what it read to me.
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1               Just a moment.

2        A.     What line number are you on?

3        Q.     It would be surrebuttal 9.4 revised,

4 it's lines 104 to 106 and honestly, sir, I may have

5 just misread.

6               If you look at 105 starting about

7 two-thirds of the way through, namely soybean

8 farmland, which was located approximately two and a

9 half miles north of the work area on State Route

10 22.  So in the end I suppose, sir, it doesn't

11 really matter although I was trying to find this

12 area to figure out what the, what the general area

13 around it was like.

14               And then I want to look for, I have

15 an inconsistency I'd like to clear up in your

16 testimony.  I'd first refer you to Exhibit 9.2 of

17 your, or Exhibit 9.2 which is your rebuttal

18 testimony, I believe, and lines 38 and 39 wherein

19 you suggest that track equipment will create no

20 more than 12 psi of ground pressure.

21        A.     Okay.

22        Q.     Is it, that testimony, does that say

23 that track equipment will create no more than 12

24 psi of ground pressure?

25               MR. MACBRIDE:  I object to the
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1 question, it mischaracterizes what the written

2 testimony says.

3               MR. PHILLIPS:  I'll withdraw that

4 question.

5        Q.     (BY MR. PHILLIPS)  On lines 38 to 39

6 do you say most of the construction equipment

7 Kiewit will use is track equipment that creates no

8 more than 5 to 12 psi of ground pressure?

9        A.     That is correct.

10        Q.     Then I would direct you to your

11 surrebuttal testimony as revised, it's Exhibit 9.4,

12 lines 203 to 205.

13               There is it your testimony that

14 Kiewit intends to use track mounted equipment for

15 the Rock Island project including dozers and drill

16 rigs which each exert approximately 10 psi and 17

17 psi, is that correct?

18        A.     That's what it says.

19        Q.     That is what it says.  Is that

20 correct?

21        A.     Well you asked me if that's what it

22 said, I answered it does.  But I think this is

23 what's been offered up in testimony here is range

24 of equipment depending if you've got a D-4 dozer or

25 a D-3 wide track machine to something that's larger
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1 or depending on what size of drill, 12 psi, 5 to

2 12, at this point it hasn't been determined what

3 size equipment exactly is going to be used for the

4 equipment on the job so if it's a range from 17 to

5 5 psi there is something in there and those are all

6 low ground pressure machines.

7        Q.     So you're comfortable today saying

8 that Kiewit's track equipment may exert up to 17

9 psi on the ground.

10        A.     Correct.

11        Q.     Okay.  Thank you.

12               Is it true that Kiewit's going to be

13 using at least two types of construction equipment

14 that exert around 100 psi on the ground?

15        A.     Possible, yes.

16        Q.     You mention the weight of farm

17 equipment in your testimony, I believe that's its

18 surrebuttal testimony, is that correct?

19        A.     I did.

20        Q.     And just so we're both on the same

21 page literally, that's 9.4 and starting around page

22 241, that's page 10-ish for you.  What do you mean

23 by bin truck in line 234 of your revised testimony?

24        A.     A bin truck is a, it's a, it's a bin

25 trailer that's pulled by either a tractor or it
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1 could be self propelled.  And it's where the

2 combine empties its harvest and transfers it to a

3 machine that can be transported to market or to a

4 silo.

5        Q.     Okay.  So you don't mean a grain

6 trailer for like a semi tractor, this is a

7 different specialized piece --

8        A.     It can be.

9        Q.     Okay.  So when you say that a fully

10 loaded trailer would apply approximately 100 psi of

11 ground pressure is that a semi tractor trailer or

12 is this some specialized piece of farm equipment?

13        A.     It's just a bin truck that's got four

14 wheels, it's carried in tandem with a tractor,

15 weighs 35,000 pounds.

16        Q.     So it's the farm equipment is the

17 answer.

18        A.     Yes.

19        Q.     Thank you.

20               Other than that bin truck with the

21 remainder of your discussion of various farm

22 implements and equipment you don't give any ground

23 pressure values, you just give weights, is that

24 correct?

25        A.     What are you referring to?
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1        Q.     Well, I could go through, we can go

2 through each one but if you look at all the farm

3 equipment that you list, say starting at page 241

4 you list pickups, loaders, truck mounted cranes.

5 Do you give any other ground pressure values other

6 than the bin trucks in your testimony?

7        A.     I don't believe I do.

8        Q.     Okay.

9        A.     Relative to farm equipment.

10        Q.     Yes, the farm, thank you.  Thank you

11 for that correction.

12               You're aware that farm equipment

13 specifically designed for the purpose of spreading

14 weight and lowering ground pressure, correct?

15        A.     Well, a semi trailer that hauls grain

16 around is not, drives on the road as it does on the

17 fields but generally tractors and harvests, yes, I

18 understand that to be the case.

19        Q.     Okay.  In your rebuttal testimony,

20 Exhibit 9.2, line 71 to 73, you state without

21 condition that chiseling compacted soil will

22 decompact the soil, is that correct?

23        A.     Could you repeat that line number

24 again please?

25        Q.     71 to 73, Exhibit 9.2.
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1        A.     You said 79?

2        Q.     Sorry, sorry, 71 to 73.  My

3 apologies.  Third line of page 4.

4        A.     I said that Kiewit will chisel to a

5 depth of 12 to 18 inches which will decompact the

6 soil and results in soil conditions that are

7 similar to those found in areas not traversed.

8        Q.     Is it your testimony here today that

9 chiseling to a depth of 18 inches will decompact

10 the soil?

11        A.     Chiseling to a depth of 18 inches

12 decompacts the soil.

13        Q.     Unconditionally.  That's a question.

14        A.     What do you mean by unconditionally?

15        Q.     Well, there's no condition in this

16 sentence, I'm just asking are there any conditions

17 you would like to place on that statement?

18        A.     The statement that chiseling

19 decompacts soil could be said unconditionally.

20        Q.     The statement that chiseling to 18

21 inches will decompact the soil, does that need to

22 be said conditionally?

23        A.     Decompaction is a general term so I

24 would again say that chiseling to 18 inches

25 decompacts soil and you could say that
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1 unequivocally.

2        Q.     Okay.  You've reviewed the testimony

3 of certain ILA landowner members, correct?

4        A.     I have.

5        Q.     So you understand there's a

6 significant portion of drainage tile that is not

7 mapped and the location unknown even to the owners

8 of the land, correct?

9        A.     That is correct.

10        Q.     Is it fair to say that evidence of

11 damaged drain tile will only appear after a certain

12 amount of moisture has saturated the soil?

13        A.     That's a fair statement.

14        Q.     So in fact if moisture levels remain

15 sufficiently low for several years, even not

16 probable but possible, no evidence of damaged tile

17 would show.

18        A.     That's a possibility.

19        Q.     In your opinion rebuttal testimony on

20 line 79 you site to in a footnote the Illinois

21 Department of Agriculture's electric transmission

22 line construction standards and procedures,

23 correct?

24        A.     That is correct.

25        Q.     Does that document recommend that if
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1 a drainage tile is found when drilling a foundation

2 for a support structure that the support structure

3 or that the company will relocate that structure

4 and repair the tile as it was damaged?

5        A.     Can you repeat the question please?

6        Q.     Does that document, the electric

7 transmission, electric transmission line standards

8 and policies, does that document say that if while

9 pouring, or while drilling for a support structure

10 the company finds a tile line they would move that

11 support structure?

12        A.     Could you reference me to the

13 standard?

14               MR. PHILLIPS:  May I approach Your

15 Honor?

16               JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

17               MR. PHILLIPS:  The record will show

18 I'm handing the witness electric transmission line

19 standards and policies recommended by the

20 Department of Agriculture, while I don't know I

21 will enter it into the work I have marked it ILA

22 Cross Exhibit 3.  Let's take a step back.

23        Q.     (BY MR. PHILLIPS)  Is this document

24 the document that you cite in your footnote in your

25 Exhibit 9.2?
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1        A.     That is the document that I

2 referenced relative to the issue of chiseling, yes.

3        Q.     So you, is it your testimony here

4 today that this document's authoritative at least

5 to chiseling?

6        A.     It was a supportive document to

7 demonstrate that compaction of farmland is not an

8 unusual event and that there are measures to

9 mitigate those issues.

10        Q.     I'll just ask the question again.  Is

11 it your testimony today that this document is

12 authoritative at least as to chiseling of soil?

13        A.     It has merit to that issue.

14        Q.     I'll direct you to page 3 of that

15 document.

16               JUDGE JONES:  Do you have a copy of

17 that?

18               MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes I do Your Honor,

19 I'm sorry.  I just realized I did not hand you one.

20               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

21               MR. PHILLIPS:  Sorry about that.

22        Q.     (BY MR. PHILLIPS)  On page 3 of that

23 document, Section 5, 5(c), says, and I quote, in

24 the event that a landowner does not advise the

25 company of a tile location problem and one is found
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1 to exist when drilling the hole for the support

2 structure the company will relocate the support

3 structure and repair the tile line if it is damaged

4 in accordance with the repair specifications of the

5 county, soil, water and conservation district.

6               Did I read that correctly?

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  Objection, this is

8 outside the scope of the witness's testimony.  He

9 just testified he used this document to support his

10 discussion of chiseling.  This portion that's been

11 read by counsel seems to be on another topic.

12               MR. PHILLIPS:  Your Honor the witness

13 specifically listed this document as an

14 authoritative document at least as to chiseling,

15 and I understand it's only as to that, but he's the

16 one that cited to it and I believe that these other

17 recommendations of construction practices of

18 electric transmission lines are relevant to be

19 discussed.

20               JUDGE JONES:  Further argument?

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  Mr. Phillips just

22 misstated the witness's testimony.  Number one he

23 didn't say that any part of the document was

24 authoritative and again he specifically stated that

25 he cited it solely to support his discussion of the
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1 appropriateness of chiselling to address soil

2 compaction.

3               MR. PHILLIPS:  And if I may Your

4 Honor I did misspeak, he said with merit, not

5 authoritative, and I apologize for that.

6               JUDGE JONES:  Can I have the question

7 read back Ms. Reporter?

8   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

9               JUDGE JONES:  So you're asking the

10 witness if you read that correctly?

11               MR. PHILLIPS:  At this point, yes,

12 Your Honor.

13               JUDGE JONES:  I view that as a

14 foundational question of sorts, I will allow it as

15 far as it goes.  Just note for the record that the

16 witness, question to the witness is to whether that

17 was read correctly does not automatically place

18 that statement into the evidentiary record without

19 more.

20               Given that could you answer the

21 question please?

22        A.     Yes.  You did read that correctly

23 from the standards.

24        Q.     Thank you.

25               Do you contend that the chiseling
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1 portion of this document is with merit but this

2 portion of the document is without merit?

3        A.     Can you repeat that question?

4        Q.     Do you contend that the portion of

5 this document, the electric transmission line

6 construction standards and policies, is with merit

7 as to chiseling but is without merit as to this

8 section, 5(c)?

9        A.     I wouldn't say it was without merit.

10 Structures are moved all the time for a lot of

11 different reasons and if a structure has to be

12 moved 10 feet to avoid a drain tile it's not

13 typically a big issue.

14        Q.     Okay.  I'll next direct you in that

15 same document to page 5, it would be section 11(a)

16 and I'll read this as well.

17               The company will work with landowners

18 to prevent or correct excessive erosion on all

19 lands disturbed by construction by implementing

20 reasonable methods to control erosion as suggested

21 by the landowner.

22               Did I read that correctly?

23               MR. MACBRIDE:  The same objections as

24 previously, Judge.  If I could note that.

25               JUDGE JONES:  Same ruling.  The
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1 question is whether the sentence was read

2 correctly, I'll allow the question as somewhat

3 foundational in nature, again that ruling does not

4 mean that the content of the question or the truth

5 of the matter referred to in that statement is in

6 evidentiary record, it is not at this point and

7 thus unless something more happens, subject to that

8 you may answer the question if you have an answer.

9        A.     Yes, you did read it correctly.

10        Q.     And this portion of the electric

11 transmission line construction standards and

12 policies, is this portion without merit?

13        A.     I would say that --

14        Q.     I'm sorry?

15        A.     Can you repeat the question?

16        Q.     This portion, 11(a), the portion I

17 just read, is that without merit?

18        A.     No, I don't believe it is.

19        Q.     Okay.  Has Rock Island agreed to

20 unconditionally move any tile lines, or sorry, move

21 any support structures if they intercept a tile

22 line?

23        A.     I'm sorry, I didn't hear your

24 question.

25        Q.     Has Rock Island agreed to
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1 unconditionally move a support structure if it's

2 going to intercept a tile line?

3        A.     I don't believe they have.

4        Q.     Has Rock Island agreed to

5 unconditionally, sorry, strike that.

6               Has Rock Island agreed to implement

7 reasonable methods to control erosion as suggested

8 by the landowners rather than the recommendations

9 of KPC or any other construction person?

10        A.     Can you repeat the question?

11        Q.     Perhaps I'm not -- is Rock Island

12 going to implement erosion control per the

13 suggestion of landowners or per the suggestion or

14 dictates of something else?

15        A.     Well, the project will develop

16 erosion control drawings, they're in compliance

17 with state and local laws and all sorts of other

18 regulations of which the landowner through their

19 easement agreement may have some input into the

20 process, but.  Conditionally I can't answer that

21 question.

22        Q.     No further questions.  Thank you very

23 much.

24               MR. PHILLIPS:  I will not be moving

25 that exhibit into evidence at this time Your Honor.
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1               JUDGE JONES:  Mr. Davis do you still

2 have questions of the witness?

3               MR. DAVIS:  Nothing from the Farm

4 Bureau.

5               JUDGE JONES:  Mr. MacBride is there

6 redirect?

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  Could we just have two

8 minutes to consult?

9               JUDGE JONES:  Two?

10               MR. MACBRIDE:  Or five minutes.

11               JUDGE JONES:  We'll hereby break for

12 five minutes.

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you.

14             (RECESS TAKEN BY PARTIES)

15               JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

16               Any redirect?

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes, just one topic.

18                REDIRECT EXAMINATION

19 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

20        Q.     At the outset of the cross by Mr.

21 Phillips Mr. Adam you were asked about the fact

22 that you replaced Mr. Stover on the Rock Island

23 project.  Do you recall those questions?

24        A.     Yes, I do.

25        Q.     Is it correct that when Mr. Stover
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1 was involved in the Rock Island project he reported

2 to you?

3        A.     Yes, it is.

4        Q.     That's within the Kiewit

5 organization?

6        A.     Correct.

7        Q.     And in fact when Mr. Stover was

8 involved in the project you were also involved as

9 his superior, correct?

10        A.     That is correct.

11        Q.     So is it fair to say that in

12 replacing Mr. Stover as lead on the project you

13 effectively just took on additional

14 responsibilities?

15        A.     That would be correct.

16        Q.     Thank you.

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  That's all the

18 questions we have.

19               JUDGE JONES:  Any recross?

20               MR. PHILLIPS:  No, Your Honor.

21               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, sir.

22               MR. ADAM:  Thank you.

23               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor the next

24 witness would be Commonwealth Edison Company

25 witness Steven Naumann.
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1               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

2         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

3                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

4 QUESTIONS BY MR. RIPPIE:

5        Q.     Good afternoon Mr. Naumann.  Would

6 you please state and spell your full legal name for

7 the record?

8        A.     Steven, S-t-e-v-e-n, middle initial

9 T, last name Naumann, N-A-U-M-A-N-N.

10        Q.     Mr. Naumann, do you have before you a

11 document marked Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 1.0,

12 second revised, consisting of 50 pages of narrative

13 testimony including the cover page and table of

14 contents?

15        A.     Yes, sir.

16        Q.     Was that document prepared under your

17 direction and control or by you for submission to

18 the Illinois Commerce Commission as your direct

19 testimony in this docket?

20        A.     It was.

21        Q.     Was the most recent errata to that

22 testimony filed on e-docket on the 10th of December

23 of this year?

24        A.     That's my understanding.

25        Q.     Does that document refer to two
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1 exhibits, respectively Exhibit 1.01 and 1.02, that

2 were filed on e-docket on the 25th of June of this

3 year?

4        A.     Yes, it does.

5        Q.     Do you have before you cross rebuttal

6 testimony designated as Commonwealth Edison Exhibit

7 3.0?

8        A.     I do.

9        Q.     Does that document consist of 11

10 pages of narrative testimony including the table of

11 contents and cover page?

12        A.     Yes, it does.

13        Q.     Was Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 3.0

14 prepared by you or under your direction and control

15 for submission to the Illinois Commerce Commission

16 as your cross rebuttal testimony in this docket?

17        A.     Yes, it was.

18        Q.     Was that document also filed on

19 e-docket on or around the 17th of September of this

20 year?

21        A.     I think.  It was, I'm not sure of the

22 date.

23        Q.     Okay.  We'll verify that date while

24 we're off the record.

25               And lastly do you have in front of
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1 you Commonwealth Edison Exhibit 4.0 revised?

2        A.     Yes, sir.

3        Q.     And does that document consist of 39

4 pages of narrative testimony including the table of

5 contents and cover page?

6        A.     Yes, it does.

7        Q.     And was that document filed on

8 e-docket on approximately, or the revision to that

9 document filed on e-docket on approximately the

10 10th of December of 2013?

11        A.     Yes, sir.

12        Q.     Does this refer to one exhibit marked

13 4.01 that was filed on or about the 15th of October

14 of this year?

15        A.     Yes, it does.

16        Q.     If I were to ask you the same

17 questions and answers as appears in the narrative

18 portions of Exhibit 1.0, second revised, 3.0 and

19 4.0, revised, would you give me the same answers as

20 appears on those documents?

21        A.     I would with one supplement.  On

22 ComEd Exhibit 4.0 revised on the testimony between

23 line 608 and 614.  That testimony refers to the

24 location of Dakota Plain Energy that Mr. Berry in

25 his rebuttal testimony identified as being located



889

1 in Nebraska, in I believe Lincoln County, Nebraska.

2 Three weeks after I filed the testimony Rock Island

3 corrected their testimony and said that the

4 location of that developer was in Lincoln County,

5 South Dakota.  Except that as the change, that

6 changes the distance from 450 miles which was

7 responding to, 400 miles which was responding to

8 the rebuttal testimony to approximately 52 miles if

9 a transmission line were built directly as the crow

10 flies.  That would change the approximate cost of

11 the 345 line to approximately $100,000 per megawatt

12 not including any substations and again assuming

13 transmission lines were built directly on the

14 diagonal.

15        Q.     So with that supplement for the new

16 information filed by Rock Island would you give me

17 the same answers to the questions that appear in

18 ComEd 1.0 second revised, 3.0 and 4.0 revised?

19        A.     Yes, I would.

20        Q.     And my final question Mr. Naumann,

21 Exhibit 4.0 revised, is that, has that been

22 prepared and filed in e-docket in two separate

23 versions, one being a confidential version and one

24 being a version available to the public?

25        A.     Yes, it has.
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1        Q.     Thank you very much Mr. Naumann,

2 that's all the questions I have.

3               MR. RIPPIE:  And subject to any cross

4 examination I would offer into evidence ComEd

5 Exhibit 1.0 second revised, 1.01, 1.02, 3.0, 4.0

6 revised and 4.01.

7               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

8               One question with regard to 4.0, I

9 guess this kind of goes to the intent of the oral

10 testimony that was put in today.  Is that, that

11 oral testimony today, is that intended more the

12 nature of an update or is that intended more in the

13 nature of some testimony that reflects some

14 corrections wherever they may have come from?

15               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor it is

16 intended in the nature of an update in the same way

17 that some of the other ones are.  I would, in this

18 case ComEd would be fine with it being a

19 correction, however, the testimony was accurate

20 when given, given the descriptions that were

21 available to the witness at the time so we've done

22 it this way instead of by striking out the previous

23 testimony and replacing it for example where there

24 was a typographical or computational mistake.

25               JUDGE JONES:  I guess really what it
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1 comes down to, and we'll see whether the other

2 parties have any thoughts on this too, is whether

3 it's, I guess it's sort of three possibilities,

4 sort of an oral update and that would just be in

5 the evidentiary record through the transcript,

6 that's leaving the original filing as is or whether

7 there is revised filing made that reflects

8 different numbers and that would replace or

9 supersede the original one or whether two versions

10 get put in, one to reflect the original version

11 which was, is 4.0 and then one to reflect sort of

12 an updated version without replacing or superseding

13 the original versions for the reasons that you Mr.

14 Rippie have stated.  I don't know that I have any

15 strong preferences there but I might want to see

16 what works best for the, for the parties in the

17 case.  I guess I'll start, I mean I'll start with

18 ComEd, he's your witness, I don't know you have a

19 preference there.

20               MR. RIPPIE:  It was my intention to

21 do the first which was the way that the examination

22 was conducted.  Commonwealth Edison is happy if

23 other people feel strongly or if other people

24 prefer it to do the third.  I'm disinclined to

25 strike the previous testimony because the plant was
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1 originally identified as being in Lincoln County,

2 Nebraska and Mr. Naumann did in fact accurately

3 calculate the distance and the cost given that

4 identification.

5               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Turning

6 then to other parties.  Option 1 versus option 3,

7 I'll see if you have any preference.  I mean the

8 one potential advantage in having yet another

9 version filed is that there is a ready reference on

10 e-docket under the exhibit number without having to

11 dig it out of the transcript, however, having said

12 that I won't substitute my judgment for the party

13 in terms of what you think would work the best.  So

14 I will see if you really have a preference and

15 perhaps you do not.

16               Does anyone have any preference

17 there?

18               MR. SHAY:  ILA would agree with Mr.

19 Rippie's recommendation.

20               JUDGE JONES:  Anything else?

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  We don't have any

22 objection to the manner in which it's been handled

23 thus far.

24               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  And I think

25 Mr. Rippie's preferred option there to potentially
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1 do what he's done and offer only the original into

2 the evidentiary record as a pre-filed or to be

3 filed item with the oral testimony to serve the

4 purpose that he indicated.

5               Thank you.

6               MR. RIPPIE:  Thank you Judge.

7               JUDGE JONES:  Are there any

8 clarifications or other responses with respect to

9 the motion to admit those evidentiary items?

10               Let the record show there are not,

11 accordingly those evidentiary items consisting of

12 testimony and other documents are admitted into the

13 evidentiary record.  More specifically just a

14 comment, Exhibits 1.0 second revised filed December

15 10, 2013, 1.01 and 1.02 filed on e-docket on June

16 25, 2013, 4.0 and, filed on October 15, 2013 which

17 is as Mr. Rippie noted was filed in both public and

18 confidential versions.

19               MR. RIPPIE:  Then 3.0 Your Honor.

20               JUDGE JONES:  That's right.  In

21 addition Exhibit 3.0 sponsored by the same witness

22 being so called cross rebuttal testimony is

23 admitted as filed on e-docket on September 17, 2013

24 and all those testimonies and exhibits are deemed

25 admitted as they appear on e-docket on the dates
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1 filed.

2               Anything else with regard to that?

3               MR. RIPPIE:  No Your Honor, the

4 witness is available for cross examination.

5               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

6               Mr. MacBride do you still have

7 questions for this witness?

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes, I do, sir.

9                  CROSS EXAMINATION

10 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

11        Q.     Good afternoon Mr. Naumann.

12        A.     Good afternoon Mr. MacBride.

13        Q.     Have you ever been to Springfield

14 before?

15        A.     Once or twice.

16        Q.     You've probably testified in many ICC

17 cases, right?

18        A.     A number of cases, yes.

19        Q.     And you've probably been involved in

20 many other ICC proceedings on behalf of ComEd or

21 its affiliates even if you weren't a witness,

22 correct?

23        A.     I've been involved in some that I

24 have not been a witness, I don't believe I've been

25 involved in an ICC proceeding except on behalf of
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1 ComEd.

2               JUDGE JONES:  One moment.

3               (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

4        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  You're an employee

5 of Exelon Business Services Company, correct?

6        A.     That is correct.

7        Q.     And you're not an employee of

8 Commonwealth Edison, is that correct?

9        A.     Not now at least, right.

10        Q.     And can I refer to Exelon Business

11 Service, Service Company as EBSC for short?

12        A.     That would be fine.

13        Q.     All right.  By the way Mr. Naumann,

14 if I ask you any questions today that you think

15 call for you to state confidential information or

16 critical energy infrastructure information in

17 response would you please let me and the Judge and

18 the other counsel know so that we can take

19 appropriate precautions before you answer?

20               JUDGE JONES:  Same would go for

21 counsel for the witness, if you hear anything.

22        A.     I'll be glad to.

23        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Great.

24               The overall, the ultimate parent

25 company of Commonwealth Edison is Exelon
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1 Corporation, correct?

2        A.     That's correct.

3        Q.     Within the overall corporate

4 structure of Exelon Corporation what is the

5 relationship of EBSC to Commonwealth Edison?

6        A.     EBSC provides services to all the

7 utilities ComEd, PCON, BGE, Exelon Generation,

8 things like legal services, procurement, IT and

9 other such general central office services.

10        Q.     All right.  I appreciate that

11 response.  I was asking more specifically or

12 intending to ask more specifically just in terms of

13 corporate structure.  Is EBSC a sister company of

14 ComEd or is one a parent to the other?

15        A.     It's a sister company.

16        Q.     All right.  And as you've indicated

17 EBSC provides services to the Exelon other

18 operating subsidiaries.

19        A.     That's right.

20        Q.     So is it correct that when

21 Commonwealth Edison needs to have various types of

22 studies, analyses or reviews conducted they request

23 that EBSC perform that work for ComEd?

24        A.     If these are things that ComEd does

25 not do itself, it also may request in accordance
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1 with agreements that such work be done by PECO

2 Energy or by BGE especially if it's engineering

3 studies or things like that.

4        Q.     All right.  I think that the point of

5 my question is that in order for EBSC to do work

6 for Commonwealth Edison would there be a request

7 from Commonwealth Edison for the work to be done?

8        A.     Yes.

9        Q.     Now can we have an understanding

10 today that if I ask you if for example ComEd has

11 conducted a certain analysis or reviewed a

12 particular topic that that question will be assumed

13 to include both Commonwealth Edison itself and EBSC

14 or its employees acting on behalf of Commonwealth

15 Edison?

16        A.     Okay.

17        Q.     Employees of EBSC including you have

18 participated on behalf of ComEd in the PJM

19 processes relating to the review of the Rock

20 Island's PJM interconnection requests, is that

21 correct?

22        A.     That is correct.

23        Q.     And employees of EBSC have also

24 participated in the MISO processes relating to the

25 MISO no harm study of the Rock Island project, is
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1 that correct?

2        A.     Employee of EBSC?

3        Q.     Yes.

4        A.     Except for possibly one or two phone

5 calls that I have had with MISO staff the answer

6 would be no.

7        Q.     Have ComEd employees participated in

8 the MISO no harm study processes?

9        A.     Yes.

10        Q.     Do you know a Mr. Thomas Kay, K-A-Y?

11        A.     Yes, I do.

12        Q.     Is he an employee of one of the

13 Exelon companies?

14        A.     He's an employee of ComEd.  Which is

15 an Exelon company.

16        Q.     All right.  Does Mr. Kay have a

17 reporting relationship to you?

18        A.     No.

19        Q.     Can you answer -- well.  Do you know

20 Mr. Steven Theil, T-H-E-I-L?

21        A.     Somewhat less than I know Mr. Kay,

22 but yes.

23        Q.     Is Mr. Theil, if I pronounce his name

24 correctly, an employee of one of the Exelon

25 companies?
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1        A.     I believe he's an employee of ComEd.

2        Q.     Okay.  And does Mr. Theil report to

3 you in any way?

4        A.     No.

5        Q.     And Mr. Allen Engelman,

6 E-N-G-E-L-M-A-N, do you know him?

7        A.     I know Mr. Engelman.

8        Q.     Is he an employee of one of the

9 Exelon companies?

10        A.     Yes, I believe he's also an employee

11 of ComEd.

12        Q.     And does Mr. Engelman have any

13 reporting relationship to you?

14        A.     No.

15        Q.     Do you know a Ms. Susan O. Ivey,

16 I-V-E-Y?

17        A.     Yes, sir.

18        Q.     What is Ms. Ivey's position in the

19 Exelon organization?

20        A.     Ms. Ivey is vice-president of

21 transmission strategy and lines in Exelon

22 Utilities.

23        Q.     Is Exelon Utilities a separate

24 company?

25        A.     Exelon Utilities is the holding
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1 company, please, I may not be using absolute

2 correct legal descriptions but is the company above

3 ComEd, BGE and BECO Energy.

4        Q.     And do you report to Ms. Ivey?

5        A.     No.

6        Q.     Does she report to you?

7        A.     No.  If we can make it easy no one

8 reports to me.  If that would save time.

9        Q.     It might have 10 minutes ago, but.

10        A.     I'm sorry.

11        Q.     Mr. Naumann is it correct that you

12 have been continuously employed by Commonwealth

13 Edison or an affiliated company since 1975?

14        A.     That is correct.

15        Q.     Has Commonwealth Edison or an

16 affiliated company been your only employer other

17 than the U.S. Air Force since you graduated from

18 college?

19        A.     That's correct.

20        Q.     If I'm reading your resume which was

21 submitted as ComEd Exhibit 1.01 correctly from 1975

22 until February 2003 you were employed by

23 Commonwealth Edison, correct?

24        A.     That is correct.

25        Q.     Then from February 2003 until March
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1 2012 you were employed by Exelon Corporation as

2 vice-president wholesale market development,

3 correct?

4        A.     I believe actually I was employed by

5 Exelon Business Services, I didn't actually, never

6 updated the resume on the corporate niceties but I

7 believe my paycheck read Exelon Business Services.

8               MR. RIPPIE:  Mr. MacBride if it

9 matters there may be a distinction between the

10 entity of which Mr. Naumann was an officer and the

11 entity who was his employer in the sense of paying

12 his paycheck.

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  Right.  Well let me

14 just refer to page 4 of Exhibit 1.01.

15        A.     Okay.

16        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Where the first

17 sentence, second full paragraph states in February

18 2003 Mr. Naumann transfers to Exelon Corporation as

19 vice-president wholesale market development.

20        A.     Right.

21        Q.     Is that correct?

22        A.     It's a particularly byzantine

23 corporate situation in that I was assigned to the

24 Washington office and the executive in charge of

25 the Washington office Betsy Moler worked for
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1 Exelon, while we were technically paid by Exelon

2 Business Services we were not under Exelon Business

3 Services and it's rather hard to describe but I was

4 no longer in ComEd, I was working as I said in the

5 relationship I described.  It's just a little

6 difficult to, it's just a little difficult.  I

7 believe my paycheck did say Exelon Business

8 Services Corporation, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

9        Q.     Well move ahead in your career.  From

10 March 2012 to the present have you been

11 vice-president transmission and NERC policy of

12 EBSC?

13        A.     That's correct.

14        Q.     And that you're confident of.

15        A.     That I am confident of.  Well, unless

16 they tell me something else.

17        Q.     Is it fair to say that you are in

18 overall charge of ComEd's involvement in

19 presentation in this case?

20        A.     No, I don't think that's fair to say

21 that.

22        Q.     Then who is?

23        A.     Anne Pramaggiore and the ComEd

24 management have final decisions on these things.

25 I'm responsible for my testimony.
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1        Q.     Okay.  And can you state who Anne

2 Pramaggiore is?

3        A.     Anne Pramaggiore is president and CEO

4 of Commonwealth Edison.

5        Q.     Are you generally familiar with the

6 evidence that ComEd has presented in this docket?

7        A.     I am.

8        Q.     And has ComEd presented any testimony

9 pertaining to whether Rock Island is capable of

10 efficiently managing and supervising the

11 construction process for its proposed project and

12 has taken sufficient action to ensure adequate and

13 efficient construction and supervision of

14 construction?

15        A.     I don't believe so.

16        Q.     Has ComEd presented any evidence in

17 this case pertaining to Rock Island's proposed

18 route for the transmission line?

19        A.     Can I get a clarification?  Does the

20 route include the voltage that is going to be on

21 that, on the route or just the physical, the

22 physical description of where a line or lines will

23 go?

24        Q.     By my question I intended just the

25 latter.
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1        A.     Then the answer is we have not, not

2 taken any position on that latter issue, sir.

3        Q.     All right.  And presented no

4 testimony on that either.

5        A.     That's correct.

6        Q.     Okay.  In the course of your work in

7 this case did you or anyone else working on behalf

8 of ComEd review the model and studies that were

9 conducted by Rock Island with this Gary Moland?

10        A.     I reviewed them at a, I reviewed some

11 of the data at a high level.

12        Q.     Did you review his actual testimony

13 and exhibits?

14        A.     Yes, sir.  I'm sorry, I reviewed his

15 testimony and exhibits.

16        Q.     Okay.  As well as some supporting

17 material that was provided?

18        A.     Yeah, I think my prior answer was

19 aimed mostly at the voluminous point.

20        Q.     Okay.  Mr. Moland's studies were

21 conducted using the PROMOD, P-R-O-M-O-D, production

22 cost model and computer model, correct?

23        A.     That's correct.

24        Q.     Are you familiar with the use of the

25 PROMOD model?
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1        A.     At a high level, yes.

2        Q.     Is it your understanding that the

3 PROMOD model is frequently used in the electric

4 industry for generation and transmission planning

5 studies to evaluate the impact of a proposed

6 generation or transmission project on wholesale

7 electricity costs in a particular region?

8        A.     I agree that that would be a use of

9 the PROMOD studies in planning, as a planning

10 study.

11        Q.     Okay.  Have you, yourself,

12 participated in analyses in which the PROMOD model

13 was used for analytical purposes?

14        A.     Could you define participate please?

15 I don't run PROMOD, I don't maintain the database.

16        Q.     Have you participated in studies or

17 analyses where, don't take this personally but

18 competent personnel ran the PROMOD model and

19 produced results which you and others then used to

20 draw conclusions or make planning decisions?

21        A.     Yes.  And I agree I'm probably not a

22 competent person to run PROMOD.

23        Q.     All right.

24        A.     To run it.

25        Q.     To your knowledge are there other
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1 models available in the electric industry in

2 addition to PROMOD that are used by industry

3 participants for the same purposes as the PROMOD

4 model?

5        A.     Yes, there are.

6        Q.     Does ComEd or EBSC have the

7 capability to conduct analyses using the PROMOD

8 model or similar models?

9        A.     EBSC has the capability to do PROMOD

10 analyses.  To the best of my knowledge ComEd does

11 not do so nor do they have personnel who are

12 trained in doing so at the present time.

13        Q.     Does ComEd or EBSC from time to time

14 retain consultants to conduct studies using the

15 PROMOD model or similar models?

16        A.     Yes.

17        Q.     ComEd has recently filed an

18 application for a certificate for a new

19 transmission line in ICC docket 13 dash 0657,

20 correct?

21        A.     Subject to the docket number being

22 correct, yes, sir, I agree.

23        Q.     All right.

24        A.     I'm sure it is, I just have been

25 concentrating on one case at a time.
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1               MR. RIPPIE:  What was the docket

2 Owen?

3               MR. MACBRIDE:  13 dash 0657.

4               MR. RIPPIE:  Sounds very familiar.

5        A.     In that case I agree.

6        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Let me put this

7 this way:  To your knowledge ComEd has recently

8 filed an application for a certificate for a

9 transmission line that would run from Ogle County,

10 Illinois to Wayne in Dupage County, Illinois, is

11 that correct?

12        A.     That's correct.

13        Q.     And in fact in that case you're a

14 witness for ComEd?

15        A.     Yes, I am.

16        Q.     Okay.  For purposes of that case did

17 ComEd retain Ms. Lori Oppel, O-P-P-E-L, of Navigant

18 Consultants to conduct and present a study showing

19 the reduction and wholesale energy costs in the

20 ComEd load zone of PJM over the period 2018 to 2032

21 if ComEd's proposed new line is constructed?

22        A.     Yes.  Just for the record her name is

23 pronounced Oppel.

24        Q.     All right.  And Ms. Oppel's study

25 also showed the reduction in locational and
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1 marginal prices over the period 2018 to 2032 in the

2 ComEd load zone if ComEd's proposed new line is

3 constructed, correct?

4        A.     That is correct.

5        Q.     And in addition Ms. Oppel's studies

6 showed the reductions in emissions of various what

7 are sometimes referred to as pollutants if ComEd's

8 new transmission line is constructed, correct?

9        A.     That's correct.

10        Q.     Would you agree that impacts on

11 wholesale energy costs, impacts on locational

12 marginal prices and impacts on emissions were the

13 same three outcomes that Mr. Moland analyzed in his

14 studies for this docket for the Rock Island

15 project?

16        A.     I believe he analyzed additional

17 things but he did analyze those things, however,

18 one difference is that Ms. Oppel's testimony was

19 supplementary to the need for the line.

20        Q.     Okay.  In preparing the economic

21 studies that ComEd and its consultants have

22 presented in docket 13-0657, specifically relating

23 to the Ogle County to Dupage County transmission

24 line, was it necessary to make projections or

25 predictions about the future values of numerous
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1 variables?

2        A.     If you're referring to a number of

3 the inputs to the PROMOD program such as load and

4 fuel prices, yes, it was.  If you're referring to

5 assumptions of hypothetical generation not required

6 for reserves, conserve load, the answer would be

7 no.  So there were some assumptions made but they

8 were limited assumptions to what is normally done,

9 the type of study Ms. Oppel ran for the purpose it

10 was performed.

11        Q.     All right.  So I think as you

12 indicated projections about input such as the level

13 of electric load in the ComEd zone were necessary?

14        A.     Yes, that projection that was done by

15 Ms. Oppel was taken from the 2013 PJM load estimate

16 specifically.  It was not her own load estimate but

17 the PJM estimate.

18        Q.     All right.  But it was a projection

19 of future results, correct?

20        A.     Right.

21        Q.     Was it also necessary to make

22 projections about the, or assumptions about the

23 outage rates of varies generation and transmission

24 facilities that were included in the model?

25        A.     As I understand it there are
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1 assumptions in the PROMOD database that Navigant

2 uses that are related to the outage rate of various

3 types of generation.  I do not believe that the

4 study made any assumptions as to transmission

5 outages and in fact the only discussion as to

6 transmission outages was that the specific case

7 that we were studying that the results that Ms.

8 Oppel got in her case would understate certain

9 congestion relief because PROMOD does not normally

10 look at cases of transmission outages and then run

11 the production costs.  So I think the answer to the

12 second question is generally no in reference to

13 transmission outages.

14        Q.     Now referring you again to Mr.

15 Moland's studies in this case.  In his analyses he

16 used a total of four different scenarios, is that

17 correct?

18        A.     (Reviewing document).

19        Q.     Would it be easier if I went to

20 McDermott's results?

21        A.     He used the same --

22        Q.     He did use the same.

23        A.     That would be easier.

24        Q.     All right.

25               Well let me withdraw this question
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1 and ask you this way:  You understand obviously

2 that Dr. McDermott on behalf of Rock Island based

3 his testimony in part on the PROMOD model and

4 results conducted by Mr. Moland, correct?

5        A.     That's correct.

6        Q.     All right.  And you understand that

7 there were four different scenarios of the, of

8 future, and economic claims that were used by Mr.

9 Moland and Dr. McDermott?

10               MR. RIPPIE:  I'm sorry, for the first

11 time I didn't hear you, could you just repeat the

12 question?

13               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes.  I asked Mr.

14 Naumann if it's correct that Dr. McDermott and Mr.

15 Moland studied PROMOD results that were conducted

16 using four different scenarios of the future and

17 business economic client.

18               MR. RIPPIE:  Thank you.

19        A.     Yes, that's correct.

20        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  In this case has

21 ComEd presented any -- let me back up.

22               If you recall were those four

23 scenarios identified as business as usual, robust

24 economy, slow growth and green economies?

25        A.     That's correct.
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1        Q.     All right.  In this case has ComEd

2 presented any evidence contending that these were

3 not appropriate scenarios to use for purposes of

4 studying of impacts of the operation of the Rock

5 Island project on wholesale energy costs,

6 locational marginal price and emissions?

7        A.     ComEd has not presented evidence one

8 way or the other.

9        Q.     In the course of your work on this

10 case did you or anyone else working on behalf of

11 ComEd review the economic analyses that were

12 conducted and presented by Commission staff witness

13 Richard Zuraski?

14        A.     Not in detail.

15        Q.     Did you review them at all?

16        A.     Just quickly.

17        Q.     Did anyone else for ComEd to your

18 knowledge review them in greater detail?

19        A.     Not to my knowledge.

20        Q.     In the course of your work in this

21 case did you or anyone else working on behalf of

22 ComEd review the economic analyses that were

23 conducted and presented by Rock Island witness

24 David Berry in response to Mr. Zuraski's analysis?

25        A.     I read all of Mr. Berry's testimony,
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1 I did not concentrate on his rebuttal to Mr.

2 Zuraski.

3        Q.     Are you aware that the software

4 models and spreadsheets used by Mr. Zuraski and Mr.

5 Berry in their economic analyses were made

6 available to the parties through discovery?

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     In this case has ComEd presented any

9 alternative studies to those presented by Mr.

10 Zuraski or by Mr. Berry using different input

11 assumptions or variables than those that were used

12 by Mr. Zuraski or Mr. Berry?

13        A.     We have not presented any analysis,

14 we've raised issues as to whether model and,

15 correctly models what would flow on the line.

16 We've raised those issues in surrebuttal, Mr.

17 Moland, Mr. Berry attempted to respond to those

18 criticisms, I believe their responses, however,

19 were lacking.

20               MR. MACBRIDE:  I move to strike the

21 witness's answer.

22               MR. RIPPIE:  On what grounds?

23               MR. MACBRIDE:  On the grounds that

24 it's not responsive.

25               MR. RIPPIE:  Well you asked whether
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1 we had done any, I believe the word was studies or

2 analysis but I may have that wrong on the subject

3 and Mr. Naumann told you what the analysis was that

4 we've done.  If the question is simply what's in

5 the pre-filed testimony we all can read what's in

6 the pre-filed testimony.

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  My question was

8 whether ComEd had presented any alternative studies

9 to those presented by Mr. Zuraski or Mr. Berry.

10               MR. RIPPIE:  And he answered that we

11 had presented alternative analyses of some of the

12 inputs.

13               JUDGE JONES:  Ms. Reporter could I

14 have the question and the answer read back please?

15   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

16               JUDGE JONES:  The objection is

17 sustained in respect to the balance of the answer

18 that began with the words we have not presented any

19 analyses.  Whether that's appropriate redirect, or

20 I'm sorry, whether that's an appropriate area to

21 pursue in further questions is an issue not reached

22 in this ruling.

23               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you, sir.

24        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Mr. Naumann would

25 you agree with the characterization that the
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1 analyses conducted by Mr. Zuraski are revenue

2 requirements analyses?

3        A.     Again I didn't review Mr. Zuraski's

4 testimony sufficiently to be able to answer your

5 question.

6        Q.     Is it your understanding that the

7 analyses conducted by Mr. Zuraski and by Mr. Berry

8 in response to Mr. Zuraski's analyses incorporate

9 the cost of constructing and operating the Rock

10 Island transmission line and the wind farms that

11 Rock Island believes were used in the transmission

12 line, do you know?

13        A.     I did not review those portions of

14 the testimony in sufficient detail to give you an

15 answer.

16        Q.     Is it correct that you have seen

17 analyses that show that the Rock Island project

18 makes economic sense?

19        A.     I can't form a conclusion as to

20 whether it makes economic sense.  I have seen

21 testimony by Mr. Berry that said it may well not

22 make any, well not make economic sense if the

23 market doesn't call for it.  So if I were to base

24 my answer on that I would say I have seen testimony

25 that says it may not make economic sense.
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1        Q.     All right.  So it's your testimony

2 that you have not seen analyses that show rock, the

3 Rock Island project makes economic sense?

4        A.     I don't know what making economic

5 sense means.

6        Q.     Have you advised PJM representatives

7 that you have seen analyses that show that the Rock

8 Island project makes economic sense?

9        A.     I don't recall that I have.

10        Q.     Do you know a Mr. Michael Kormos?

11        A.     Yes.

12        Q.     That's spelled K-O-R-M-O-S?

13        A.     Yes.

14        Q.     Is Mr. Kormos a senior executive of

15 PJM?

16        A.     Yes, he is.

17        Q.     Do you recall telling Mr. Kormos that

18 you had seen analyses that say that Rock Island's

19 numbers made economic sense?

20        A.     I don't recall.  I've had lots of

21 conversations with Mr. Kormos.

22               MR. MACBRIDE:  May I approach the

23 witness?

24               JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

25        A.     Apparently I have.
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1        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  I haven't asked

2 you a question yet.

3        A.     Apparently I said that to him.

4        Q.     So the record is clear I've handed

5 you a document that is marked at least as ComEd's

6 Response to Rock Island Data Request 2.15,

7 Attachment 1 in this proceeding.  Does that appear

8 to be the case?

9        A.     Yes, it does.

10        Q.     And is the document an e-mail

11 authored by you?

12        A.     Authored by me, yes.

13        Q.     And it's directed to several other

14 individuals in the ComEd or Exelon organization, is

15 that correct?

16        A.     It is.

17               MR. RIPPIE:  Mr. MacBride have you

18 marked this as an exhibit?

19               MR. MACBRIDE:  No.

20               MR. RIPPIE:  Okay.

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  I just want to ask

22 about the particular item.

23        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  And in the first

24 paragraph of this e-mail you state he, referring to

25 Mr. Kormos, correct?  He is referring to Mr.



918

1 Kormos?

2        A.     He is referring to Mr. Kormos, yes.

3        Q.     He said that they have not assigned a

4 single generator and while I agreed with him on

5 that I told him that I have seen analyses that say

6 their numbers make economic sense, is that correct?

7        A.     That's correct.  I need to put, now

8 that you've refreshed my memory I'd like to if I

9 can put that in some context.

10        Q.     You'll get an opportunity --

11        A.     You only read part of, you only read

12 my answer and I think you need to read what I was

13 responding to.

14               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge apparently Mr.

15 Naumann is undertaking here to conduct his own

16 redirect examination on the spot.

17               MR. RIPPIE:  No, he's, I'm not sure

18 what the question pending was so I don't know

19 whether I'm going to object to a characterization

20 or not.

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well there is no

22 question pending.

23               MR. RIPPIE:  I didn't think so

24 either, so.

25        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Let me ask this
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1 Mr. Naumann just so this is clear on the record.

2 In the sentence he said they have not assigned a

3 single generator, is they referring to Rock Island?

4        A.     Yes.

5        Q.     And in the second part of that

6 sentence it says I told him that I have seen

7 analyses that says their numbers make economic

8 sense.

9               Is their referring to the Rock Island

10 project?

11        A.     That's correct.

12        Q.     And do you recall at this time

13 specifically what analyses you were referring to in

14 that conversation?

15        A.     I had seen high level analyses that

16 said at some time in the 2020s that sufficient wind

17 was required in ComEd such that the Rock Island

18 line given the current assumptions would be able to

19 deliver wind at prices that, would be able to

20 deliver wind at prices less than other wind

21 generators.

22        Q.     The e-mail in the document, that is

23 the document I've handed you, is dated January,

24 excuse me, June 28th, 2013.  Correct?

25        A.     That's correct.
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1        Q.     Do you believe that the conversation

2 that's referred to with Mr. Kormos of PJM occurred

3 on or shortly before that date?

4        A.     It occurred that date.

5        Q.     June 28th, 2013.

6        A.     That morning, yes.

7        Q.     All right.  And that was after PJM's

8 November 2012 system impact study for the Rock

9 Island S57 and S58 queue positions had been

10 released, correct?

11        A.     That's correct.

12        Q.     But it was before PJM's August 2013

13 retooled system impact study for Rock Island was

14 released.

15        A.     That's correct.

16        Q.     Mr. Naumann, would you agree that if

17 the Commission concludes that the operation of the

18 Rock Island project will provide economic benefits

19 to electricity consumers in terms of lower

20 electricity costs then delaying the in-service date

21 of the Rock Island project will delay the receipt

22 of the economic benefits by Illinois electricity

23 consumers?

24        A.     May or may not because as I referred

25 to the analysis that you've now refreshed my memory
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1 on, that analysis in a line wouldn't provide those

2 benefits until 2020 which is a different situation

3 than the quote or semi quote that you're using from

4 the companies where the violations occurred now.

5        Q.     Is it your understanding, and I know

6 you may have some issue with the studies, but that

7 the study conducted by Mr. Moland and relied on by

8 Mr. McDermott shows benefits in terms of reduced

9 electricity costs being realized in the first year

10 of operation of the Rock Island project?

11        A.     Subject to the concerns I have about

12 the studies, that's correct.  But assuming all the

13 generators, the assumption, if I can --

14        Q.     Yes.

15        A.     The assumption of their studies is

16 that 3,500 megawatts of wind generation with the

17 profile that was used by Mr. Moland, given to him

18 by Mr. Berry, occurs.  Not simply lime but that

19 specific generation with that shape.

20        Q.     Right.

21        A.     With that assumption, yes.

22        Q.     So my question is based on the

23 assumptions in that study which you've indicated

24 some issues with, but based on the assumptions in

25 Mr. Moland's study his results show that benefits
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1 in terms of reduced electricity costs would be

2 realized in the first year of operation of Rock

3 Island.

4        A.     Right.  But I just need to make clear

5 it assumes that generation there.  If we agree on

6 that the answer is yes.

7        Q.     Those are the assumptions of his

8 studies, correct?

9        A.     That's correct.

10        Q.     Okay.  So if the Commission accepts

11 and agrees with Mr. Moland's studies then is it

12 correct that delaying the in-service date of the

13 Rock Island project will delay the receipt of the

14 economic benefits by Illinois electricity

15 consumers?

16        A.     If you mean by agrees with the

17 studies, agrees with all the assumptions that go

18 into the studies that gets that result.

19        Q.     Yes.

20        A.     The answer, and not considering

21 anything else as to whether, not considering any

22 other issues as to whether the line could be

23 constructed or what the line's going to be but if

24 you accept all of his assumptions the answer would

25 be yes.
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1        Q.     Now Mr. Naumann I'm going to give you

2 a series of events and I'm going to pose each of

3 them to you individually and my question about each

4 of those to you will be do you agree that the Rock

5 Island transmission line will not be allowed to

6 operate to inject power into the PJM grid unless

7 and until each of the following events occurs.

8 Okay, do you understand the premise?

9        A.     If I don't I'll come back, yes.

10        Q.     All right.  First that system impact

11 studies are completed by PJM to PJM's satisfaction

12 for each of the queue positions for which Rock

13 Island seeks firm transmission injection rights.

14        A.     I agree.

15        Q.     Second, that mitigations that are

16 sufficient in PJM's judgment to address any

17 reliability or systems stability concerns

18 identified by PJM's system impact studies are

19 agreed to by Rock Island.

20        A.     I agree but that's not a complete

21 condition.  If you're getting to MISO later.

22        Q.     Yes.

23        A.     If you get to MISO later then the

24 answer is yes.

25        Q.     I'm trying to cover these in pieces.
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1        A.     Okay.  I just don't, I want to be

2 clear.

3        Q.     Right.

4               Next, facility studies satisfactory

5 to PJM and ComEd are completed for each of Rock

6 Island's queue positions showing the additional

7 facilities and equipment, if any, that need to be

8 installed to ensure a reliable interconnection.

9        A.     That's correct.

10        Q.     Next, that Rock Island has agreed to

11 either construct or pay for the construction and

12 installation of any additional facilities that are

13 shown by the system impact studies and the facility

14 studies to be needed to ensure a reliable

15 interconnection.

16        A.     That's correct.

17        Q.     Next, an interconnection services

18 agreement encompassing the queue positions for

19 which Rock Island has been granted firm

20 transmission injection rights has been executed by

21 PJM, Rock Island and ComEd.

22        A.     Subject to one modification.  I

23 believe the interconnection service agreement will

24 cover both the firm and non-firm injection rights

25 and any limitations would be, I believe the
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1 interconnection service agreement would cover both

2 the total amount of injection rights of non-firm

3 and firm and contain any necessary limitations or

4 conditions.  Subject to that the answer is yes.

5        Q.     All right.  Next a Construction

6 Services Agreement has also been signed by PJM,

7 Rock Island and ComEd providing for either the

8 construction of any necessary upgrades to the

9 network by Rock Island or the construction of these

10 upgrades by ComEd at Rock Island's expense.

11        A.     Again subject to one additional

12 statement.  If as Dr. Galli discussed earlier this

13 morning the mitigation required additional

14 transmission that went into Indiana you would need

15 a similar agreement with American Electric or

16 NIPSCO or whenever the utility was but subject to

17 that the answer is yes.

18        Q.     Next, a no harm study for the Rock

19 Island project has been completed by MISO.

20        A.     That's correct.

21        Q.     Next, mitigations that are sufficient

22 in MISO's judgment to address any reliability

23 issues identified by the MISO no harm study have

24 been agreed to between MISO and Rock Island.

25        A.     That's correct although it may also



926

1 require agreement by PJM depending on what the

2 mitigations are.

3        Q.     Next, an affected systems study of

4 the interconnection and operation of the Rock

5 Island project has been conducted by PJM and MISO.

6        A.     If necessary, yes.

7        Q.     And mitigations that are sufficient

8 in MISO and PJM's judgment to address any

9 reliability issues identified by the affected

10 systems study have been agreed to among PJM, MISO

11 and Rock Island.

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     Now, are all the activities I've

14 listed here governed by the PJM tariff or the MISO

15 tariff as applicable or related RTO documents?

16        A.     If we use the tariff in a broader

17 term to include the PJM operating agreement which

18 is a filed for document I would generally refer to

19 that as tariff, the answer is yes.

20        Q.     And again the Rock Island project

21 could not be energized to inject electricity into

22 the PJM grid until the interconnection services

23 agreement is signed and the agreed additional

24 facilities if any are constructed, correct?

25        A.     And the operating, any operating



927

1 limitations agreed to, yes.  That's correct.

2        Q.     If you could refer to your rebuttal

3 testimony at page 5 please.

4        A.     Exhibit four zero?

5        Q.     Correct.

6        A.     Okay.

7        Q.     At lines 107 to 108 you state one of

8 the studies that was incomplete at the time of my

9 direct testimony has been completed.

10               Do you see that?

11        A.     Yes, I do.

12        Q.     And what study is that referring to?

13        A.     That was the retool study of the S57

14 S58 queue which I believe are all now referred to

15 as the August 23, 2013 system impact study.

16        Q.     And that is a PJM study, correct?

17        A.     PJM study for the 700 megawatts firm.

18        Q.     In determining to assign an

19 interconnection services agreement with all the

20 predecessor activity we discussed a few moments

21 ago, in determining to sign the interconnection

22 services agreement with an interconnection

23 applicant such as Rock Island does PJM rely on any

24 determinations made by the Illinois Commerce

25 Commission?
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1        A.     To the best of my knowledge, no.

2        Q.     More generally in determining to sign

3 an interconnection service agreement does PJM rely

4 on any determinations made by whatever the state

5 regulatory agency is that has jurisdiction over the

6 interconnection applicant?

7        A.     I'm not quite sure what you're asking

8 Mr. MacBride.

9        Q.     Well, for example if a merchant

10 transmission project were being proposed in the

11 state of Indiana do you know if PJM would rely on

12 any determinations made by the Indiana Commission

13 with respect to that project?

14        A.     You know in general my answer is no.

15 I don't think, the only caveat is I don't know,

16 there could be some situation that PJM has not

17 faced that they might take into account.  It's hard

18 to speak for PJM for an unknown situation but in

19 general the requirements are once you've, once PJM

20 has finished the facilities study the, within 60

21 days they would tender the interconnection service

22 fee.  So unless there's something, I don't want to

23 call it extraordinary, or different that has not

24 been faced before or needs to be dealt with I would

25 think the answer is, I would say the answer is no.
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1        Q.     And in fact in this case it's your

2 position that Rock Island does not need to have

3 received a Certificate of Public Convenience and

4 Necessity or a Section 8-503 order from this

5 Commission in order to be able to sign an

6 interconnection agreement, correct?

7        A.     That's correct.

8        Q.     And would you agree that there are

9 many interconnection applicants that do not require

10 any certificate or other authority from a state

11 regulatory commission in order to operate?

12        A.     I don't know if, I feel more

13 comfortable talking about Illinois than talking

14 about other states where I think generators in fact

15 do require some sort of state permit to operate.

16 In Illinois I will agree with your statement for

17 Illinois but I feel uncomfortable going into New

18 Jersey or Delaware or Maryland.

19        Q.     Right.  Fair enough.  So for example

20 in Illinois a new fossil fuel generating plant

21 owned by an independent power producer does not

22 require a certificate from the Illinois Commerce

23 Commission, right?

24               MR. RIPPIE:  I've been extremely

25 reticent in doing this but I have to object, it's
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1 beyond the scope and it calls for a legal

2 conclusion.  While the witness is in fact a lawyer

3 that's not the basis of his testimony, what he's

4 testifying about.

5               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well it's not beyond

6 the scope of his testimony because there's

7 extensive testimony on the relationship, the timing

8 and otherwise between the completion of the PJM

9 interconnection process and the receipt of the

10 certificate from this Commission, number one, and

11 number two, I believe that Mr. Naumann's

12 demonstrated both through his direct testimony and

13 his resume and his answers to some of my earlier

14 questions that he's got ample experience with the

15 regulatory environment, I certainly think he's

16 capable of responding if he has an answer to a

17 question of whether a new generating plant occupied

18 by an independent power producer in Illinois

19 required a certificate from the Commission.

20               MR. RIPPIE:  I have no doubt he may

21 be capable of answering that question but nothing

22 in his testimony touches on the question of whether

23 generation constructed in Illinois requires a

24 certificate and that question has nothing to do

25 with the question of whether or not a transmission
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1 line needs a certificate before it can get PJM to

2 tender an interconnection services agreement.  My

3 objection is not that he doesn't know the answer,

4 it's that we're going to be here a long, long time

5 if he's asked a lot of questions that don't relate

6 to his testimony.

7               JUDGE JONES:  Ms. Reporter would you

8 read the question back please?

9   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

10               JUDGE JONES:  Mr. MacBride you

11 referred, I think the first thing you referred to

12 in your response was essentially that there's

13 extensive testimony that has been offered by this

14 witness that essentially opens the door to this

15 specific line of questioning.  Could you either

16 cite to the extensive testimony that you're relying

17 on or ask a different question?

18               MR. MACBRIDE:  Could I ask to have

19 the witness's answer prior to that question read

20 back?

21   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

22               MR. MACBRIDE:  I can move on Judge.

23        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Mr. Naumann has

24 ComEd been allowed to participate in the system

25 impact studies conducted by PJM for Rock Island's
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1 S57 and S58 positions?

2        A.     Yes.

3        Q.     And also in the system impact studies

4 in progress by PJM for Rock Island's U03 dash 26

5 queue position?

6        A.     Particularly U3 dash 026, yes.

7        Q.     Right.

8               To avoid further confusion if I refer

9 to Rock Island's S and U queue positions do we

10 understand what we're talking about?

11        A.     We do.

12        Q.     Okay.  So your answer to my question

13 about the position is yes.

14        A.     Yes, I just wanted to make it clear

15 it was U3 rather than U03.

16        Q.     Thank you.  And is this typical in

17 the conduction of system impact studies by PJM for

18 an interconnection request by a merchant generator

19 or transmission project -- I'm sorry, let me start

20 that over.

21               Is it typical in the conduct of

22 system impact studies by PJM for interconnection

23 requests by a merchant generator or transmission

24 project that the transmission owner to whose

25 facility the applicant will be interconnecting gets
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1 to participate in the system impact studies

2 conducted by PJM?

3        A.     I will say that's correct.

4        Q.     Does PJM in fact depend on the

5 transmission owner such as ComEd in this instance

6 to provide data and information concerning the

7 transmission owner's system that PJM uses to

8 conduct the system impact study?

9        A.     Yes.

10        Q.     Has PJM allowed ComEd to review and

11 comment on draft system impact study reports for

12 the Rock Island interconnection requests before the

13 reports are provided to Rock Island?

14        A.     ComEd's been allowed to comment

15 before the reports, the final report has been

16 provided.  I can't say authoritatively if Rock

17 Island has seen an earlier draft without, and

18 simultaneously with ComEd or not.  But certainly

19 before the final public report is issued ComEd has

20 gotten to comment on those reports.

21        Q.     Okay.  And for example if you recall

22 in Mr. Galli's rebuttal testimony he presented an

23 exhibit, Rock Island Exhibit 2.16 that provided

24 examples of ComEd being asked to provide comments

25 on the draft of the August 2013 system impact study
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1 and ComEd in fact provided comments, is that

2 correct?

3        A.     August 2013.

4        Q.     Yes, August 2013.

5        A.     ComEd provided comments in draft

6 specifically raising serious concerns about some of

7 the issues.  Yes.

8        Q.     Rock Island's S queue positions are

9 for 7, or request 700 megawatts of firm

10 transmission injection rights, correct?

11        A.     That's correct.

12        Q.     And Rock Island's U queue position

13 requests an additional 492 megawatts of firm

14 transmission injection rates, correct?

15        A.     That's correct.

16        Q.     PJM is, I think we touched on this a

17 few minutes ago but PJM is currently conducting a

18 retool system impact study for the Rock Island U

19 queue position, correct?

20        A.     That's correct.

21        Q.     Has ComEd received a draft of the PJM

22 system impact study, the retooled system impact

23 study for the U queue position?

24        A.     Not to my knowledge.

25        Q.     The S and U queue positions together



935

1 would give Rock Island 1,192 megawatts of firm

2 transmission injection rights in the PJM, correct?

3        A.     That's correct.

4        Q.     Subsequent to PJM releasing the

5 August 2013 retool system impact study for the S

6 queue position did ComEd ask PJM to conduct a

7 system study analysis assuming that one or both of

8 the ComEd 765 kV transmission lines from Collins to

9 Wilton Center and Collins to Plano were out of

10 service and the Rock Island transmission line

11 operating at 1,192 megawatts?

12        A.     It's entirely possible.  I don't get

13 involved in every single discussion with PJM.  I

14 believe there's intersubmissions of voltage and

15 stability concerns that may have come up but I

16 can't be sure.

17               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge can I briefly

18 consult with Mr. Rippie about whether a certain

19 document is, or what parts of a document are

20 confidential?

21               JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

22          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

23               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor with the

24 party's indulgence we're going to try to use a

25 similar procedure to the procedure that was used
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1 with some of the other data requests that had

2 confidential information.  In this case there's

3 CEII involved that is far more tightly controlled

4 than some of the commercial proprietary information

5 so Mr. Naumann is going to be shown a labeled

6 document and he amongst all of us is probably best

7 qualified to identify exactly what particular

8 information within that document is critical

9 infrastructure information and hopefully the

10 questions themselves and the answers will not touch

11 on those aspects of the content.

12        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Mr. Naumann I'm

13 going to hand you a document, the cover pages

14 you'll see are ComEd's Second Supplemental Response

15 to Rock Island Data Request 2.15 which is a two

16 page response and then there are some documents

17 attached to it which were the attachments to the

18 response.

19        A.     Okay.

20        Q.     Let me do it this way.  Without

21 asking you a specific question can you read this

22 first page which is identified as Supplement 2,

23 Attachment 2 and just tell me just in this page is

24 there any information that you would consider

25 critical energy infrastructure information?
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1        A.     (Reviewing document).  Unfortunately

2 I think given what's written here I'm going to say

3 the whole thing is critical.  The details of that

4 study are critical energy infrastructure

5 information.  We all given the unfortunate times we

6 live in we tend to be very careful about that with

7 somebody who wanted to do us harm.  10 years ago I

8 would have answered differently but not now

9 unfortunately.

10        Q.     Is the fact that a particular study

11 with the parameters described in the first

12 paragraph was asked, at least according to this

13 document, do you consider that critical?

14        A.     No.  It's the results that I think

15 are critical.

16        Q.     Okay.

17        A.     To be more detailed it's the second

18 result that I think is more critical.

19        Q.     By which you mean which paragraph?

20        A.     It's the, it's anything after the

21 first sentence of the second paragraph.

22               MR. RIPPIE:  And Mr. MacBride for

23 clarity we're looking at the page that bears the

24 Bates designation CRI, Charles Robert Ivan,

25 0000657.
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1               MR. MACBRIDE:  That's correct.

2        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Let me ask you

3 this Mr. Naumann:  The page that Mr. Rippie just

4 referenced is an e-mail dated October 30th, 2013,

5 correct?

6        A.     That's correct.

7        Q.     All right.  And -- actually keep

8 that.

9        A.     Thank you.

10        Q.     The e-mail is from a Mr. Perez of PJM

11 to Thomas Kay, Steven Theil and Allen Engelman of

12 ComEd, is that correct?

13        A.     By the PJM designation of the e-mail

14 address I do believe it is Mr. Perez.  He doesn't

15 sign it but I believe that it's true.

16        Q.     All right.  And there's also a copy

17 sent to a Mr. Berner of PJM?

18        A.     Yeah.

19        Q.     Do you know Mr. Berner at PJM?

20        A.     I know of him.

21        Q.     You know him to be an employee of

22 PJM.

23        A.     Yes.

24        Q.     Okay.  And again just for

25 foundational purposes here this e-mail appears to
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1 be describing a particular analysis conducted by

2 PJM at Rock Island's request, or excuse me, ComEd's

3 request, correct?

4        A.     It does.

5        Q.     And the reports here or the report,

6 results are being reported to Mr. Kay, Mr. Theil

7 and Mr. Engleman.

8               MR. RIPPIE:  I think we need one more

9 level of foundation before we can proceed which is

10 whether Mr. Naumann is drawing that conclusion

11 simply by reading the piece of paper or whether he

12 has any personal knowledge of that foundational

13 answer.  I have questions about the foundation of

14 the document.

15               MR. MACBRIDE:  I'm trying to get to

16 that.

17               MR. RIPPIE:  Fair enough.

18        A.     I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the

19 question?

20        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  I'll ask another

21 question I think.

22               My question is, number one, my

23 question is have you previously seen this e-mail or

24 any of the other documents that followed the e-mail

25 in the package I handed you?
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1        A.     I think I quickly glanced over it

2 when I was looking at the discovery.  I don't

3 recall reading through the details of the e-mail.

4        Q.     Have Mr. Kay or Mr. Theil or Mr.

5 Engelman or any other employee of ComEd or EBSC

6 discussed with you either the request to PJM for

7 the analysis that's described on document CRI 657

8 or the results that were reported by PJM?

9        A.     They have discussed a number of

10 results, I don't, I believe they've discussed,

11 they've discussed the result up to the first

12 sentence in the second paragraph although not the

13 1,200 number.  They have discussed, I believe they

14 have discussed the first sentence of the second

15 paragraph at the 1192 number would have been.  But

16 that's all.  They did not discuss the rest of that

17 second paragraph.

18        Q.     All right.  So let me ask you this

19 way:  Why don't you tell us what has been discussed

20 with you about the analysis that this document

21 purports to describe?

22        A.     What has been discussed with me is

23 that on a preliminary basis, not a final basis,

24 this is to the best of my recollection, PJM ran a

25 preliminary study for these outages at 1,192
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1 megawatts and found the system to be stable.

2        Q.     And by these outages what outages are

3 you referring to?

4        A.     These outages are the alternative

5 outages of one of the 765 lines presently connected

6 to Collins followed by the outage of the second

7 line, the second 765 line connected to Collins,

8 they found that to be stable with an injection of

9 1192 megawatts.

10        Q.     And by injection of 1192 megawatts

11 are you referring to an injection on a firm basis?

12        A.     No.  I'm referring to when a short

13 circuit occurs it doesn't know whether the

14 injection is firm or non-firm, it only looks at the

15 electricity.  I also need to point out this has

16 certain assumptions by reactive compensation being

17 connected at the bus and I don't know whether

18 that's the final determination or what but the

19 results are, appear to be dependent.

20        Q.     Could you turn the page please Mr.

21 Naumann to the document that's identified or

22 stamped with Bates stamp CRI0000718?

23        A.     Okay.

24        Q.     Can you tell me first are the first

25 three paragraphs under executive summary, would you



942

1 consider any of that to be critical energy

2 infrastructure information?

3        A.     Third paragraph maybe.

4        Q.     The first two paragraphs are

5 discussing the same analysis that was discussed on

6 the previous page we discussed, correct?

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     All right.  And you've, you've been

9 informed about this study and the result in the

10 same manner that you described a few minutes ago,

11 correct?

12        A.     Can you give me a second?

13        Q.     Yes.

14        A.     Because this refers to the T and U

15 queues.

16               Okay.  What's the question in front

17 of me, I'm sorry?

18        Q.     The question was you've been advised,

19 or you've had some discussion with others at ComEd

20 about the analysis and the results that are

21 described in the first two paragraphs?

22        A.     At a high level, yes.

23        Q.     All right.

24               Just for the record, just trying to

25 make sure I don't do anything improper here I want
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1 to read the first paragraph and ask you a question

2 about it.  By me reading it I'm not introducing any

3 confidential information am I?

4        A.     The paragraph that starts executive

5 summary?

6        Q.     Correct.

7        A.     That's fine.

8        Q.     So that paragraph says the ComEd

9 system was tested for stability related to selected

10 N hyphen 1 hyphen 1 scenarios, U 3026 firm

11 injection of 1,192 megawatts and nearby queue

12 projects not previously modeled for S57 and S58.

13               And my question is that indicating

14 that the system was -- withdraw that.

15               What in general is an N-1-1 scenario?

16        A.     It's referred to as N minus 1 minus 1

17 and it is a scenario where you first assume the

18 outage of a single element, in this case for

19 example one of the 765 lines from Collins.  You're

20 allowed to do system adjustments that can be

21 accomplished within 30 minutes and then you have

22 the second contingency, the second minus 1 so to

23 speak, in this case a short circuit that takes out

24 the second 765 line out of Collins.

25        Q.     And then referring to the second
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1 paragraph it indicates that under those assumptions

2 the system was found to be stable for the U 3026 at

3 the requested firm value, correct?

4        A.     That's correct.

5        Q.     And it further indicates that to the

6 exception of Collins 765 kV system voltages

7 returned to acceptable levels, right?

8               MR. RIPPIE:  And can I inquire what

9 the purpose of reading this document into the

10 record is?

11               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes, it's to avoid

12 offering the document as a cross examination

13 exhibit given the fact that it contains this

14 confidential information.

15               MR. RIPPIE:  Fair point.  I asked the

16 question ambiguously.  For what purpose is the

17 content of this document being introduced at all?

18 It's not impeaching, is it?  Is that your intent?

19               MR. MACBRIDE:  No, it's showing that

20 PJM has conducted --

21               MR. RIPPIE:  This is, there's no,

22 pure hearsay.  There's no witness sponsoring this,

23 he's not the author.  You can't put this in for the

24 truth of the matter asserted.

25               MR. MACBRIDE:  This was provided to
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1 me in discovery by Commonwealth Edison Judge based,

2 reflecting, I mean I'm not trying to argue the

3 content but I think it's been indicated it's

4 reflecting a communication between ComEd and PJM

5 over the results of an analysis of Rock Island's

6 queue position that ComEd requested and PJM

7 produced.

8               MR. RIPPIE:  Sorry, but that's not

9 the way discovery or the hearsay rule is written.

10 We produced every document in our possession

11 including a ton of hearsay documents, that's our

12 obligation under the discovery rule.  This document

13 is written by some gentleman at PJM, we don't vouch

14 for him, we didn't conduct the study, we don't know

15 how he conducted the study, we don't know all the

16 assumptions that were underlying the study.  This

17 is not in any way admissible as substantive

18 evidence.  The witness is simply not here.  The

19 author is not here.  Mr. Naumann didn't say it's

20 authoritative and he didn't adopt it.

21               MR. MACBRIDE:  I think the same could

22 be said about numerous other studies, reports,

23 analyses that witnesses have submitted, discussed,

24 relied on, performed by PJM and other third parties

25 that have been accepted into the record in this
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1 case.

2               MR. RIPPIE:  I disagree.  There is

3 numerous hearsay documents that experts rely on,

4 the rules of evidence allow experts to rely on

5 hearsay to reach their own opinions but that

6 doesn't make the hearsay itself admissible for the

7 truth of the matter asserted.  Mr. Naumann didn't

8 rely on this.

9               JUDGE JONES:  Well I think Mr.

10 MacBride indicated several questions ago that he

11 was attempting to lay a foundation with respect to

12 some of the content of this document.  That

13 process, wherever it may lead, has been somewhat of

14 a slower moving process given some of the

15 confidential, purported confidential nature of

16 material so it has not been a very direct path to

17 wherever Mr. MacBride hopes to go with respect to

18 foundation.  So to the extent that Mr. MacBride is

19 still attempting to lay a foundation for this

20 document or material in it through this witness he

21 will be permitted to attempt to do that.  Whether

22 he will be successful is somewhat of a different

23 story.

24               Having made the ruling we'll hereby

25 go off the record regarding scheduling.
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1             (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

2               JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

3               Mr. MacBride.

4               MR. MACBRIDE:  I apologize, but I've

5 lost track of what the last question is.

6               MR. RIPPIE:  You had asked Mr.

7 Naumann to read the portions of the second

8 paragraph into the record.

9               MR. MACBRIDE:  I think I read them

10 and asked --

11               MR. RIPPIE:  You're right.

12        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Let me try and

13 shorten this this way:  Based on your discussions

14 you've previously indicated that you had with other

15 personnel about the analysis that is depicted in

16 this document is it your understanding that PJM

17 conducted N minus 1 minus 1 analysis of the Rock

18 Island queue position with firm injection of 1,192

19 megawatts under the contingency of the two ComEd

20 765 transmission lines experiencing outages and

21 found that under those assumptions the system was

22 found to be stable for the U3-026 queue position?

23               MR. RIPPIE:  I object to the

24 question.  It calls for hearsay.

25               There is, this is a document that the
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1 witness did not rely on, that the author is not

2 present to explain, that the conditions under which

3 it was conducted, I can repeat all that.  Asking

4 Mr. Naumann whether it's his understanding of

5 whether that's what the piece of paper says doesn't

6 make it not hearsay.

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge my question was

8 whether based on his discussions with other ComEd

9 personnel about the analysis that's described in

10 this document, that was his understanding.  It's

11 not asking him to ratify what the paper says it's

12 asking him what his understanding is based on

13 discussions which he previously testified he had

14 about this.

15               MR. RIPPIE:  Well, okay.  I'm trying

16 to sort of shortcut this because that to me simply

17 is asking a double hearsay foundation question.  In

18 the end there is, if the purpose of examining this

19 witness on this piece of paper is to try to get the

20 substance of it in I'm going to have the objection

21 and I don't think that question goes to the

22 foundation because now you're asking him whether

23 he's had a hearsay discussion with someone else who

24 had a discussion with someone at PJM about the

25 piece of paper.
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1               JUDGE JONES:  Mr. MacBride has said

2 that this is a different question, does not rely on

3 what's in that document necessarily, I do not know.

4               Ms. Reporter could you read the

5 question back so we can  --

6               MR. RIPPIE:  You know what, in the

7 interest of time Your Honor I'll withdraw the

8 objection to that foundational question.

9        A.     I want to move this along but --

10               MR. MACBRIDE:  To move this along if

11 the answer to the question is yes then I can move

12 on.

13        A.     Please repeat the question and I'll,

14 in the absence of objection I will do my best to

15 answer it so we can move on.

16        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  All right.  I'm

17 not sure I can recreate this entirely but based on,

18 is it your understanding based on discussions you

19 have had with other ComEd or EBSC personnel that

20 you've previously referred to about the analysis

21 that is depicted on this document, is it your

22 understanding that PJM conducted an N minus 1 minus

23 1 analysis of the Rock Island queue position with

24 firm injection of 1192 megawatts under the

25 contingency of the outages of one or both of the
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1 two ComEd 765 kV lines and that analysis conducted

2 by PJM found the system to be stable for the U

3 queue position at the requested --

4               JUDGE JONES:  Are you representing

5 that as your prior question?

6               MR. MACBRIDE:  As best as I can

7 recall it.

8               MR. RIPPIE:  It wasn't it.

9               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well.

10               JUDGE JONES:  Ms. Reporter I'm afraid

11 you're going to have to go back and read the

12 question that was actually posed and the one that

13 the objection to was withdrawn.

14   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

15               MR. MACBRIDE:  I'll stick by that

16 question.

17               JUDGE JONES:  Sure.

18               Do you understand the question and

19 have an answer?

20        A.     Yes.

21               JUDGE JONES:  Please proceed.

22        A.     I understand on a preliminary basis

23 PJM found back in October, somewhere around October

24 because these were based on discussions, the system

25 to be capable at 1,192 injection, however, given
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1 that we're December and that that will be, that

2 result will be formalized in the system impact

3 study and we still don't have it I don't know

4 whether that still remains true.

5        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  Okay.  Thank you.

6               Mr. Naumann would you agree that a

7 wind generator must generate a megawatt hour of

8 electricity and deliver it to load or at least into

9 the transmission system in order for a renewable

10 energy credit to be created?

11        A.     It needs to be delivered somewhere

12 for renewable energy credit to be created, yes.

13        Q.     Thank you.

14               You agree that a merchant

15 transmission project is a project in which the

16 owner assumes the full market risk of the cost of

17 constructing the proposed transmission project?

18        A.     Yes, and never changes that decision.

19        Q.     Do you also agree that merchant

20 transmission owners must also pay all the costs of

21 operating and maintaining the merchant transmission

22 line?

23        A.     So long as it remains a merchant

24 transmission line, yes.

25        Q.     And you also agree that the merchant



952

1 transmission owner recovers these costs through the

2 revenues it receives through the transmission

3 customers it contracts with to take transmission

4 capacity and service on the line?

5        A.     I'm sorry.  I missed the end.

6        Q.     The end was receive the revenue,

7 through the revenue it receives from the

8 transmission customers it contracts with to take

9 transmission capacity and service on the line.

10        A.     Just the whole question.

11        Q.     Yes.  You also agree that the

12 merchant transmission owner recovers the costs, I

13 referred to in my previous question, through the

14 revenues it receives from the transmission

15 customers it contracts with to take transmission

16 capacity and service on the line?

17        A.     Again so long as they remain solely a

18 merchant transmission customer, I agree.

19        Q.     Do you agree that because the owners

20 of a merchant transmission project assume all

21 financial risk a merchant project need not

22 demonstrate a public need, operational benefit or

23 necessarily market efficiency benefit to be

24 approved by PJM or MISO?

25        A.     A merchant project -- I guess I would
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1 say it a different way Mr. MacBride.  A project

2 that is not asking in any way, shape or form to be

3 allocated costs approved as an RTEP project which

4 could include merchant project then only needs

5 essentially a no reliability harm study and to pay

6 for all those costs.  If any of those predicates

7 change then I would disagree.

8        Q.     All right.  So the merchant project

9 under the condition you described does not need to

10 demonstrate a public need, operational benefit or

11 net market efficiency benefit to PJM or MISO,

12 correct?

13        A.     PJM doesn't have any requirement for

14 a public need.  That's not one of PJM's criteria.

15 Does not have to receive, it does not have to be

16 shown that it is needed under PJM's planning and

17 criteria, I would rather state it like that.

18        Q.     Okay.  Could you look at your direct

19 testimony on page 6?

20        A.     Sure.

21        Q.     Could you look at line 114 to line

22 117, please?

23        A.     I agree.

24        Q.     That's still your testimony today?

25        A.     That's correct.
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1        Q.     All right.  So one of the topics that

2 you discussed in your rebuttal testimony is the

3 possibility that some or all of the costs of the

4 Rock Island project could be allocated by PJM to

5 customers in the ComEd load zone of PJM without

6 Rock Island itself actually requesting cost

7 allocation treatment.

8        A.     That's correct.

9        Q.     And specifically at line 517 to 519

10 of your rebuttal you state that Rock Island cannot

11 prevent some party, perhaps even future Rock Island

12 management from pushing for inclusion of the

13 project in the RTEP nor can it assure the

14 Commission that PJM will not reclassify the

15 project, correct?

16        A.     That's what I note.

17        Q.     All right.  Under PJM's current

18 tariff, operating agreement and rules, I guess all

19 of this you would consider the tariff?

20        A.     Not the rules.

21        Q.     Okay.  Well, all right.

22        A.     Not the manuals are not tariff, but.

23        Q.     Right.  Let me put this this way:

24 Under the currently effective applicable PJM

25 documents.
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1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     Is it correct that allocation of the

3 costs of the Rock Island project to customers in

4 the ComEd load zone would require that PJM include

5 the Rock Island project in the PJM regional

6 transmission expansion plan as a project approved

7 for cost allocation?

8        A.     Under the tariff as we sit here

9 today, just one caveat and that is the tariff that

10 is right now has an effective date of January 1st

11 you could have what's called a stated reproach

12 project but putting that aside I would agree with

13 it would have to be included in the RTEP.

14        Q.     For the Rock Island project to be

15 included in the RTEP for the purposes of cost

16 allocation to load is it correct that PJM would

17 need to find that the project is needed to mitigate

18 a reliability problem that has been identified in

19 PJM studies or to alleviate congestion to improve

20 PJM market efficiency or to resolve system

21 operational performance problems or for purposes of

22 stage 1A auction revenue rights projects?

23        A.     1A, A-R-R, yes.  Not stage 1.

24        Q.     1ARR revenue rights.

25        A.     Yes.
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1        Q.     Assuming that Rock Island itself did

2 not request cost allocation to load either some

3 other interested stakeholder would have to advocate

4 PJM to make one of the determinations just referred

5 to in the prior question and answer or PJM would

6 have to make the determination on its own

7 initiative, correct?

8        A.     That's correct.

9        Q.     If another stakeholder advocated for

10 the Rock Island project to be included in the RTEP

11 for cost allocation to load based on one of these

12 determinations PJM would need to determine that the

13 Rock Island project is the most effective solution

14 to the problem, correct?

15        A.     That's correct.

16        Q.     Another way for the Rock Island

17 project to be included in the PJM RTEP for purposes

18 of cost allocation to load would be if the PJM

19 regional planning process task force recommended a

20 change to section 6 of the PJM operating agreement

21 for partial or full inclusion in the RTEP of

22 projects presently defined as merchant projects,

23 correct?

24        A.     That's correct.

25        Q.     And if the regional planning process
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1 task force made such a recommendation the proposal

2 would have to go through the PJM stakeholder

3 process to be approved, correct?

4        A.     And filed with FERC and accepted by

5 FERC for filing.

6        Q.     Correct.

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     Okay.

9        A.     I'm trying to speed things along.

10        Q.     I know you are.

11               Another possibility is that an

12 interested stakeholder could file a complaint at

13 FERC requesting either the schedule 6 to the PJM

14 operating agreement be changed to allow cost

15 allocation to load for merchant projects in general

16 or for specific facilities.

17        A.     That's correct.

18        Q.     Now can you identify any specific

19 instance to date in which a transmission project

20 whose owner had not requested that it be included

21 in the PJM RTEP was included in the RTEP for cost

22 allocation purposes at the request of another

23 entity unrelated to the owner of the project?

24        A.     No.  But this is an extraordinary

25 situation.
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1        Q.     Right.  Now you also indicated I

2 believe a few answers back that there's a change to

3 the PJM operating agreement that's going to be

4 effective next year?

5        A.     That's correct.

6        Q.     And under that any PJM state

7 government entities individually or jointly may

8 voluntarily agree to be responsible for the

9 allocation of all costs of the Rock Island project,

10 or merchant project, to address state public policy

11 requirements, correct?

12        A.     With the caveat or any project.  Not

13 necessarily only the Rock Island or a merchant

14 project but a transmission project in general.

15        Q.     But it would apply to a merchant

16 project among other things.

17        A.     It would no longer be a merchant

18 project.

19        Q.     Well it would be a merchant project

20 until this process was completed.

21        A.     Right.  A merchant project by

22 definition is not allocated.

23        Q.     It would be a merchant project until

24 it was allocated pursuant to this process.

25        A.     That's correct.
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1        Q.     So a merchant project could be

2 considered for allocation using this process?

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     Okay.  And under this, and has that

5 provision been approved yet or is it just requested

6 and will be in effect in January?

7        A.     It's been approved subject to some

8 changes, there was a compliance filing and it's

9 after 5 o'clock in Washington so we'll see the

10 agenda for next Thursday, it may well be on the

11 agenda for next Thursday and then we'll know

12 whether it's fully approved.  It's generally been

13 approved.

14        Q.     Okay.  So under this provision what

15 would be the state government entity or entities in

16 Illinois that could voluntarily take this

17 responsibility for allocation of cost to customers?

18        A.     It's not entirely clear.  It's not

19 limited, my understanding is it is not limited to

20 the Illinois Commerce Commission.

21        Q.     If it were the Illinois Commerce

22 Commission is it your opinion that the Commission

23 would elect or could elect to use this provision to

24 allocate costs of the Rock Island project for

25 Illinois customers without determining that the



960

1 Rock Island project is either economically

2 beneficial for Illinois customers or is needed to

3 provide reliable electric service to Illinois

4 customers?

5        A.     Under that provision, if the Illinois

6 Commerce Commission requested that the line be

7 built for a Illinois public policy it would not

8 have to make any other showings is my

9 understanding.

10        Q.     To PJM.

11        A.     To PJM.

12        Q.     My question is do you have an opinion

13 as to whether the Illinois Commission would use

14 that provision to allocate the costs of the Rock

15 Island project without the Commission itself having

16 made the determination that the Rock Island project

17 is either economically beneficial for Illinois

18 customers or needed to provide reliable electric

19 service?

20               MR. RIPPIE:  I object to the

21 question.  We're now asking him a speculative

22 question of state law.  I let him answer the

23 questions on the PJM tariff but he can't speculate

24 what the Commerce Commission would or would not do

25 based on state law with respect to a tariff that is
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1 even effective yet.

2               MR. MACBRIDE:  Well Mr. Naumann has

3 covered this as one possibility, possible way by

4 which the, across the Rock Island project would be

5 allocated to load without Rock Island requesting

6 that so I think this is appropriate to inquire

7 about the circumstances under which the Commission

8 would do that and the likelihood.

9               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you for the

10 argument.

11               The objection basically went to

12 whether the, the speculative nature of the question

13 and the response being sought, more specifically I

14 think the question is whether the Commission would

15 do something like that and without more to work up

16 there I think the question is to what, asking the

17 witness what the Commission would do is

18 speculative.  Calls for speculation and the

19 objection is sustained.

20               MR. MACBRIDE:  Thank you.

21        Q.     (BY MR. MACBRIDE)  That concludes my

22 cross Mr. Naumann.

23               MR. RIPPIE:  Your Honor if we could

24 have five minutes truly with the witness I believe

25 we can be done with redirect in seven to, seven,
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1 eight minutes.

2               JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

3          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

4                REDIRECT EXAMINATION

5 QUESTIONS BY MR. RIPPIE:

6        Q.     Mr. Naumann do you recall under cross

7 examination by Mr. MacBride being presented with a

8 list of predicates that would have to occur before

9 any power could be delivered using the proposed

10 Rock Island line?

11        A.     I do.

12        Q.     Was that list of predicates complete?

13        A.     No.

14        Q.     Can you tell me what was omitted from

15 that list of predicates?

16        A.     There were two things omitted from

17 that list.  The first was fully, full development

18 of operating guides which would only be developed

19 after all of the studies were completed by PJM and

20 MISO.

21        Q.     Now by operating guides do we mean

22 the procedures that have been talked about today in

23 an attempt to address the stability concerns that

24 several witnesses have talked about?

25        A.     Stability concerns, voltage concerns,
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1 overload concerns, congestion concerns.

2        Q.     In your professional opinion will the

3 operating guides act to control those concerns

4 within the required 30 minutes?  Can they be relied

5 upon to control those concerns within the required

6 30 minutes?

7               MR. MACBRIDE:  Objection, that's

8 completely outside the scope of my cross.

9               MR. RIPPIE:  It emphatically is not.

10 The point of the cross was that by going through

11 all of these things we can somehow feel secure and

12 I'm pointing out that your list is both incomplete

13 in material respects and doesn't reflect what the

14 witness's opinion is of what it takes to be secure.

15 It's entirely proper redirect.

16               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge that wasn't the

17 point of that part of the cross but I don't object

18 to Mr. Rippie asking the witness as he has if there

19 are any other agreements or items that have to be

20 completed, that's fair redirect but he's going

21 beyond that to ask substantively about what the

22 effective of the operating guide would be and that

23 was not in any way covered in my cross.

24               MR. RIPPIE:  No, well I don't want to

25 belabor it but the point of the cross was not just
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1 to list them, it was that those things would be

2 protective of the system.  And I am pointing out

3 that what is necessary to be protective of the

4 system in the opinion of this witness is not that

5 list.  It will not be effective in this witness's

6 opinion and that's what he's testified to if he's

7 allowed to testify.

8               MR. MACBRIDE:  Judge that misstates

9 what the cross was.  The cross was simply will the

10 plant be allowed to, or will the transmission line

11 be allowed to operate and inject power into the PJM

12 grid before each of the following items are

13 completed or implemented.

14               MR. RIPPIE:  You know what, I can

15 solve this by rephrasing the question.

16        Q.     (BY MR. RIPPIE)  Mr. Naumann in your

17 opinion will PJM be able to develop operating

18 guides that will satisfy the stability and other

19 conditions that you identified?

20        A.     They would be capable to develop

21 operating guides, however, I don't know, and nobody

22 knows at this point what those operating guides

23 will be or at what level of power above the firm

24 level will be allowed in order to develop those

25 operating guides in accordance and meeting FERC



965

1 standards.

2        Q.     So to ask it this way:  Do you know

3 whether it's possible that operating guides can

4 allow the line to operate at above the 1,100, 1,192

5 megawatts?

6        A.     I don't know.

7        Q.     Now what was the other thing that was

8 omitted?

9        A.     The other thing that was omitted is

10 when the generators ultimately take service from

11 Rock Island and want to inject power and energy

12 into the PJM system PJM will have to evaluate the

13 effect of those generators above the 1,192 level

14 taking into account the type of generators that

15 they are and when they do that analysis in my

16 opinion assuming you've got 3,500 megawatts of wind

17 you're likely to get similar results to the August

18 2012 system impact study requiring substantial

19 reenforcements in that study requiring a 765 line

20 from Illinois to Indiana.

21        Q.     Do you recall the cross examination

22 wherein Mr. MacBride described the characteristics

23 of a merchant transmission project?

24        A.     I do.

25        Q.     Is the Rock Island line as proposed
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1 now a merchant transmission project?

2        A.     Taking into account all of the

3 description in the testimony in my opinion it is

4 not.  It is not unconditional in a merchant

5 project.

6        Q.     And is that because in your opinion

7 the proponents of the project have not

8 unconditionally agreed to assume the risks and

9 costs that Mr. MacBride listed?

10        A.     That's correct.

11        Q.     Finally Mr. MacBride early in his

12 cross examination didn't, asked you not to finish

13 an explanation of an answer regarding Mr. Moland's

14 PROMOD studies and whether you thought they were

15 appropriately described.  Can you please explain

16 what the rest of your answer was going to be?

17        A.     Well other than as I said it relied

18 on the wind profile of 3,500 megawatts assumed to

19 be there, there are a couple of other concerns I

20 have.  The first is that the line models the

21 existence of two high voltage lines into the

22 eastern part of PJM, the MAPP, what's called the

23 MAPP line, M-A-P-P, MAPP, all caps, I'm sorry, and

24 the PATH line, P-A-T-H, both of which have PJM has

25 now taken out of their RTEP it does, in my opinion
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1 given the load growth in the east it does not look

2 likely that those lines will be coming in.  The

3 second and I think other issue, again understanding

4 this is a planning study, not an operating study,

5 the work papers of Mr. Moland appeared to me not to

6 monitor the five N minus 1 contingencies that

7 showed up in the August 2013 system impact studies

8 and if you do not monitor those contingencies you

9 then would not see any constraints when running

10 PROMOD.

11        Q.     So given this testimony and your

12 understanding of the purposes of PROMOD is it in

13 your professional opinion appropriate to use Mr.

14 Moland's PROMOD analysis to reach conclusions about

15 the operating conditions under which the line can

16 be safely and reliably operated?

17        A.     PROMOD's applying to it would not, in

18 this time frame it wouldn't be appropriate to use

19 that as an operating tool in drawing the operating

20 conclusions from PROMOD.

21        Q.     Thank you.

22               MR. RIPPIE:  That concludes my

23 redirect examination.

24               JUDGE JONES:  That you Mr. Rippie.

25               Recross?



968

1               MR. MACBRIDE:  Yes.

2                 RECROSS EXAMINATION

3 QUESTIONS BY MR. MACBRIDE:

4        Q.     Mr. Naumann referring to the two

5 comments you just made about Mr. Moland's studies?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     Were either of those points made in

8 your direct testimony?

9        A.     Not in my direct testimony.  You

10 asked a data request concerning I believe the PATH

11 line and the response was an expectation that in

12 high voltage the PATH line would come back I think

13 since that was answered my opinion simply differs

14 from Mr. Moland and I don't think such a line is in

15 the cards.

16        Q.     Were either of those points made in

17 your rebuttal testimony?

18        A.     No.

19        Q.     So these points were not made in any

20 of your pre-filed testimony in the case.

21        A.     No.

22        Q.     And is it your understanding that the

23 MAPP, M-A-P-P, to PATH, that's P-A-T-H, all caps,

24 I'm sorry, is it your testimony the MAPP and PATH

25 upgrades are represented in all the four scenarios
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1 that Mr. Moland ran?

2        A.     That was my understanding.

3               MR. MACBRIDE:  That's all our

4 questions.  Thank you.

5               JUDGE JONES:  Any re-redirect?

6               MR. RIPPIE:  No, Your Honor.

7               JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, sir.

8               Off the record.

9          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

10               JUDGE JONES:  That concludes the

11 hearing for today.  We'll resume at 9:30 in the

12 morning and hereby continue this matter to that

13 date and time.

14               Thank you all.  Have a good evening.

15

16   (Whereupon, The hearing concluded at 4:55 p.m.)
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